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JOSEPH FELS  
Engine and wheel and chain that clank and groan.  
In ceaseless factory-din thundering apace,  
Ear-stunning clamour of the market-place,  
And yet, amid it all, he heard the moan,  
When Riches made its golden bribe his own,  
And Power trumpet-called him from the throng,  
And soft, luxurious Ease, with drowsy song,  
He was as one not hearing—save the moan.  
Half the vast world he traversed in his quests,  
As Galahad for the Grail, heedless of self,  
Unresting, squandering time and strength and pelf,  
Followed and sought and fought-and now he rests.  

FRANK STEPHENS.  
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CHAPTER I  
Business Career and Private Life  
JOSEPH, the fifth, and fourth surviving, child of Lazarus and Susan-
nah Fels, was born in Halifax County, Virginia, 1854. While he was 
still an infant the family moved to Yanceyville, North Carolina, 
where they remained until Joseph was twelve.  

His life as a boy was largely confined to the well-regulated activi-
ties of a conservative Jewish family, tempered by the influences 
characteristic of a small Southern town during the Civil War and the 
period of reconstruction. Yanceyville lay aside from the track of the 
war, and consequently the events which devastated the South and 
brought the resources of the North to breaking-point did not directly 
affect the family fortunes. Although a member of a Jewish house-
hold, the boy found most of his associates among Gentiles. A large 
portion of the population was coloured, and Joseph always retained a 
tender place in his heart for the negro race. These varied human ele-
ments in the North Carolina village, where the boy lived during his 
impressionable years, must have helped to shape that cosmopolitan-
ism which was so marked a characteristic of the man in later life.  

In Yanceyville, and later in Richmond, Joseph went to school, but 
it may be said that he profited little from his schooling. He was a 
mischievous boy, and there are tales of frequent conflicts with 
peda-gogical authority; tales, too, that he did not suffer without retort 
the weight of pedagogical disapproval. We hear of his readiness to 
stand up for his rights, of his determination that neither boy nor 
teacher should do him injustice.  

Lazarus Fels was an energetic man of good judgment and a fair 
measure of business ability. Although alert, he did not possess the 
rapid foresight which later distinguished his son. His general back-
ground of ideas was that of the time. He was too conservative by 
instinct to examine his beliefs, a characteristic his son did not inherit. 
His active industry commanded the respect of his neighbours, and he 
possessed a very noticeable power of making friends. When many 
years later a son visited Yanceyville, where Joseph spent his early 
years, a number of the old residents remembered Lazarus Fels, and 
spoke of him in terms of high esteem.  
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Susannah Fels, the mother, was typical of the Jewish woman 
whose domestic genius would have commended her to the writer of 
Proverbs. An admirably efficient housewife, she rendered her hus-
band yeoman service in the difficult days of their early sojourn in the 
United States. She showed a quiet courage and a determination to 
make possible her husband's success for which the ordinary words of 
praise are inadequate. It was no easy burden she had to carry. There 
remains with her children the vivid recollection of her gentleness, her 
refinement, and her quiet yet resolute determination. Joseph used to 
say in after years that it was through women such as his mother that 
the Jewish race had been able to endure.  

In 1866 the family moved to Baltimore, where he continued his 
studies. Even in these early days he seems to have been endowed 
with a keen business sense. At fourteen he, with the aid of a younger 
brother, established a flourishing kite business in a cellar. Joseph was 
the Managing Director, and seems to have displayed considerable 
ability in securing profitable trade. His stock was always ready at the 
right season, and repairs were efficiently carried out. That small 
business was already a foretaste of his commercial tendency.  

By fifteen years of age he was thoroughly tired of school life. He 
rebelled against the constant discipline and the monotonous routine. 
He felt the need of more intimate contact with life, and desired urg-
ently the realisation of its colour and its activities. His father, then a 
manufacturer of toilet-soap, gave the lad the desire of his heart to 
leave school and enter business, and doubtless a boy so energetic and 
master-ful as Joe was of no small service to him. But circumstances 
became such as to interfere with his continuing uninterruptedly.  

The business was fairly prosperous, and maintained the family in 
comfort; but in 1870, through causes for which he was not respon-
sible, the father lost the business, and found it necessary to make a 
new beginning. It was a serious misfortune, but new plans were soon 
on foot.  

Joseph entered the employment of a Commission Agency in Cof-
fees, and was successful. Within a year he and his father had ac-
cepted a position as representatives in Baltimore of a Philadelphia 
soap house, and a definite district was assigned to them. The connec-
tion lasted a few years and provided them a fair living; but its pros-
pects were too limited, and in 1873 father and son felt justified in 
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moving to Philadelphia, where they took a commission from a larger 
house under more favourable terms.  

Still, work such as this required some subordination, and to a na-
ture like that of Joseph Fels nothing was more galling than a sense of 
restraint or authority. From the very beginning it was his ambition to 
be master of his own career. Consequently in the autumn of 1875 he 
went into partnership with a Philadelphia soap manufacturer. The 
business was small, although it had long been established. By the end 
of 1876 he was in a position to buy out the partner and take over the 
business. In view of the dimensions of his fortune later, it is interest-
ing to note that the purchase price was $4000, and that this cheque 
was the largest he had ever drawn.  

So was established Fels & Company. And now that he was master 
of his own actions he threw himself the more into the work. His one 
thought and his one hope was to make it a success, and it was rarely 
indeed in these years that he allowed his mind to deviate from this 
single endeavour. He travelled everywhere, his easy, confident man-
ner and his good humour making him an excellent salesman. It is 
safe to say that in the fifteen years from 1875 the business was never 
out of his mind, At home and in his office, day and night, he 
schemed and planned and organised. The company prospered con-
tinuously, despite keen and able competition, and from the year of its 
establishment never showed any decline. About the time of the for-
mation of the new firm of Fels & Company his brother Samuel en-
tered the business, and in 1881 was made a partner.  

Competition in the manufacture of toilet-soap is incessant; the 
salesman has also to study every shift and current of popular whim. 
He must have many varieties in quality, colour, perfume; he must 
choose pleasing wrappers, right boxes, the right advertisements. His 
goods must not become stereotyped, while at the same time they 
must always retain a sufficient identity to be borne in mind. It will be 
clear how great a strain all this imposes on the manufacturer. The 
fear of waste is continually before his eyes; he knows that a new 
variety may be unsuccessful, that the wrapper may be wrong, the box 
insufficiently attractive, the price too high or too low. He must also 
be able to convince the middleman that he, and he only, has the vari-
eties that the former requires. In no other field of industry, in fact, is 
the margin on the market so narrow and insecure. The young manu-
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facturer had long been aware of these difficulties, and had perceived 
the wisdom of specialising on some one variety that would render 
unnecessary the constant attention to such a multitude of details. In 
1890 it seemed to Fels & Company that so keen a competition en-
tailed too great a strain.  

It was in the search of a specialty that Joseph came across the soap 
that is associated with the name of Fels. A Philadelphia company had 
for some time been applying the naptha process to a laundry soap; 
but the business was badly managed both on the manufacturing side 
and in salesmanship, and serious losses had been incurred. He was 
certain the process was an excellent one, and that it only needed pa-
tience and ability to make it a commercial success. Once so con-
vinced, he did not hesitate. In 1893 the interests of this company 
were purchased by Fels & Company.  

Another brother, Maurice, although pursuing independent inter-
ests, was closely connected with the business, helpful in various 
ways, paying special attention to perfecting the new soap on the 
technical side.  

At first the manufacture of the new soap was carried on coinci-
dently with that of toilet-soap. It naturally took some time for the 
"Fels-Naptha" to become known, and still longer for it to become 
firmly established; but in two or three years the success of their ex-
periment was certain. It had come to stay. So large was the demand 
for the new product that later the partners felt justified in discontinu-
ing the manufacture of toilet-soaps and in concentrating the entire 
attention of the firm on the new article. A large manufacturing plant 
grew up in Philadelphia, efficiently equipped and organised. From 
this time Joseph Fels' financial success was assured.  

So told, the story seems simple enough. Tireless effort and a wise 
patience allied to ability proved successful, as always. He was com-
pelled in the early stages of his business career to rely upon himself; 
he had also to make others rely upon him, and his confidence 
brought him through to remarkable success. In spite of the fact that, 
when the occasion demanded, he could hold his own in the most hard 
driven bargain, he was able to humanise all his business relations.  

Such is the way in which Joseph Fels made himself a successful 
business man. But in achieving financial prosperity he also shaped 
his own life to larger issues. Courage brought success, and success 
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brought more courage. The mastery of difficulties strengthened an 
optimism which always expected the best. An open mind and daily 
association with men enabled him to see the evils of our present 
social organisation. The constant attempt to make men live to their 
best, as employees or business associates, showed him how to use 
suggestion and how to develop leadership. The facing of new prob-
lems as they arose in the building of a great business trained him in 
foresight and gave him confidence in his ability to judge plans not 
yet tried. But, meantime, Joseph Fels, the business man, was also 
being shaped by various personal experiences.  
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CHAPTER II  
Social and Home Life  
THE YEAR that he was twenty an event occurred which was des-
tined to have a profound influence on all Joseph's after life. He fell in 
love with a girl who was still a child, and vowed himself to her ser-
vice; a vow which held with growing power for the forty succeeding 
years of his life.  

I was living with my parents, also named Fels, in Keokuk, Iowa. 
One day, in 1873, Joseph, while pursuing his work as travelling 
salesman, found himself in our little town. During casual conversa-
tion with one of his customers, mention was made of the fact that a 
family named Fels resided there. Joseph thought that he had no rela-
tives in that part of the country, and felt interested in seeking them 
out and making their acquaintance. Upon his approach to the house 
on his very first call, I, then a little girl of nine, was standing in the 
doorway, and I ushered the stranger into the home of my parents. 
Here we get an illustration of Joseph's intuitiveness and decisiveness, 
for as he loved to tell in after years, he then and there decided that 
"that little girl must be my wife," and that no sacrifice would be too 
great to win her.  

The next seven years were years of watching, mostly from afar, 
the development of that child. He took not only a keen, deep interest, 
but an active interest as well. He came when he could—at rare inter-
vals; wrote to her constantly; sent enlightening books. She, all un-
suspecting as to his ultimate purpose, looked on him as a wonder-
fully kind brother, or even as Prince Charming come to lift her out of 
common-place life. When, at the end of these seven years, he told 
her of his love, and desired to marry her, she was literally lifted off 
her feet. She felt herself walking on air and heard sound as of music. 
There came at once outstanding conviction that she must marry him. 
After two years of strenuous inner inquiry and outer observation, on 
her part, as to marriage, they were married—with reservations as to 
the conduct of their united life. They were lived up to, those reserva-
tions, and he remained her lover, inspired thereby, to the last.  

To our home came artists, business men, dreamers, poets, 
socialists, and reformers of every kind. Most of these found in him 
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quick understanding and generous sympathy; from them he came in 
turn to feel the irresistible charm of thinking new thoughts, dreaming 
new dreams, and the working toward their realization. In later years 
several became members of our household: Robert Coates for a year 
or two; Walter Coates for thirteen years; John Willis Slaughter for 
two years; Efrem Zimbalist from 1908 until his marriage from there 
in 1914. Zimbalist tells of it thus: "I came to spend a week-end and 
remained many years." He might have added: "Ever since the tie has 
grown closer and greater, in deep, rare friendship." That tells its own 
story of the quality of the relationship.  

It is difficult to trace with any exactness his social ideas in these 
years. It was a period in which he was content to mitigate rather than 
construct. He helped people constantly. He gave freely even when 
his own income was small and needed in the business; but under-
neath the satisfaction he felt in affording relief, there was an un-
shaped but imperative desire to destroy the need for giving. His mind 
was like an intricate mass of loose threads that needed a plan to 
weave them into a definite design. This plan had its beginning in his 
extreme individualism, his desire that each man should stand on his 
own feet, and make the most of his manhood. The business travels 
were to him a kind of education. Men were always his books; and on 
the road he met variety enough even for so persistent an enquirer. He 
was all the time probing his fellow salesmen on social problems. He 
adopted little in these years, but there were few men so alert to exam-
ine.  

The conservative temperament was entirely alien to him in young 
manhood, as in later years. There was little in the social order that 
commanded his reverence. The men who awakened his interest were 
those who seemed to herald a change. It was not that he had any 
special point of contact with their social philosophy. He had simply a 
general sympathy with their vague flavour of modernity.  

Joseph had never been strongly drawn to the service of the syna-
gogue. He respected it as a conservator of a magnificent tradition, 
but it seemed to him a force for the maintenance of dogma. What he 
wanted, what his nature needed, was real religion, one that stood 
apart from race and class, from creed and time, and asserted the 
Fatherhood of God and the brotherhood of man. For a short time he 
was a member of the Ethical Society, but his religion was not a mat-
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ter of institutions, and throughout his life his friends were chosen 
regardless of creed or race. He was a man, and in every other man he 
saw a brother.  

No one who would understand the life of Joseph Fels can afford to 
neglect what he gained from his experience in business. His shrewd 
practicality was everywhere evident in what he later undertook in 
political affairs. He was anxious to prevent mis-directed energy. He 
was angered at the waste of things, particularly the waste of Nature's 
resources, acutely conscious that this, more than anything else, lies at 
the bottom of human misery. He was always talking of the things 
lying idle that might be used; this was the keynote of his public ac-
tivity. He be-lieved that exactly the same kind of talent which was 
applied to the direction of private enterprise could be successfully 
applied to the conduct of national affairs.  

He knew that the success of a great business depends upon making 
it appeal to the imagination of the crowd. It was by such methods, in 
addition to the soap's inherent qualities, that the Fels-Naptha success 
had been built up. An eloquent claim had been skillfully and pictur-
esquely made. People had been interested in the claim they had 
bought the new product and had been satisfied in the testing. Not 
otherwise did he conceive that great political movements should be 
carried on. He wanted to capture the popular imagination. "All great 
movements," he would have said with Disraeli, "spring from the 
passions." It is the stimulated prejudice, a judgment before thought, 
that sets the minds of men to work in common. This point of view, 
he held, was equally valuable to a man who wishes to sell a com-
modity as to a reformer who wishes to change social conditions.  

Joseph's instincts were all profoundly democratic, but there can be 
no doubt that his constant association with working people, through 
his factory and through his business relations, served to strengthen 
and perfect his belief in human equality. With his own workers he 
lived on the frankest terms of good-fellowship. Their lives were their 
own, and he always looked with suspicion upon attempts to regulate 
the social life of working people: It was his duty, and it was also, as 
he frequently explained, to his advantage, to provide for their phys-
ical comfort, and to pay them, as he put it, "the best wage that he 
could screw up his courage to give them." He had no sympathy with 
the policy of drive; he did not believe in making the worker the ac-
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cessory of the machine. He treated him as an equal, but insisted that 
the employee should recognise his responsibility, and he won his 
reward. His men felt it was worth while to work for a firm which was 
no corporate fiction, but a living group of men who had regard for 
the bodies and souls of those with whom they came in contact.  

By 1895 Joseph's business career had achieved a solution of its 
most pressing problems and had opened the road to undoubted suc-
cess. The varied associa-tions of "the road" and home, the close con-
tact with men and sharp clash with their opinions, had served in the 
work of shaping and maturing his character. That year may, there-
fore, be regarded as the point at which the formative elements in his 
life gathered themselves into an instrumentality which could be con-
sciously used towards the constructive work of the world. This new 
period quickly asserted itself in a definite product.  

One of the circumstances most commonly attendant upon private 
exploitation of land values is the existence in every town and city of 
vacant spaces not intended for use, but held in anticipation of in-
creased prices. These plots, usually acquired with old buildings, 
show in most cases the results of house-wrecking activities, and the 
public often tolerates an unsightly rubbish heap or unspeakable 
hoardings on main thoroughfares, side by side with the best results of 
public improvement. Though economically and aesthetically unde-
sirable, the speculator may hold them as long as he likes, safely pro-
tected by the rule that private property is inviolable. It is the same 
everywhere. It is many years since Governor Pingree, of Michigan, 
for example, seeing the multitude of unsightly vacant spaces in the 
city of Detroit, originated the plan of securing their temporary use for 
gardening purposes. Potatoes were produced by the poor of Detroit 
on vacant building land, and thus "Pingree's potato patch" became 
famous. Joseph was struck by the applicability of the plan to his own 
City of Philadelphia.  

The Philadelphia Vacant Land Cultivation Society began in the 
most modest way with a meeting of a few businessmen and social 
workers in the City, and a committee was formed to start the experi-
ment. A few landowners were found willing to lend their unoccupied 
sites to be cultivated by working men with taste for gardening. The 
plan was advertised; and applicants from the first were more numer-
ous than was anticipated. Once started, this Society has never looked 
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back, and has grown steadily in strength and usefulness. Similar or-
ganisations for the cultivation of vacant lots were also established in 
Chicago, Cleveland, and New York.  

Even in its tenth year, with an income of only about 1300 dollars, 
the Philadelphia Society was able to provide gardens for 800 fami-
lies, representing approximately 4,000 men, women and children, 
who produced vegetables to the value of $10,400. That is to say, 
every quarter subscribed produced an eight-fold return in food-stuffs. 
Many of the workers employed on these vacant lots were able, after 
providing themselves and their families with vegetables for their own 
consumption, to sell the surplus and thus earn a little ready money. 
Work was found for the unemployed in preparing land for allotment 
holders, and later many of the unemployed themselves took allot-
ments. As soon as the funds of the society permitted, the workers 
were instructed and guided by an experienced superintendent.  

These results, it must be remembered, were obtained not from rich 
soil, but from old, unused building sites locally regarded as eyesores 
and dumping grounds. The workers, too, were for the most part peo-
ple without previous agricultural or gardening knowledge, who were 
recruited at random from the working-class population of Philadel-
phia. To the material benefit which the cultivation of these vacant 
lots brought to the people who worked them must be added the bless-
ing of improved health, together with restored manhood and new 
possibilities of life. "How many men," Mr. Fels once said in a meet-
ing of the society, "have we lost simply through lack of the medicine 
nature provides, fresh air and vigorous exercise?" The educational 
value of this work was seen in the establishment of school gardens, 
which with his eager encouragement were usually made a feature of 
the scheme. School gardens may now be found in great numbers 
almost everywhere.  

These experiments meant much in Joseph's life. They gave point 
and direction to certain ideas which had for some years been upper-
most in his mind. He had always been impressed by the possibilities 
inherent in the cultivation of land. He had before this helped men, 
broken by the struggle of life in the city, to establish themselves as 
farmers. The experiment with the City lots had shown that there was 
a real hunger for the land; the society from the start had always more 
applicants than it could supply. Mean-time there was no dearth of 
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land. There was no scarcity even of unused land. There was almost a 
plethora of land deliberately withheld from cultivation or from other 
improvements, merely for the purposes of speculation. At that time 
only the problem existed for him. He had probably no kind of solu-
tion to suggest for it; but the experience must undoubtedly have ex-
ercised no small influence on his mind.  
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CHAPTER III  
Personal Traits1 

THE STORY of the life-work of Joseph Fels cannot be told without 
an attempt to picture the man to the reader.  

In stature he was short, five feet two, but so well proportioned that 
he never seemed small.  

On his way home from business, he could be seen daily turning 
the corner of the street and covering the short intervening space with 
quick, decisive steps, his head turned slightly and a tendency to sway 
a bit to the left in walking. In his left hand he carried a small dis-
patch-case filled with letters, and under his right arm he invariably 
carried a mass of papers. While he walked he took out his door key, 
and the door was opened almost without stopping. Once in the hall, 
he laid all his things on the table, hung up his coat and hat, cleared 
his throat, and ran up the stairs to his study. A cheery "Howdy" to 
everyone, a quick peck of a kiss (after humorously rubbing his mouth 
with his coat sleeve) for every woman in the room—his wife he 
kissed with infinite tenderness—a pretended fight with the little boys 
if any were around, had the effect of clearing the room of any dead 
air or thoughts—and you have his entrance into the place where he 
lived. If it is near the dinner-hour he tells you he is starved. He ate in 
moderation, and the simplest table was always a sumptuous one for 
him. If urged to take more of something he liked he would say, 
"Lordy, son, there's no room, but I'll take a little to fill in the cracks." 
If he came late, as he did sometimes, his shy manner sent everyone 
eagerly hurrying to wait on him.  

Joseph was a restless spirit, and could never sit quiet. If there was 
reading aloud he would write letters at his desk; if then; was talk he 
would stand with his back to the fire or walk around the room. This 
cheerful, alert, joyous nature that loved to sing snatches of parodies 
or to quote "The bigger the rabbit the more whiter his tail," could 
sometimes swing to the other extreme and bring into the room, or 
into the hearts of those who loved him, a gloom that was like the 
blackness of night. Then he scarcely ate, his smile was forced, and 

                                                        
1 Mrs. Earl Barnes has contributed helpfully to this chapter. 
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when he conquered these depressions he came out of them tired, with 
a quiet sadness that finally merged into his usual sunny, courageous 
nature.  

Just as there were two sides to his disposition so there were two 
sides in his reaction to people. He spared nothing of time, money or 
generous judgment in helping individuals. On the other hand, if he 
felt a lack in a friend's attitude toward him or toward the cause for 
which he worked he was so keenly hurt that no amount of reasoning 
could disperse it. In business relations he liked to feel out his man, 
often holding him up in some deal to the penny, and then turning 
around and giving the man, as a friend, much of everything he had to 
give. He always wanted to avoid killing the divine spark in any hu-
man being. One morning a friend, after having fed a succession of 
tramps, said to one, "I will give you your breakfast, but you must 
promise not to tell any of your friends about it." Joseph overheard the 
admonition, and, looking up timidly, ventured, "How can you ask 
him to keep from his friends the one thing he could be generous en-
ough to share?"  

This two-sided nature manifested itself in many small acts. He had 
a mischievous boy's attitude in watching a dog chase a cat, and quite 
enjoyed the perilous situation of the cat. On the other hand, when as 
happened one evening he came home very late to dinner with no 
excuse, it was found that he had taken a little dog to a friend and had 
spent an hour in the east side of London finding milk and making the 
dog comfortable for the night. Again, when a little five-year-old 
friend was ordered to ride on account of illness, he started off at a 
brisk walk to the home of a neighbour and bought a donkey. The 
touching part of this story is that as Joseph came across the fields 
leading the donkey, followed by a tiny new-born one, he was greeted 
by shouts of laughter and asked, "But why did you buy two?" With a 
twinkle of his brown eyes and an attempt at raillery, but with a seri-
ousness that refused to be hidden, he said, "I couldn't separate the 
mother and baby, and so I bought them both."  

He loved children. For the son2 of an Edinburgh friend he had a 
deep affection, and of him he wrote, "I never before wanted to steal a 

                                                        
2 This was Alistair Geddes, the son of Mr. and Mrs. Patrick Geddes. He was 

killed on the battlefield in France. 
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sixteen-year-old boy until this one came along. It is a pleasure to 
look at the great, stout, manly lad." When another friend named a son 
after him he was deeply touched. And while his love for the other 
children of the same family was equally strong, there was a peculiar 
quality in his affection for this child. The following is a letter to him:  

London, October 1, 1907. Dear Josepb B—,  
Here's to you, my jolly little chap, and may your shadows be few 

with untold quantities of sunshine always on tap for at least a cen-
tury. You are here, my little lad, to be rubbed and scrubbed a few 
short baby years, to be petted and kissed and thrashed … Then 
you'll be chucked on to your own responsibilities and you'll have to 
stand and take your lickings along with the pettings of a more or 
less careless world … 

And, dear little boy, you've got my name as part of yours. You 
are beginning its use. I've got a considerable distance on the way to 
finishing with it, so take care that you are good to Joseph and love 
people. Just lov'em as much as I do.  
Your Uncle Joe.  

*** 

For one to think that Joseph took up the work of shaping the social 
mind to the doctrines of Single Tax easily and lightly is a mistake. 
No one ever put more labour, more heartache, or more courage into 
preparing himself for propagandist work. Not trained to speak and 
coming to it late in life, he found it, indeed, uphill work. He was 
never unconscious of the struggle before him to influence opinion 
through personal appeal; he took it seriously but with a humorous 
sense of his dependence upon others for help. In writing to a friend 
who had many times given him assistance, he said, "The Lord knows 
how I wish you were here. I want you, 'ma honey,' and I want you 
bad; the wherefore at this particular juncture being that I am invited 
to talk to a meeting about farm colonies and small holdings to be 
convened by the Lord Provost at Glasgow Friday of next week. I will 
press Mollie and Wait into service, though they are just common 
garden folk. They can't help me to lie with the same smoothness of 
diction as you."  

His emotions were those of a child. Criticism hurt him only when 
it was personal. It usually stirred the fight in him, and in wordy con-
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flicts he was rarely unsuccessful because he was fortified by an idea. 
His egoism was a delight to those who were big enough to under-
stand him; it was simply the honesty of the child nature of the man. 
His was a natural reaction to the forces with which the conventional 
world brought him into conflict. To those most intimately connected 
with him credit must be given for affording free play to his striking 
personality. His little mannerisms in speech, whether merely un-
grammatical or verging on explosive abuse, were by-products of his 
nature, and were not tampered with by those who practised correct 
grammar and elegant diction. He was surrounded by friends who 
appreciated and loved his individual traits as parts of his big person-
ality. He was not the kind of man who could be made over into the 
polite, urbane, self-effacing man who operates from behind breast-
works. He was dynamic, out in the open, fighting with every emotion 
that caught him, but always with a heart tender, true, and direct.  

One night at the dinner table a lady, a stranger to him, in describ-
ing someone, said, "He is not of our kind." Joseph had not, up to that 
moment, taken part in the conversation, but from the other end of a 
long table he quietly inquired, "Isn't everyone of our kind?" It is 
creditable to the woman that this gentle rebuff made her his friend. 
Totally unconscious of convention, he cut straight through to the 
hearts of people. If he conversed with the butler at his friend's dinner 
table it was because he felt intuitively that he was doing that man an 
injustice in being served by him, and unconsciously he tried to undo 
this injustice by talking with him on terms of equality. Even when 
giving directions to those serving him he would do it with almost an 
air of apology, often adding, "if you don't mind."  

When on a visit to Denmark he heard that the Crown Prince was 
interested in land reform; he therefore endeavored to secure an inter-
view. Owing to the red tape of the Chamberlain's office he had not 
succeeded before he left Denmark; but it happened, in the course of 
the journey away, that he and Prince Hako were on the same boat. 
Seeing the Crown Prince on the deck surrounded by those in attend-
ance, Joseph, not thinking of himself either brazenly or modestly, but 
thinking only of the work to help humanity, and knowing that the 
Prince had expressed an interest in that work, left his own group, 
walked straight through the royal party up to the Crown Prince, held 
out his hand, and with a smile so winning that no one could see it and 
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be unmoved, said, "How do you do? I sent you a letter requesting the 
favour of an interview, but have not received any reply. I am Joseph 
Fels, interested in bringing the land and the people together." 
Amazement on the part of some of his own friends, which, of course, 
knowing him so well his wife did not share, consternation and sur-
prise on the part of the Crown Prince's suite, had no effect on either. 
Man met man, and those who knew Joseph were glad that the Crown 
Prince rose to his level, held out his hand, walked away with him for 
a two hours' conversation on problems bigger than the breaking of 
conventional forms.  

*** 

Mr. George Lansbury, who was so intimately associated with him, 
gives an interesting illustration of the influence he exercised over 
others; he says:  

"I met Joseph Fels in the summer of 1903. He came to my house 
like a breath of fresh air, his transparent honesty of purpose, his love 
of humanity, were clear and manifest to all. I had heard very little of 
him, and confess I was somewhat prejudiced against him because he 
was a rich American. Five minutes' talk with him dispelled my 
doubts and fears, and we then commenced a close and intimate 
friendship that will never really end. He made me realise as never 
before that it was worthwhile to struggle and fight for great causes, 
and inspired me with faith in my fellows. Especially did he make me 
realise how much the future depends upon the efforts of individual 
men and women.  

"My young manhood had been spent among the Social Democrats, 
and I had come to believe it was almost impossible for a rich man or 
woman to be sincere in their professed desires to espouse the cause 
of the toiling masses. Joseph Fels broke down this prejudice, for here 
he was, asking nothing, seeking nothing but the opportunity to serve, 
and all the time wanting to stand, not in the limelight, but in the 
background. During my whole connection with him we never 'fell 
out' about anything. We did at times disagree about non-essentials, 
but we were united on the things that really matter. "He was a Jew, 
not orthodox; I was a Churchman, yet, somehow, we understood that 
in our religion there was neither Jew nor Gentile but simply men and 
women. Although he would never admit it in my sense, I shall ever 
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think of him as the finest example of a Christian I have ever known. 
He was a simple, kindly, loving soul, and I experienced at his hands 
all that comes from fellowship with such a character. He poured out 
money like water on schemes which I put before him, and never 
hesitated to help anyone who needed assistance although he hated 
what is termed 'Charity.' Yet he was full of charity in the sense that 
true charity typifies love. He gave not only money, which was com-
paratively easy, but gave himself, and that was his great charm for 
me.  

"When I first went to the home his wife and he had made at 
BickIey, in Kent, it seemed like a new world; a world from which all 
the cheap and nasty things of life had been banished, where the out-
standing thought of each was how to serve God by serving man. 
Before my wife and I met him we had seldom visited the homes of 
very rich persons, but a visit to 'Elmwood' was to us just like going 
home. This experience was not ours only, it was that of all who 
visited them. How could it be otherwise? The first thing the visitor 
saw when crossing the threshold was the wording on the panel of a 
door:  

What I spent I had  
What I saved I lost  
What I gave I have  

"Both Joseph and Mary Fels did their best to live up to this creed. 
Business and money-making must have compelled much of his atten-
tion, but it never entered into his conversation round their table, or by 
their fireside. Usually we just talked of how the lot of the toiling 
masses might be brightened and bettered. Our talks ranged from 
Single Tax and Anarchy, to Landlordism and Bureaucracy. To listen 
to him was like listening to one who had seen a great light, to one for 
whom the small and mean things of life had no meaning. The freeing 
of land did not mean simply more potatoes or more strawberries, to 
him it represented the means by which the whole human race could 
be made free. Consequently it was for him a great inspiration to en-
able him to spend himself, as well as his money, ungrudgingly.  

"People who did not know him cannot realise his personal magnet-
ism, and how little self-consciousness there was in his make-up. I 
have been in his company under varying circumstances; when inter-
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viewing Cabinet Ministers, Bishops, Boards of Guardians and Town 
Councils. At all times he was the same—keen, full of enthusiasm, 
and dominated by the grand ideal that all men and women might be 
happy, and have enough, simply by determining to do justice to each 
other. Sometimes clever people thought he was simply a well-
meaning crank, but they soon found that they were dealing with a 
man who had a reason for the faith that was in him.  

"In the purchase of the Hollesley Bay Estate, with its £30,000 risk, 
and also the purchase of the Laindon Estate, his one anxiety was to 
prevent the appearance of personal advertisement. It was therefore 
impossible not to see that he was a public-spirited man acting for 
others' good.  

"His persistence was wonderful. I often thought this was the secret 
of his success in life, he could not be beaten. When told that Boards 
of Guardians were difficult to deal with, he asked to see them, and he 
seldom left them without having won them to his view. When we 
talked to him of the ignorance of social conditions of the hidebound 
obstinacy of Government Departments, and of their objection to 
dealing with pressing social problems, he was not discouraged. He 
just, so to speak, went and sat on the step of the Local Government 
Board Offices until first Colonel Lockwood, then Mr. Walter Long, 
and afterwards Mr. Gerald Balfour, were won over to his side. When 
at times landlords refused to loan vacant land for cultivation in con-
nection with the society he had formed for this purpose, he never 
accepted the refusal as final. Personally, I felt when he passed on that 
I had lost a friend and a brother. All I owe to him it is impossible to 
say or put on record, or the proofs of love he showered upon my wife 
and myself.  

"One great joy in our lives was our journey to America with Jo-
seph and Mary Fels. We had often talked of going, and at last, a few 
months before he passed from us, the opportunity came. That journey 
was a further revelation of his loving care and forethought. A fine 
memory also is that of the meeting he addressed in the great saloon 
of the steamship where he expounded his social and religious faith. I 
had been accustomed to meetings of all kinds for many years, but 
here was an unusual gathering of millionaires and multi-millionaires, 
together with their wives and daughters, all gathered to listen to one 
of their own class telling them the truth in plain language. He made 
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us all rich and poor alike, feel very small indeed, for his words rang 
so true. When he invited those present to put questions to him re-
garding his. statements we were, so to speak, all struck dumb. We 
wanted to go away and quietly think.  

"While we were in America he cleared away all kinds of obstacles 
and made it easy for me to meet literary people, politicians, and lead-
ers of thought, and in a thousand ways served us in a manner we 
shall never forget.  

"My wife and I said 'good-bye' to him rather sadly at the great sta-
tion of the Pennsylvania Railway. We were both so strong and big, 
compared with him. There was a look in his eyes which somehow 
made us feel we were parting with a great big loving brother, and as 
we parted there came over us 'a something' we shall never be able to 
define. It seemed to be a parting different from any previous parting, 
and when, a few weeks later, we heard that he was ill, and, in a day 
or two, of his passing on, our thoughts flew back to that railway sta-
tion and the far-away look in his eyes.  

"Now that he has gone away we are all the poorer. His inspiring 
presence is no longer with us, but there is with us, for all time, the 
memory and influence of his loving personality, and, therefore, he 
can never die.  

" 'His is the glory of going on.' For his work is written large on the 
public life of America and Europe; it is also written deeply in the 
lives of the hundreds of men and women who, like myself, were 
privileged to know him. It is for us who were thus privileged to take 
up and press forward his work, which, when he laid it down, he en-
trusted to his wife, and which she has so bravely made her work too. 
We must help her to carry it forward to a successful issue.  

"The European war to some extent turned men's minds from social 
questions, but it has made us understand how vital and permanent the 
land question is, how great a part it will play in the question of peace. 
Now that peace has come, men's minds naturally turn to the land 
which they and theirs have fought and died for, and the slogan cry of 
'The land for the people' is again heard.  

"All of us then who wish to raise a lasting tribute to the memory of 
our dear friend must do our utmost to see that the next British Cam-
paign is one that will achieve permanent good, and result in the pas-
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sage through Parliament of a measure securing to the people, all the 
people, the entire land values which they, the people, have created."  

The following is an interesting description, written by Miss Mar-
garet McMillan, of a visit Joseph paid to Oxford, and a speech he 
delivered at Balliol College. It was a dramatic moment in which the 
most progressive of moderns stated his case in the home and atmos-
phere of age-long conservatism. Miss McMillan says:  

"He arrived in a motor car—an eager, imperious little man in a 
soft felt hat and rather worn overcoat. But I did not see the arrival, 
and caught my first glimpse of him at the end of shadowy cloisters; 
and in a soft cool twilight that seemed remote indeed from the outer 
street in the heat of late August noon.  

"Dim was the old College, and peopled with shades. Here walked 
the dead: luminous-eyed men who wrote saintly hymns, scholars and 
statesmen and at least one immortal poet. The winding corridors and 
stairs, the doorways with their worn steps, and the long aisles under 
heavy roofs of darkened stone, were haunted by these. And what 
stillness everywhere, a busy kind of hush as if the air was full of 
mysteries.  

"Suddenly at the end of a corridor the small, eager figure of Jo-
seph Fels appeared, his coat swinging wide, his soft hat drawn down 
over his face with a defiant tilt. It was a surprise. For though it was 
known that he was coming to address the summer students of the 
University Extension Movement, the news had not reached me. Few 
of the men and women now busy and happy with their tutors knew 
anything of Joseph Fels, save that he was a rich man who spent his 
money freely in rather unusual ways. Later they would gather for tea 
in the grounds of Balliol College and hear what he had to say.  

"Still, Oxford is hospitable in its way. Who would not wish to do 
the honours of such a place as this world-famed centre of life and 
learning? A young undergraduate chaperoned the guest. We walked 
through many halls, went into the vast kitchens of Wolsey's College, 
looked down Addison's Walk and peered into stately rooms hung 
with portraits, and smaller chambers where the great ones of the 
world had lived. As the sun sank low in the west we went back to the 
grounds of Balliol College, where the ghosts gave place to the work-
a-day life of the world.  
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"A large number of men and women were gathered from every 
part of England. They represented almost every class-engineers, 
wagon-makers, factory hands from Lancashire, 'waivers' from Brad-
ford, arsenal workers, and at least one navvy. Casual labourers too, 
railway men, clerks, one or two titled women, and mingled with 
these, scholars, tutors, and literary stars. A brilliant young leader 
writer of the Morning Post, an Archbishop's son in a 'blazer' and one 
dean of College. A very motley gathering, certainly. It included some 
of the best of England's scholars and leaders of thought. There was 
also a sprinkling of elementary school teachers. A clever, robust-
looking Yorkshire mill-girl who wrote very good essays sat in the 
foreground with a group of her girl friends, talking to a brilliant 
young tutor.  

"The little American was the focus of all attention and interest for 
a moment as he came in, his face pale, with the strange pallor of the 
East. His manner was nervous, though rather jocular, for he was not 
at all unconscious of the elements of power as well as prestige in the 
men and women before him, as well as of the historic site. As he 
took off his hat he showed a typically Jewish head, wide and 
rounded. Time and again that figure has appeared in gatherings at 
critical moments. Modern? No. The old colleges were modern now. 
He stood in the midst of the big crowd scattered around the lawn and 
on the slopes, under the dark walls, the type of the wandering race 
that has suffered in many lands ere there was any thought of Balliol 
College, and had heard the law given on Sinai.  

"Everyone expected him to be modern, however. The chairman 
introduced him briefly as an American, a business man who lived in 
England during part of every year, and announced his subject 
(though everyone knew it and smiled a little over it) as 'The Land.' 
'You're quite right there,' said Mr. Fels, 'I've only one subject, I've 
only one lecture. The Gospel isn't long, it's short. But you can say it 
over a great many times without getting to the end of it. Yes, I'm 
going to talk to you about the land—this earth you're standing on. 
Who does it belong to? Who made it? Who's got a right to it? That's 
what I am going to talk about here, that's what I am talking about all 
the time.'  

"The whole company looked a little bored, a little amused. The 
smart factory girl smiled, becoming conscious of the speaker's defi-
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ciencies, his accent, and his unceremonious way of speaking. The 
students in the Economics classes (there were a great many of them) 
fresh from their books turned to the living page of a man's face. Did 
they read well? A chill wind went round the whole assembly. Very 
courteous and intent were the Balliol men's faces. Did they under-
stand? Who knows? I cannot tell. A great many young students 
thought they knew what their teachers were thinking, and threw them 
half-apologetic and deferential glances. The Jew, under his well-
defined surface manners, was perfectly conscious of all this and it 
angered him. He began to speak rapidly, with new emphasis. He also 
used the unscholarly word 'damn.' The Yorkshire girl, fresh from 
studies that rendered her a little tolerant, could hardly hide her indig-
nation. Then suddenly the speaker, fighting thus for a moment with 
his audience, appeared to transfer his scene of operations. It was as if 
a rider dragged at his horse's heels vaulted into the saddle. He got 
hold of the reins of his own anger, his own ruffled temper. He 
vaulted into a new attitude and found his place. All was shown 
somehow at once in his face, in his voice, which lost its fretted tones, 
and very soon, in his speech. 'Learning itself—I make claim to none 
and am an ignorant man by comparison with many of you—must 
flourish best at last on a soil that is free from evil undergrowths. But 
are these conditions secured here or even in new countries? You 
know very well that the poor come to these colleges only by reason 
of an agitation raised in very modern days, and even now by the will 
of those who have secured every privilege by the initial privilege of 
land-owning. Below every movement that calls itself progressive but 
puts off the consideration of the evil of private monopoly in land 
values, there is a moral evil that poisons everything. To postpone the 
removal of this is to postpone every other reform or vitiate it. Yes, 
this is what I have come here to say.' He paused for a moment, and a 
look of infinite gentleness, sympathy and humility came to his face.  

"The audience was graver now though a movement of resentment 
flowed into it.  

"Now the voice gathered strength, but it was a new kind of 
strength. Ever more detached, it seemed yet nearer and more inti-
mate. It took no account of the difference soft hose before him, still 
less of their feeling or relation to him. Where, now, was the rich 
man, the millionaire? Through the calm, sun-bathed space between 
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the college walls, and over the green shaven mound, it rose and 
fell—the Voice as of one crying in the wilderness. 'Begin your work 
by an act of justice—the simplest justice. Give back the earth to your 
brother. Then your light shall come forth like the morning.' Ah! here 
was the Jew again touching the perfect chord. He had touched it. The 
new John the Baptist was here. With passionate faith, in perfect self-
surrender, in quiet acceptance of all labour and loss and all suffering, 
and with a hope that bore up the soul to fair and cloudless heights, it 
beat against every heart. And when the speaker ended at last—falling 
back in his role of diffident, half-jocular millionaire philanthropist, 
as suddenly as a bird falls into its nest on the earth there was deep 
silence for a moment, a silence far more charged with meaning than 
was the so-called debate that followed. Looking spent, and very 
white and small, he sat down.  

"Did one hear that Voice again? Yes, indeed, though not on that 
day nor for a few months later. In the evening, he was, I remember, a 
little subdued, and had nothing to say about the University, nothing 
about his critics and antagonists in the debate. Nothing.  

"But I did hear the Voice again. It was after the news came of his 
death in Philadelphia. They say he was carried into a great hall and 
lay in the midst of a great multitude. Many wept, and they praised 
him. Love was round him in death like a sun-lit sea about a broken 
raft. Silent he lay, yet not silent. Again we saw the dim cloisters, the 
smooth lawn of Balliol, and the modern students of many social or-
ders. And his words rang out now, but like a strain of music. Strong 
words and brave, words that will not die, nor be forgotten. For they 
tell of that which abides amid all passing shadows, of something that 
does not yield to doubt, or fear, or earthly powers, and which, how-
ever baffled or delayed, cannot fail at last." 
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CHAPTER IV  
Public Career and Social Principles  
IN 1901 it became desirable for Joseph to go to England to work up a 
branch of the business. For two or three years after his arrival he, 
with his close co-worker, Walter Coates, devoted his energies to the 
establishment of this branch. Owing to the keen competition and the 
general difficulty of securing custom, this work was for a time very 
arduous and required close and exclusive attention. In the course of a 
few years, however, the business became plainer sailing and he 
gradually relinquished the direction to Mr. Coates. During the last 
ten years of his life he gave only very occasional supervision to the 
conduct of business affairs.  

Constituted as he was with ready sympathy for the oppressed and 
needy, combined with completely democratic conceptions, he was 
inevitably drawn into participation in public affairs and the kind of 
work that is generally described as social reform.  

To understand clearly the direction of his interest and activities, it 
is necessary to review briefly the chief features of the situation in 
Great Britain during the opening years of the century. The conclu-
sion of the Boer War had left the British public with some serious 
practical problems and many grounds for discontent. The national 
conscience was already beginning to react after its somewhat ex-
treme commitment to ideals of imperialistic enterprise. The war and 
the years immediately following disclosed to England many ugly 
conditions within her borders. She began to feel it necessary to be for 
a time, at any rate, a "little England" and to put in order some of the 
pressing affairs of her own household. With the trade depression that 
supervened, the problem of unemployment, acute at the time when 
the army returned from South Africa, began to assume portentous 
dimensions. From 1905 to 1908, the country was faced with a condi-
tion in its labour market that was truly appalling. Administrators 
seemed to have a dearth of means, and a greater dearth of ideas for 
dealing with the situation. Local resources were wholly inadequate, 
whether for relief or the provision of temporary relief works.  

It appeared as if the country could not expand its trade to the point 
of absorbing the enormous labour surplus, or shoulder the terrible 
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burden that began to fall upon its machinery for relief. Processions of 
the workless and hungry were for a time almost daily upon the streets 
of the principal cities demanding work. The nation was, in short, 
having to pay the penalty of modern industrialism—millions of fac-
tory-trained and habituated workmen, always sufficiently numerous 
to ensure low wages in the best of times, and doomed, with the cycli-
cal recurrence of depression, to unemployment and privation.  

Added to this state of affairs was the more than disquieting realisa-
tion of national deterioration. The small percentage of recruits found 
acceptable for service abroad came as a shock to those who had pre-
viously taken for granted the superior quality of the nation's phy-
sique. Overcrowded and unhealthy urban districts where the workers 
had their homes, the cramped and mechanical nature of their occupa-
tions, the general disregard for life and health accorded the wage-
earning population; and the lack of means of subsistence, had been 
found to have reached their natural consequence in a proletariat 
rapidly deteriorating in fitness. Nothing short of a national crisis ever 
makes the Englishman clearly recognise a defect in the national life, 
but it came home with striking force in the years following the Boer 
War. Every student of economic and social affairs, every reformer 
and even every politician, found his attention absorbed by these cry-
ing questions, unemployment and general deterioration. To put the 
matter briefly, the problem of the social reformer of that time was to 
ameliorate the condition of a huge population of industrial workers, 
with precarious and scanty means of subsistence, who were rapidly 
becoming degenerate, through the evil effects of factory life and city 
slum.  

The means then adopted for meeting the stress created by unem-
ployment were naturally conditioned by the circumstances of the 
time. Lack of Government foresight was responsible for the failure to 
provide for such a contingency. Hasty endeavours were made to set 
up public relief works to absorb a portion of the surplus labour. But 
these efforts proved as inefficient as they were costly. Local efforts 
were aided by grants made by the Government, and were adminis-
tered, in London, by the Central Unemployed Fund, which was es-
tablished in 1904. Certain general works were carried out by this 
Committee, upon which representatives of various 'public bodies 
were selected to serve. In addition, a rudimentary kind of labour 
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ex-change activity was initiated to meet the needs of such employers 
as required workers.  

These palliatives effected only a small fraction of the relief de-
manded. An important principle, how-ever, was established, namely, 
that the Government should, in times of trade depression, become an 
employer for the purpose of utilising the labour surplus; a principle 
which later received application in the Development Act. The estab-
lishment of labour exchanges operative throughout the country, in 
the endeavour to equalise the demand upon the labour market, was a 
further contribution to the solution of the problem. On the whole 
something has been done legislatively since then to improve the gen-
eral conditions of the worker. With increasingly efficient inspection 
of factory and of home, with workmen's compensation, and latterly, 
with sick and unemployed benefits provided under the National In-
surance Act, it may be argued that Britain is on her way to establish-
ing for the labouring population a set of more tolerable conditions of 
life. For the problem of unemployment, however, little has been, or 
can be, achieved so long as land monopoly exists. Knowledge was 
not lacking during those years in which unemployment mounted to 
the highest point of its curve and gradually descended to its normal, 
of the one great remedy which is adequate to cure the greatest of 
economic diseases. Those whose prevision reaches beyond the 
screen of temporary· prosperity have been well aware that the 
national life of Britain, as of other countries, can only conserve itself 
by an agriculture which grows concomitantly with, and balances, 
industry. It has remained for Professor Ash-ley, himself one of the 
greatest of commercial experts, to show the vital necessity of this 
relation, and for a great war to bring home the fact that it is a serious 
matter for a great nation to neglect the tillage of the soil.  

The "back to the land" cry, however, had made itself heard for 
nearly a generation. Social reformers in England have for many years 
contemplated with envy the rural development of Continental count-
ries, the conservation of a strong and resourceful peasantry, the evo-
lution of intensive culture with skilful and scientific methods of till-
age, the spectacle of nations that in emergency would be self-
supporting. Increasing alarm has been felt that the population of Eng-
land should be dragged from its last roots in the soil and placed in the 
urban and industrial atmosphere to wither and decay. The small hol-
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ders of Denmark, Belgium, and France undoubtedly constitute an 
element of national strength that is lacking in England. Great wealth 
certainly belongs to an industrial nation with a world's trade, but is a 
doubtful compensation for the drain on human quality, when this 
industrial system finds itself in normal times with a surplus of work-
ers, which at recurring intervals increases to the point of being an 
alarming problem.  

An industrial proletariat has seemingly become a part of the order 
of things. Consciously or unconsciously many employers of labour 
aid that conspiracy of circumstances which has made Britain urban 
and industrial. They accept the erroneous view that high profits natu-
rally derive from low wages, and, as the scale of wages is determined 
more or less by the state of the labour market, the tendency is inevi-
tably to that low wage limit which just prevents starvation. So long 
as this view is accepted it is in the interests of payers of low wages to 
depopulate the rural districts and herd the population in cities, to 
provide manual training for children and technical education for 
youth, to make it, if possible, less profitable to cultivate the soil, and, 
in addition, easier to secure possession for members of their own 
class of large sections of land for merely residential and sporting 
purposes.  

Wise employers, however, are beginning to see that high profits 
more naturally derive from high wages, plus efficient organisation. 
Everyone knows now that "back to the land" is impossible in Eng-
land so long as the fundamental monopoly (land monopoly) con-
tinues, because there is no land available for use, except under condi-
tions which make its use unprofitable. The long struggle to open the 
gate of the industrial prison has made this abundantly clear.  

With the introduction of the Small Holdings Act there appeared to 
be dawning a new day for the people of England, but the light glim-
mered and went out when the attempt was made to apply its provi-
sions. The Garden City movement seemed to promise something, but 
whatever its benefits it has had no effect upon the labour market; 
indeed, this market is brought under closer control. To Joseph it was 
clear that the key to the whole problem was simply that the worker, 
to have any advantageous position, must in the last resort be able to 
leave industry and secure a comfortable livelihood by the pursuit of 
agriculture. He saw that it was as a great alternative occupation that 
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agriculture could supplement and balance industry, and play its ap-
propriate role in the life of a nation. Allow the land to be available 
for use, give the children as much instruction in natural occupations 
as in the crafts, and the rights of the workers would not be long in 
establishing themselves.  

Only a few years ago many thought that the Small Holdings Act 
would constitute an avenue to rural re-population. The greatest diffi-
culty apparently was that of training members of a city-bred popula-
tion for work on the soil. The best method seemed to be the estab-
lishment of colonies, which would serve as intermediate stations 
between town and country. The experiments of Dr. Paton and Gen-
eral Booth had made the idea in some degree familiar. Their under-
lying intention was to provide healthful employment through which 
workers could earn a part of their maintenance.  

Modifications toward betterment in the British social economy are 
proverbially slow, and at the same time so vague that their general 
bearing is indeterminate and unconscious. To clarify its meaning is 
to check any tendency towards improvement because notice involves 
a disproportionate degree of suspicion and criticism, and consequent 
reaction. In England to label is to damn. The social region, bounded 
on one side by the fixed doctrine of the economics of employment, 
supply and demand in the labour market, and, on the other, by the 
equally hard-and-fast principle of the Poor Law—the region occu-
pied by the unemployed, so long barren of ideas and accessible only 
to the sterile seeds of charity—this field Joseph Fels chose for his 
labours. Just as his efforts changed many a London rubbish-heap into 
a garden full of living things for the further support of life, so he 
hoped to see the human rubbish-heap flowering and producing.  

The conditions were present for some successful work to be 
undertaken. These was the idea of returning to the land as an outlet 
for unemployed labour, and the idea of colonising as the means of 
providing the necessary training, but no practical movement could be 
got under way. Authorities, both national and local, were landlocked 
either by convention or regulation, and charity was wholly inad-
equate to deal with the issue. Some sort of impetus was necessary, 
and this Joseph supplied. His simple, practical directness set matters 
moving. If it were a good thing to put the unemployed upon the land, 
then get land. If it were a good thing to train in colonies for agricul-
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tural work, then form colonies. If it were a labour too great for phi-
lanthropy to accomplish and required legislation and administration 
by State and local authorities, then proceed to secure such legislation 
and administration. If someone were needed to take the initiative in 
all these matters, he was quite willing to offer himself.  

It was clear to him that whatever was done should not be a matter 
of capricious charity, but of definite action on the part of public 
authority; that the foundations should be laid for a permanent rather 
than a temporary structure; that whatever existing machinery could 
be adapted to this new purpose should be utilised. It was not so much 
a lack of instrumentalities as the limitations placed upon their use 
that formed the chief obstacle. The administration of relief was 
bound to a narrow course by the principles and regulations of the 
Poor Law. The Guardians of the Poor with the strict interpretation of 
their duties, backed by official pressure, found it easier to force all 
the needy into the groove of utterly destitute paupers—that is, to 
subject them to workhouse treatment—rather than to tide them over 
their times of difficulty.  

The idea that relief could be administered in a way which might 
lead to the permanent betterment of those relieved, either by provid-
ing healthful occupa-tion or by training for a new sphere of activities, 
was so contrary to the intention of the Poor Law that Boards of 
Guardians could not see their way to broaden their activities by in-
cluding a farm colony. Joseph thought that a new spirit might be 
introduced into Poor Law methods if the use of a farm colony were 
offered to guardians to relieve the congestion in the workhouse, or 
the strain upon outdoor relief. And evidence speedily developed in a 
way that enabled him to give effect to this view.  
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CHAPTER V  
Farm Colonies: Laindon  
THE CAUSE OF LABOUR in Britain in its struggle toward political 
expression and representation has had its martyrs and heroes, also its 
due proportion of the stupid and time-serving. The struggle culmi-
nated in 1893 in the· formation of the Independent Labour Party. Its 
avowed purpose was political action, apart from, and independent of, 
the two historic Parties. During the first ten years of its existence 
men and women of all classes were attracted to its banner, although 
its chief support was naturally found among the workers. Like all 
new movements, it was full of enthusiasm and courage. These quali-
ties prompted it at times to enter into political campaigns that were 
beyond its strength, but it appeared to thrive on its defeats. Toward 
the end of 1900 it was seen by those who led this new political 
movement that, before any further real progress could be made, there 
must be allied to it the great force of organised labour as represented 
by the Trade Unions. This alliance was ultimately accomplished, and 
among those who made it possible was J. Keir Hardie. Joseph was 
already acquainted with "Keir." He had visited us in our home at 
Philadelphia when, on the loss of his seat in West Ham in 1895, he 
came to America at the invitation of the American Labour Unions. 
Then too we first met Frank Smith who accompanied him. He re-
mains closely associated with my life to this day, rare good man that 
he is, wholly unselfish. As the chief, and, for a long time, the only 
spokesman for Labour in the House of Commons, Keir Hardie dis-
played a devotion and a courage which will receive a greater ap-
preciation in the future than even his colleagues are able at present to 
accord. These sterling qualities commended him to us and gave him 
a warm place in our hearts.  

When this new political combination unexpectedly found its 
strength in 1906 with a relatively imposing representation in Parlia-
ment, and knew that henceforth it was a power in politics to be reck-
oned with, it faced the difficulty of reducing to a measurable pro-
gramme of action the multitudinous discontents of the labour world, 
and somehow discovered enough agreement to present a solid front 
to political opponents. Unfortunately the independence of many of its 
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representatives in the parliamentary area was to a large extent nulli-
fied by the adoption of orthodox political machinery. It became, as 
everyone knows, a "Party." Its representatives were disciplined to the 
orders of a "whip", and the expression of their views duly arranged 
and officialised.  

Joseph took a keen interest in the rise and progress of the Labour 
Party. He hoped it would justify its existence, growing up untram-
meled by methods which shackled the orthodox parties. The early 
enthusiasm and success of this new political force gave promise that 
this would be so. He was encouraged when it appeared that its object 
was to attack fundamental evils, and not to follow the ordinary po-
litical labyrinth in which so many hopeful causes and striking 
per-sonalities of the past have lost their way. The British House of 
Commons has too often proved a cemetery for effectively burying 
both causes and reputations. Although the Labour Party has not ac-
complished all that its founders and friends hoped for, Joseph 
be-lieved that the salvation of the working classes would be found in 
their unitedly attacking the fundamental cause of poverty—which to 
him was represented by the monopoly of the land, which creates a 
privileged class.  

The year 1903 in other ways brought hope and encouragement to 
Joseph. It was in this year that he came in contact with Mr. George 
Lansbury, and formed that partnership in social and political work 
which has left its enduring mark upon this generation. When they 
first met, Mr. Lansbury had not yet entered the House of Commons 
as a member; he, like some others, had been content to pioneer and 
make it possible for the workers to secure direct representation. Mr. 
Lansbury entered politics because he felt he had a special work to 
perform, but it is doubtful if the dull fetters of membership of the 
House of Commons gave him a wider or more useful scope than he 
had enjoyed as a private citizen of the East End of London. He had 
become one of the most expert Poor Law Administrators in the coun-
try, having served a long period on the Poplar Board of Guardians, 
where he endeavoured to extend the scope of relief in a way to alter 
materially the limitations of the prevailing methods. As one of the 
Commissioners on the Reform of the Poor Law he gave his know-
ledge and experience to the framing of the Minority Report. He is 
one of the men, rare enough in or out of public life, who may be 
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trusted to pursue, unflinchingly, the right as he sees it. We know that 
when, later, party loyalty came in conflict with his convictions he 
preferred the loss of his seat to a sacrifice of his principles. 

Joseph was at this time busy advocating the establishment of small 
holdings and farm labour colonies, and, as usual, was ever on the 
look-out for men who were "doing things." One day he read a speech 
delivered by George Lansbury at a meeting of the Poplar Board. Its 
human note rang true and he immediately resolved to know the 
speaker. He telephoned to the Clerk of the Board inquiring for Mr. 
Lansbury's address, and at once went to see him. Association with 
such a man was most helpful, and their connection and co-operation 
covered an uninterrupted period of eleven years. During his first visit 
to Mr. Lansbury at his home in Bow the conversation turned upon 
the utilisation of land as a mode of solving the problem of unem-
ployment, a subject upon which Joseph found him intensely keen.  

Mr. Lansbury was impressed by the business-like energy of his 
new friend and his desire to do rather than to talk. Hardly a day 
passed without their meet-ing. Mr. Lansbury's greatest concern was 
that in Poplar, one of the poorest of the East-End districts, the prob-
lem of unemployment had reached an acute point. The workhouse 
was inadequate for the accommodation of those who wished to enter, 
and great distress was being experienced by many others in the dis-
trict who were not applying to the Guardians for relief. Joseph's 
sympathies were aroused and he urged on, and gave support to, a 
vigorous agitation. A procession of a thousand women was organised 
and marched from Mile End to Westminster. From among these, a 
deputation of working-class women was chosen to go to the House 
of Commons. It is an interesting fact that this was the first deputa-
tion, of its kind to enter the House, and probably gave to the Suffra-
gettes their idea of petitioning in the same manner. On this occasion 
only working-class women waited upon Mr. Balfour and Sir Henry 
Campbell-Bannerman. A number of members were interviewed the 
same afternoon. Nothing, however, was done by those in authority 
during that session.  

But Mr. Fels was not content to wait. He proceeded to worry the 
Local Government Board, and persuaded Mr. Walter Long to sanc-
tion the use of some land he was ready to buy and lend to the Poplar 
Board of Guardians. This proposal was, of course, supported by Mr. 
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Lansbury's vigorous agitation out-side. About one hundred acres 
were bought at Laindon, and the first Farm Colony for the unem-
ployed was established. It is noteworthy that in connection with this 
purchase some one of the Guardians disclosed the fact that the farm 
in question was to be secured, and in consequence the price was in-
creased more than £500. The arrangement was that the farm should 
be let to the Poplar Guardians for the term of three years at the rent 
of one peppercorn, and that the Guardians should have the option of 
purchase at any time during their tenancy for the original price paid. 
Possession was taken in March, 1904, and one hundred able-bodied 
paupers were set to work. Temporary structures for dormitories, kit-
chen, laundry, and lavatory were added, and a reservoir for water 
supply was immediately built.  

The Colony was visited by a large number of public men and 
social reformers, among others, the Rt. Hon. Gerald W. Balfour—
who succeeded Mr. Walter Long as President of the Local Gov-
ernment Board—Canon Barnett, Sir Horace Plunkett, Sir John Gorst, 
Sir William Mather, and Mr. Percy Alden. In addition to these, rep-
resentatives from County Councils, Boards of Guardians, and other 
public local authori-ties went to investigate the experiment. Many 
newspaper correspondents also visited the Farm Colony, and thus the 
work became widely known. The prevailing idea that the class of 
people who find their way to the workhouse do so because they are 
either useless, or "work-shy", was disproved by the report presented 
by the Farm Superintendent, in which he stated that 40 of the 100 
men then employed would be acceptable as workers anywhere if he 
were the employer. A large number of the men were old soldiers of 
at least 10 years' service, and all but one had stripes and medals; not 
one had a pension. In contrast with the degenerative restrictions of 
the workhouse, the men were given great freedom. Papers, books, 
and games were provided, and Joseph sent down a piano. The suc-
cess of the Colony was immediately manifest to all except those who 
believed that the workhouse test was a foundation of the British Em-
pire.  

The policy accepted and made effective by the Poplar Board of 
Guardians seemed to Joseph to offer that combination of public 
authority and private enterprise which would solve his problem. He 
therefore proceeded with the acquisition of farm properties and at the 
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same time approached the various metropolitan Boards of Guardians 
and extended his offer generally to all parts of the kingdom. At first 
these bodies seemed eager and many of them invited him to attend 
and explain the terms of his offer. Public bodies are as acquisitive as 
individuals, and the glory of their administrative achievement is 
measured inversely to the scale of expense. No amelioration of the 
lot of the poor is creditable if it increases the rate. Public feeling 
shudders at starvation but does not in the least mind permanent desti-
tution.  

As a result of vigorous agitation the country was at last so aroused 
that an investigation into the working of the Poor Law had to be 
made. A Royal Commission was set up, upon which Mr. George 
Lansbury was appointed a member. A long and laborious enquiry 
followed, and investigations—so loved by those who, never poor 
themselves, are unable to understand why it is that others are poor—
were made.  

The conclusions arrived at by the majority of the Commissioners 
did not suggest any drastic reform; did not propose to touch funda-
mental causes; they, at best, simply perpetuated the policy of relief 
rather than aimed at the prevention of poverty. Needless to say, Mr. 
Lansbury did not share in these conclusions. He, together with Mrs. 
Sidney Webb, the Rev. Russell Wakefield—who afterwards became 
Bishop of Birmingham—and Mr. F. Chandler, presented a "Minority 
Report", which proposed the complete break-up of the Poor Law 
system, and the setting up of machinery for the purpose of preventing 
destitution arising from bad social conditions.  

The close and local responsibility of guardians to ratepayers, with 
its necessary consequence in the kind of personnel thus selected, 
explains the reception which Joseph met with in his efforts to help 
the poor to help themselves. There was also another explanation. In 
Britain charity is understood, and business is understood, but few 
appear to understand that the two can in any way be combined. The 
provision of land to form labour colonies seemed at first glance the 
act of the amiable philanthropist to be fully exploited and rewarded 
with the usual fatuous vote of thanks. The moment the conditions 
were disclosed; the whole transaction appeared to discerning guard-
ians as a wolf in sheep's clothing, business parading as philanthropy. 
Here was Mr. Fels, a sharp business man, an American and a Jew, 
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trying to extricate himself from bad land deals at the public expense, 
or else proposing to seize the three years' improvement which the 
colony might give to the land. Joseph, of course, had no desire for 
the cheap glory of the philanthropist which comes of relieving others 
of work and responsibility; his desire was to facilitate a new modus 
operandi in dealing with unemployment. He was willing to risk 
losses to achieve his object, but he saw, as always, that to be perma-
nently beneficial a plan must stand on its own feet and not live on the 
passing bounty of any individual. 
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CHAPTER VI  
Hollesley Bay and Mayland  
As THERE APPEARED to be considerable prospect of local auth-
orities taking advantage of Joseph's offer, now made broadly known 
through the Press, he and Mr. Lansbury found themselves, not long 
after the successful beginning of the Laindon experiment, making 
visits throughout England, and inspecting land of all kinds. As a 
result of these investigations, an estate at Hollesley Bay was discov-
ered to be available. This was a property of thirteen hundred acres 
organised as an agricultural college for the sons of gentlemen, but it 
had fallen upon bad times and was now for sale. The difficulty was 
that the price was something over thirty thousand pounds, an amount 
which few public authorities might be willing to venture.  

Meanwhile matters were becoming more acute, and the Gov-
ernment was being greatly worried, partly owing to the agitation 
which had been set on foot. It was at this stage that Mr. Walter Long 
called a conference of guardians and counsellors and from it formed 
the organisation known as the London Unemployed Fund, upon 
which all London Authorities were represented. At the first meeting 
a letter was read from Mr. Fels offering the loan of an estate of thir-
teen hundred acres for three years free of rent. Mr. Lansbury, who 
was a member, moved that this generous offer be accepted. The mo-
tion was seconded by Mr. Grinling, of Woolwich, and unanimously 
carried. Thus was quietly inaugurated, without flourish of trumpets, a 
practical experiment full of great possibilities.  

Joseph bought the estate, and within a few weeks the place was 
occupied by five or six hundred of the unemployed. The question 
arose as to how the land should be worked, and after some months 
Mr. Thomas Smith, later Joseph's manager at Mayland, was called in 
as expert. Among the unemployed men sent to the colony were num-
bers who showed great adaptability and proved capable of doing 
much better work than was possible under the conditions prevailing 
there. The problem was therefore as to whether some of the men 
should not be permanently settled on the land. This raised the ques-
tion of lack of cottage accommodation, and the degree to which de-
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velopment could be undertaken, which depended upon whether or 
not the estate would remain public property.  

By this time unemployment had assumed alarming proportions, 
and agitation was rife, particularly in London. Demand was made for 
the passing of a "Right to Work" Bill. Demonstrations and proces-
sions organised by Keir Hardie, Geo. Lansbury, and others at last 
awakened the authorities to the seriousness of the situation. In all this 
Joseph gave effective aid. Again the women played a prominent part. 
On one occasion, 10,000 of them, chiefly from East and· South Lon-
don, marched in a great procession across London. A deputation of 
.from twenty to thirty women, and some men representing the Lon-
don .Trades Council, waited on Mr. Arthur Balfour, M.P.. Very little 
practical encouragement resulted immediately. But the agitation was 
continued, and the Unemployed Workmen Bill, the fate of which had 
hung in the balance, was passed, Mr. Joseph Chamberlain interven-
ing in its favour. This was at the end of 1905.  

With the advent of the Central (Unemployed) Body set up under 
the Unemployed Workmen Act, the position was more secure, but 
there was a shortage of funds to carry on the work at Hollesley Bay. 
As a result of the appeal made to Mr. Balfour by the deputation, 
Queen Alexandra opened a fund, and for one winter this fund pro-
vided all the money necessary.  

The Central Body which had taken the place of the London Un-
employed Fund was persuaded to take over the estate at Hollesley, 
and Joseph loaned two thousand pounds with which to build cot-
tages. As soon as these cottages were completed they were occupied 
by the London men who had been trained on the colony. The atten-
tion of Mr. Fels and Mr. Lansbury was then given to extending the 
plan so as to deal with larger numbers of men. It was intended to 
purchase another estate, and much territory was scoured to find a 
suitable one. It was found close to Hollesley Bay, and the purchase 
was at the point of completion when another factor entered into and 
altered the whole situation.  

With the change of Government early in 1906, Mr. John Burns be-
came President of the Local Government Board. Mr. Burns forbade 
the Central Body to have anything to do with the purchase of a new 
estate and the whole plan was ruined. All the progressive action of 
those enlightened statesmen, Walter Long and Gerald Balfour, who 
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had presided over the department, was reversed, and Hollesley Bay 
became merely a country annex to take the overflow from London 
workhouses.  

It will have been discerned that Joseph's main object was to estab-
lish a permanent relation between the land and as many of the work-
ers as could adapt themselves to its cultivation. Of each property 
offered to the public authorities, he proposed to retain something like 
a quarter, to be developed into small holdings for the benefit of men 
trained in the colony; they would serve, at any rate, as an example to 
the others. The whole work was an endeavour to remedy that topsy-
turvydom in which millions of acres lying uncultivated, and tens of 
thousands of men wanting work and ready to cultivate them could 
not be brought together. Plans were made for utilising a property at 
Wye as a colony for women, but once more Mr. John Burns blocked 
the way.  

Thwarted thus in his endeavour to contribute to the solution of the 
unemployed problem, Joseph decided to test possibilities on his own 
account. He had acquired a property at Mayland, near Althorn, in 
Essex, about forty miles from London, and now proceeded to use it 
for the purposes of his experiment. The remaining possibility seemed 
to him to lie along the line of small holdings. He therefore proceeded 
to establish upon the farm in question twenty-one holdings of from 
five to ten acres, each equipped with dwelling and out-houses and 
partly planted with fruit. The larger portion of the estate was carried 
on as a farm under the management of Mr. Thomas Smith, an expert 
agriculturist and enlightened man, who was willing to give the small 
holders needful advice and supervise their work until they had 
learned to find their own way. For the purposes of instruction and 
also to give a demonstration of the possibilities of intensive culture, a 
French garden was established which was extended to cover two 
acres, equipped with frames and bell-glasses, sheds and watering 
facilities, and a great range of hot-houses. A gardener was secured 
from near Paris and kept for two years to demonstrate the best meth-
ods that were being-utilised in France. The Mayland experiment was 
a costly one, something like thirty-five thousand pounds being re-
quired to layout and equip the estate.  

It was Joseph's desire on this occasion to reach a somewhat better 
type of human industrial product than the unemployed examples he 
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had been dealing with. The small holdings were therefore allotted to 
individuals with families who possessed a certain minimum amount 
of capital. Needless to say, there were many hundreds of applicants.  

There was much hope, in the early days of Liberal administration, 
of a great development in the direction of small holdings through a 
vigorous application of the Small Holdings Act, which conferred 
considerable power upon county councils. But, as every-one knows, 
the Act remained, and still remains, a dead letter. One reason for this 
is clear. The Act is based upon the wrong principle, land purchase, 
and this imposes so heavy a burden upon the small holder that its 
operations are necessarily limited. In those earlier days it was 
thought, and Joseph shared the hope, that the time was arriving when 
Britain might be an agricultural nation, and again fasten in the soil 
the roots of its national life.  

From this costly experiment Joseph learned a number of lessons. 
There was clearly manifest a desire on the part of the industrial la-
bourer to enter agricultural life, as shown in the twelve hundred or 
more applications for these few holdings, and a strong determination, 
among most of those who had embarked, to continue the new mode 
of life in spite of all discouragement. It was clear, again, that some of 
the factors that could have turned failure into success lay outside his 
control and were of the nature of public services and utilities. Most 
important of all, it became evident that for a number of reasons every 
small holder would lie in the hollow of the landlord's hand. Other 
impressive facts came to light. The rates paid in 1905, when the 
population was fourteen, amounted to thirty pounds twelve and 
threepence. In 1910, with one hundred and seventy-four persons, the 
rates amounted to one hundred and fifty-six pounds nine and two-
pence. The land was originally purchased at about eight pounds three 
shillings per acre, but after the enterprise developed it was not pos-
sible to obtain adjoining land for less than fourteen pounds per acre. 
Thus the small holders through their own industry, by increasing the 
land values for all the neighboring landlords, blocked the way to 
expansion. Joseph had also learned that the twenty-one holdings 
which he had established and supported could do nothing towards 
assisting the hundreds of thousands that it would be necessary to aid, 
if the problem of poverty was to be solved.  
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CHAPTER VII  
Why Small Holdings Fail  
IT WAS NOW ESSENTIAL for Joseph to reconsider the whole 
theory of small holdings. His conviction that a return to agriculture 
was essential to a healthy national life and as a preventive of poverty 
was stronger than ever, but the existing modes of providing small 
holdings seemed fatally defective. It was important to inquire 
whether the conditions under which intensive agriculture was carried 
on in Continental countries would throw light upon and assist the 
solution of the problem. It seemed clear that the authorities, even 
with powers of compulsory acquisition, would do little toward pro-
viding land.  

The first impression of one visiting the gardening districts of 
Denmark, Holland and Belgium is likely to be misleading. That 
enormous quantities are produced and placed on the markets goes 
without saying, and there is the appearance of great prosperity, but 
matters do not, on closer inspection, turn out to be so satisfactory. 
The small holders in all these countries receive scant benefit from 
their labour, and live in a large proportion of cases, on the borders of 
privation. Any satisfactory proposals looking to repopulation of the 
country must take these facts into account and give some explanation 
of their cause. The first fact that inquiry discloses is that there are 
many more would-be small holders than there are small holdings. In 
other words, there is perpetual competition, the tendency of which is 
to put the highest premium on merely obtaining land. The one who is 
willing to sacrifice in the highest degree the benefits of his holding is 
the one who will obtain it. This keeps the rental value of land so high 
as to take from the small holder all except the merest livelihood. In 
some parts of Flanders the price of land before the war had risen to 
several hundred pounds per acre. In Denmark for many years land 
values have been rising by leaps and bounds. In the latter country, 
also, nearly all that the landlord leaves is taken in the form of taxes 
levied on buildings and equipment. There has been a tendency in 
Denmark toward reduction of taxes upon improvements, with a 
slightly heavier impost on land values.  
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But disciples of Henry George in that country are not satisfied 
with the relatively small amount of progress made in this direction. 
The cutting up of large estates into smaller parcels has the apparent 
effect of spreading ownership more widely throughout the com-
munity; but the little farms are acquired on terms which burden their 
new proprietors with mortgage and interest charges in addition to 
taxes. It is obvious, then, that small holders, however much they may 
contribute to the prosperity of a country, participate in that prosperity 
in only a minimum degree, and so far from relieving the burden of 
poverty they merely swell it. Joseph saw that the conditions which 
militate against small holdings, and are even fatal to their success, 
are land monopoly and the taxing of improvements. That all labour 
put into a holding merely increases its rental value, which the land-
lord promptly seizes, and its rateable value, which the collector of 
taxes quite as promptly takes into account.  

Statistics in Denmark show that the small holders produce in live 
stock alone double the quantity of horned cattle per acre that are 
produced in the country as a whole, over three times as many pigs, 
and over twice as many fowls. The movement towards increasing 
small holdings has been so strong since the beginning of the century 
that more than half the increase in population is found in the country 
districts. In spite of this enormous benefit which the community de-
rives from its peasant farmers, both in quality of population and 
quantity of output, it is a mistake to suppose that they lead anything 
but a life of poverty. In the long run, therefore, it is a doubtful benefit 
to any country to establish small holdings to a large extent, unless the 
workers can be guarded from injustice and assured some fair return 
for their labour. To mention Denmark is to produce the very best 
example. In Norway, Sweden, Switzerland, and Belgium the condi-
tions have been much worse. Even in Denmark the peasant is 
doomed to frugal fare. He exports to England what he produces in 
order to have the money to pay his taxes and the interest on his mort-
gage. The net income of the Danish small holder seldom exceeds 
fifty pounds a year.  

It is interesting, therefore, to discover why it is that intensive cul-
ture applied to ten acres produces less net profit than the ordinary 
tillage of thirty. Expenses are less, as there is not so much ploughing 
or manuring or harvesting. Moreover, co-operation has made it pos-
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sible to market with the greatest advantage, at any rate equal to that 
possessed by the larger farmer. Why, then, if the small holder pro-
duces two or three times as much per acre and the cost of production 
of any given quantity is consequently less, does he not receive a net 
income at least equivalent to that of his neighbour? It is obvious that 
there is something wrong if three times the gross revenue per acre 
that the large holder receives does not net sufficient to maintain the 
peasant farmer in a relative degree of comfort. Flanders before the 
war afforded an even more striking example. In this great garden 
country, with all the advantages of co-operation, only a small per-
centage were proprietors of their holdings. The remainder paid an 
increasingly high rental and were only annual tenants liable to be 
dispossessed without compensation.  

The price of land in these countries has been constantly mounting 
up, following the rental value which is its chief basis. In Denmark 
this tendency has been aided by the incidence of taxation. Under the 
old system there was a tax on land values levied together with rates 
according to a very old valuation. There was, therefore, an induce-
ment for the owner of the land either to cultivate it himself or else to 
sell; consequently the price of land remained reasonable. In 1840 the 
agricultural land was graded into different classes according to value 
and a land tax imposed for national and local purposes, equal to 2½ 
d. in the £ on capital value. Being levied on an old assessment and 
only on land at its agricultural value, the unfairness of it was recog-
nised. In 1902 the landed proprietors took advantage of this to have a 
tax substituted on land and improvements. This tax, however, was 
only to come into operation over a period of fifteen years, and has 
not yet become embodied in the fiscal system. There are signs in 
Denmark, where a new land valuation is being carried out, that the 
new land tax will be on the lines of the old one instead of the land-
lord arrangement of 1902. With the abolition of the old land tax the 
price of land at once advanced to cover its capitalized value, which 
was estimated at some forty million pounds. There was no longer an 
inducement to sell, and land was gradually withdrawn from the mar-
ket. In two or three years the price increased 25 to 40 per cent. In 
order to buy a holding, therefore, it was necessary to sink a larger 
proportion of ready capital which might have gone into improve-
ment, or else condemn a larger proportion of the labour product to 
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pay interest on mortgage debt. Where improvements were carried 
out, the new taxes fell upon them, and the small holder's labour had 
to pay them as well as pay the mortgage burden. The large holder 
with many acres and few improvements escaped with a small tax per 
acre, while the small holder with many improvements paid a tax per 
acre many times higher.  

The foregoing considerations throw valuable light upon proposals 
for State aid in the establishment of small holdings. These are with-
out exception, in one form or another, provisions for State purchase. 
They usually involve the method of advancing capital at a low rate of 
interest for the purchase of holdings, and require on the part of the 
would-be holder a certain proportion of the necessary capital. Invari-
ably the land desired for the purpose advances in price to a quite 
disproportionate amount. In Denmark very often the land speculator 
is willing to advance to the purchaser the proportion of capital which 
he is required to provide, knowing that he will recoup himself when 
the purchase takes place. The result of this system is a demand for 
land which forces up its value instead of increasing the supply and 
making it cheap and accessible. Government assistance means, there-
fore, that the peasant may obtain land, but that when obtained he will 
not be able to make his living upon it. In one of his terse phrases 
Joseph put the whole matter thus: "Instead of men demanding land, 
the land must be made to demand men."  

His view was that the laws of a country should be so framed that 
its population may be enabled to make use of that country's land. 
There are certain well-known facts which gave a point of departure 
to his conclusions on this point. It is universally true that the condi-
tions of labour are best in a new country where land is cheap and 
plentiful. Wages are invariably high. Instead of many men competing 
with each other to secure a piece of work, the work is compelled to 
look for a man and pay him what he demands. No one is compelled 
to continue as labourer either in industry or in agriculture, where it is 
easy to become a land-user and therefore independent. The simple 
effect upon the labour market, or the demand for men's services, 
where land is cheap and accessible is very positive, and contains the 
clue to the whole matter. The same is seen wherever there is any 
considerable amount of common land. A little while ago the Com-
mission appointed to investigate the scarcity of labour and high 
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wages in Uganda came to the conclusion that both were due to the 
existence of the reserves—large tracts pre-empted from occupation 
by the foreigner; and the Commission actually advocated the diminu-
tion of this territory in order to make the natives work. A European 
example was to be found in the Ardennes, where there existed com-
mon lands with a sparse population and little industry, and wages 
were far higher than in thickly populated and highly cultivated Flan-
ders. With accessible land the universal rule is that if industry fails to 
pay an adequate price for labour, the latter simply removes itself to 
the land where it is certain of its livelihood. It was not mere greed 
which led to the enclosure of English commons but the demand for 
cheap labour. To put the matter bluntly, men were shut away from 
their one great recourse in order to be compelled to accept the em-
ployer's own price for their services.  

By 1908 it was very clear to Joseph not only that the Small Hold-
ings Act would not be very generally applied, but that even if it 
should be it would be ineffective. He also saw that State purchase 
would defeat its own ends and that the small holder working with 
Government aid would have to carry a burden that the small holder 
could not support. He wanted some method that would make land 
plentiful and accessible as in new countries. But unfortunately in 
Europe, except in France, and especially in Britain, the land is mo-
nopolised and its use restricted by a relatively small number of indi-
viduals. It was necessary to make them relinquish their monopoly. 
Nationalisation by purchase did not commend itself to him, as it 
would only increase the difficulty which he was trying to avoid. For 
the State to enter the market means the highest possible prices, and 
even if the capital applied should bear only a low rate of interest, it 
would constitute an overwhelming burden for the peasant farmer. 
Land to be useful for small holders must be not only plentiful but 
cheap, or, put in other words, its value must be use-value. In this way 
Joseph came to see that the only effective method of dealing with the 
problem would be to place a tax upon the value of land apart from all 
improvements. He saw that if such a tax were gradually raised to the 
equivalence of rent, which is the ultimate basis of all capitalised land 
value, the prices would fall to a use basis.  

No one would care to hold land on speculation if this rent were to 
be immediately collected from him by the State, and no one could 
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afford to hold land without using it to the fullest degree if he had to 
hand over its annual rental value for the mere privilege of holding it 
vacant.  

The plan had a further advantage in that improvements would be 
relieved of the taxation which is found to act so harmfully and every 
inducement would thus be given to the extension of equipment and 
enrichment of the soil so necessary to intensive cultivation. In addi-
tion, there would be complete justice in the incidence of taxation. 
The land would become a series of sites for carrying· on agricultural 
industry much in the manner of other industrial sites. Everyone is 
aware that the site value reflected in high or low rent depends not 
only upon fertility, but also upon situation and communication. The 
small holding near a market and with easy communication naturally 
fetches a higher rent than one farther removed, and this rental value 
would merely be transformed into tax value. In other words, the 
holder who is far from market and reaches it with difficulty is com-
pensated by having to pay a lower rental or, under the new plan, a 
lower tax. From now on, Joseph devoted his energies to bringing 
about this great reform.  

His exertions in the interest of land taxation cannot be described as 
merely the outcome of his acceptance of Henry George's principles. 
He was acquainted with them many years before he threw himself 
and his resources into their service. His early period of activity in 
England was inspired by other motives than his desire to establish 
land taxation, this seeming too remote and difficult of achievement 
for one who wished to see concrete results growing, however slowly, 
under his hand. His efforts to solve social problems, at first discon-
nected from land taxation, led him, chiefly through the failure of 
those efforts, to conclude that social reform without land value tax-
ation was a hopeless struggle against conditions that hampered, and 
baulked, and killed, and that these conditions grow out of, and centre 
in, the private and privileged possession of land. In the early days, 
like most others, he saw land monopoly and its remedy as a thing 
apart, for Utopian contemplation rather than for every-day work. But 
ten years' struggle to achieve other reforms taught him that the curse 
of privilege entrenched in the ownership of land had thrust its tenta-
cles into every part of the social order, and was ever ready to strangle 
every effort toward a cleaner and juster civilization.  
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CHAPTER VIII  
Political Interests  
EVERY MAN OF WEALTH who desires to achieve something in 
the direction of social betterment finds his chief difficulty to be the 
practical one of making personal adjustments. There is the ever-
present army of sycophants; there is a multitude with ideas of greater 
or less value that make their appeal to be supported and set going; 
and there is the ever-present spectacle of human suffering to be alle-
viated. The path of least resistance is undoubtedly to join the brigade 
of philanthropists, because charity provides a means of spending 
unlimited money without responsibility. Its activities are systema-
tised. There are societies for the "organisation" of charity, by whose 
aid wealthy persons are enabled to soothe their consciences and "do 
something to help the poor" without personal effort; a method which 
Joseph considered useless and harmful. To be known to give freely is 
a certain road to popularity and a crown of glory. And some strength 
of character is needed to resist the personal insistence as well as the 
inherent temptation to sink one's self in the dissipation of giving. For 
Joseph, palliation and tinkering with poverty were not enough." He 
conceived it to be fundamentally mistaken policy to use the surplus 
good of each generation to repair the wastage that it wrought. His 
ambition was to make unnecessary the activities of charity which in 
course of time he came to hate. They left, he was accustomed to say, 
nothing but evil on both sides. "I hate to give," he told an audience 
once, "and most men are ashamed to receive as long as charity al-
lows them to remain men." Here was a fundamental count in the 
indictment. Charity cut at the root of that personal initiative and in-
dependence which constitute the very essence of manhood.  

Not that he was unresponsive to individual appeals; far from it. 
Scarcely a day passed without needy applicants seeking him at his 
office. Many incidents could be recorded of his unwillingness to turn 
away, empty handed, any who had a story of real necessity to tell. As 
an illustration the following incident may be mentioned: To one 
whose calls and needs were frequent and pressing, and who, it was 
felt, was not over-burdened with initiative, he one day said, "Look 
here, brother, if I find you a job will you do it?" "Certainly," was the 
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reply. "Come on then," said Joseph, and leaving important business 
affairs he took the man by the arm and went out to try and hunt up 
work for him. When he returned he was asked, "Well, what is the 
result?" "Oh!" replied Joseph, "I had to give him another sovereign at 
the finish." Nevertheless, he did not believe that by simply handing 
out sovereigns anything permanent was to be effected.  

He perceived that it was in the political field and through political 
agencies that his cause must advance. He determined, therefore, to 
put his personal services and his financial resources into the effort to 
place the Taxation of Land Values upon the Statute Book.  

As a distinct non-party organisation, the United Committee for the 
Taxation of Land Values was formed in London on March 23, 1907. 
The Committee at once commenced active co-operation with those 
members of the House of Commons who had already formed a Land 
Values group there. Joseph became a member of the United Commit-
tee, but while at all times taking the deepest interest in the work he 
refused to take any part in discussing questions of political party 
policy.  

The Parliamentary programme, or political Charter, of the Com-
mittee was set forth in a Land and Taxation Memorial which was 
presented to representatives of the Liberal Government on the 18th 
of May, 191I. It was signed by one hundred and seventy-six Mem-
bers of Parliament. The signatories did not include members of the 
Irish Nationalist Party, which did not, as a party, memorialise any 
Government, and could not agree to make an exception in this case. 
It is only right, however, to say that the question of the Taxation of 
Land Values has had no more faithful or consistent supporters in 
Parliament than the Irish Nationalists.  

Many politicians at this, time believed that the Taxation of Land 
Values would be brought about only through the Liberal Party. Jo-
seph saw in this a danger. He did not consider it should be treated as 
a party question, but dealt with it on its merits as fundamentally just 
and right. And it was hardly consistent with his character and meth-
ods to allow what he conceived to be a matter of prime importance to 
suffer from this narrow conception. He did not, therefore, join the 
Liberal ranks. His discernment had been too well trained in business 
affairs not to make it clear to him that the official Liberal policy 
would give no large place to the taxation of land values. Notwith-
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standing the declarations of faith by the Chancellor of the Exchequer 
and the Prime Minister when receiving the memorial, the slow pro-
gress made with the Budget valuation made it clear to Joseph that the 
Liberal leaders did not mean what he meant. Their proposals might 
be very useful for fighting the Conservatives, preeminently a party of 
landlords, but as soon as the fruits of the new land policy should 
begin to show themselves in the world of industry the magnates who 
constitute the backbone of Liberalism would give it their unflinching 
opposition.  

These considerations led Joseph to turn more hopefully to the 
cause of Labour, not as a partisan, but because it was the working 
people who held his sympathy and whom he desired chiefly to ben-
efit. Only the workers, he felt, would find it to their interest to carry 
through the reform in its full and effective measure. It might take 
long for the common people to see the advantage of land reform, but 
they in the end would find it their most certain means to the at-
tainment of freedom and justice. He was, therefore, more and more 
drawn to support the cause of Labour, and whenever his aid was 
asked in connection with a Labour candidature he never refused it.  

But there were, and are, many difficulties to overcome even in the 
Labour ranks. The working man, however intelligent, who has been 
bred to town life, who by apprenticeship or otherwise has been 
trained to the exercise of a particular craft, is unable to see, at first 
view, how land reform can solve his special problem—that problem 
being the simple one of securing a due proportion of the earnings of 
the industry in which he participates. This to the worker is the all 
absorbing question that lies between himself and the capitalist who 
employs him. Around this central question group the minor ones 
pertaining to the conditions of labour. It is with regard to these mat-
ters that he joins his fellow-workmen in order to bring united action 
to bear upon the employer. His ultimate recourse is the strike, which 
periodically faces the employer with the alternative of advancing 
wages or seeing his employees leave their work in a body. This self-
protective outlook is the essential purpose of trade unionism. The 
practice of Joseph's own firm, as large employers of labour, had al-
ways been to advance wages to as high a point as possible on their 
own initiative, because they found it to be good business policy. He 
knew that any struggle over wages was for the workers an unequal 
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and losing one. However much the employer may suffer, he is nearly 
always in a better position to carry on a protracted conflict than his 
employees, who, in most cases, have few resources and can only 
undertake a strike at the risk of the most terrible consequences. He 
knew also that, union or no union, so long as the labour market car-
ries a large surplus, wages can be held almost at the limit of subsis-
tence. Whatever might or should be the price of labour, it is in fact 
determined, like that of other commodities, by the supply on the 
market. If the supply can be reduced, the demand, and therefore the 
price, will rise just as with coal, corn, or anything else; but experi-
ence goes to show that wherever an increase in wages takes place 
there is very quickly a decided upward movement in the cost of food, 
clothing, rents, etc.  

It is well known that the suppression of any industry will throw 
those who practise it into other channels. Joseph saw that the sup-
pression of agriculture carried on continuously over nearly a century 
had caused the rural population to migrate to the towns, and had 
given a steady stream of applicants for industrial occupations. How 
could the tide be swept the other way, and what would be its conse-
quences? It was clear to him that agriculture, in countries where the 
common people prosper, is not merely one occupation amongst many 
others, but the great alternative to all industry. Let the conditions for 
its practice be advantageous as compared with the trades, let the land 
demand workers and pay them adequately for their work; the conse-
quence would be seen immediately in the withdrawal of the labour 
surplus in the industrial market. And that desirable state of affairs 
would be reached in which employers would compete for labourers, 
instead of labourers competing for the privilege of obtaining a job at 
rates that barely keep them and their families from the verge of star-
vation. Moreover, he saw that the taxation of land values would re-
lieve the working population of that unfair incidence of rates and 
taxes which under the existing system they have to bear.  

The way in which adjustment as between agricultural and in-
dustrial pursuits would take place is precisely the same as is found in 
the adjustment of the trades. When a young man is faced with the 
necessity of choosing a means of livelihood, his choice is determined 
partly by inclination, partly by opportunity, but in the main by the 
economic advantage which one trade manifests as compared with the 
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others. There is a perpetual selection going on of men by trades so 
that the benefits are equalised by reason of numbers entering. Agri-
culture would, therefore, not only stop the constant migration from 
country to town to swell the ranks of industry, but if permitted to 
exercise the advantages and attractions that belong to it, would un-
doubtedly produce a current in the opposite direction and reduce the 
supply of labour.  

But a more important difficulty that Joseph had to face in endeav-
ouring to secure the assent of the workers to his reform was due to 
the fact that they had to a large extent committed themselves to the 
tenets of Socialism. One of the chief of these is the nationalisation of 
land by state purchase, which conflicts very sharply with the idea of 
transferring taxes from productive capital to land values. It is a curi-
ous fact that reformers in so many cases keep their ideas within a 
closed system of principles, thus preventing co-operation in practical 
political activity; and it must be said that many Socialists would ra-
ther sit still contemplating the joys and the advantages of a Socialist 
State that is to spring full-fledged out of a moment's intervening 
revolution than set themselves laboriously, little by little, to shape the 
trend of social evolution. Joseph, always of practical bent, and basing 
his programme on existing conditions, was unable to give his assent 
to proposals which involved State ownership of all industry and the 
nationalisation of land by legislation or purchase.  

The Socialistic principle as applied to the great public services of 
distribution and communication had his complete support. He con-
ceived the object of revenue to be the extension and betterment of 
such services, and saw also that these services were the instruments 
that conferred value in a great degree upon the land. It was with re-
ference to the socialisation of these land values as a source of rev-
enue for the public services that differences arose. He endeavoured 
to make his Socialist friends see that whereas the nationalisation of 
land by legislation was not likely to be carried by a House of Com-
mons dominated by landlords and lawyers, and whereas acquisition 
by purchase would throw an intolerable burden upon the people, the 
taxation of land values would accomplish what they wanted, and 
possessed the superior advantage of being within the sphere of prac-
tical politics. Moreover, it was not clear that nationalised land would 
prove the remedy for present-day evils. There must in the last analy-
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sis be individual tenure of some kind, and he urged that the State, as 
ultimate landlord, might not prevent the existence of a host of 
sub-landlords who would exploit rental values more or less as at 
present. And, further, he did not believe that the control of industry 
and land by an army of bureaucrats would produce a condition of 
liberty in the best sense of the word. In addition to the foregoing, 
Joseph could see that the full utilisation of land would go far toward 
the abolition of industry for profit, which lies at the heart of the 
Socialist contention. There is a distinction as regards the capital em-
ployed in industry which is not sufficiently taken into account. It is a 
simple distinction between debenture and preferred stock on the one 
hand, and common share issues on the other. Everyone knows that 
the initiatory and working provision for a new industry is supplied as 
capital bearing a fixed charge and constituting a mortgage on the 
business. This supply is necessary whoever owns the business, State 
or individual, and it would have to bear a charge either as interest or 
sinking fund for redemption. Exploitation for profit comes in connec-
tion with that large world of common share issues, the Mecca of 
promoters and jobbers, in which values are capitalised dividends, and 
which is firmly established upon the backs of the toilers. If it is ad-
mitted that the proceeds of any industry should go as a reward to 
those who supply the actual and legitimate capital, and to the work-
ers who carry it on, then clearly there is no room for fluctuating share 
values. The greater part of the City of London would be in search of 
means of livelihood. The difficulty is that the worker has no way of 
collecting his proportion. He does not even trouble to understand that 
while he toils for his sovereign per week, the well-dressed individual 
whom he sees on his way to the City, and for whom he feels so much 
respect, has merely pocketed the other sovereign that he, the worker, 
has earned. The problem, after all, is simply how to place the worker 
in a position to collect the due return of his labour. Antecedent to the 
millennium, there appears to be only one way—namely, to make him 
free to give his services to, or withdraw them from, any employer. 
When the owners of land clamour for men to help them earn the rent 
which the State inexorably collects, the workers, Joseph felt, will 
have achieved their freedom.  

(It is unfortunate that many who argue against the Taxation of 
Land Values think that it is merely an agricultural reform. That is not 
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so. While it is true that it would have a most important influence in 
turning a great flow of labour back to the land it would exercise great 
influence, say, for instance, on such industries as the building and 
kindred trades. It would also provide what is urgently required, the 
fundamental basis which is needed before the housing problem can 
be solved and slumdom destroyed.)  
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CHAPTER IX  
Home Colonisation  
IN THE WINTER OF 1905 the late General Booth, appalled by the 
degree of unemployment then existing, came to the conclusion that 
only in emigration was a remedy to be found. He proposed, there-
fore, to raise a fund by means of which five thousand families should 
be assisted to emigrate to Australia. He was convinced that it lay in 
his power to send out the type of settler of which be believed the 
colony to stand in need. Joseph emphatically disagreed with this 
proposal. He was not convinced, in the first place, that work was to 
be had in Australia. He doubted very seriously whether "assisted" 
emigration of the type suggested by General Booth would result in 
the choice of fit persons; and, above all, he felt certain that there was 
room and to spare in Great Britain for the proposed emigrants. With 
this thought in mind he made an offer through the Press to the British 
Government. It was in the following terms:  

"I am informed that, probably encouraged by Mr. Rider Haggard's 
report to the Government on the success of Salvation Army colo-
nies in South America, General Booth has offered to settle some 
1,500 families on land in the Colonies, if the Government will 
provide, say, £300,000 for that purpose.  

"I believe England's own homeland will support her present 
population, and she should not allow some of her best blood to 
leave her shores by assisted emigration. There can be no objection 
to voluntary emigration.  

"If General Booth's scheme is really to settle 1,500 families in 
the Colonies, and if he makes the proviso that the Government 
shall assist him in his undertaking to the extent of £300,000, I am 
quite sure that better results can be obtained with a like amount of 
money without so large a proportion of the money being unpro-
ductively paid over to transportation companies or in commission 
to land and other agents.  

"Bearing these points in mind, I would gladly be one of twenty 
to guarantee the settling—right here in Great Britain—on home 
land, of the same number of families with the same assistance 
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from Government. If nineteen others cannot be found to join me, I 
shall still be prepared to act alone to the extent of my proportion.  

"Inasmuch as there is a hitch in connection with General 
Booth's scheme which will probably ultimately cause it to be en-
tirely dropped, the present seems an opportune moment for carry-
ing out home colonisation. During the last fifty years the number 
of persons employed upon the land in this country has decreased 
by some one and a quarter millions, whilst there is no evidence to 
show that the quality of the land or the conditions of the climate 
are responsible for this great falling-off.  

"Experiments made by private landowners and public authori-
ties prove conclusively that, under a system of small holdings, 
with absolute security of tenure for the cultivator, farming is still a 
profitable occupation. The Vale of Evesham, Worcester, is some-
what of an object-lesson in this direction, there being thousands of 
acres in small holdings, though conditions are not nearly what they 
should be in respect of permanence of tenure or of occupation.  

"The public does not know that there is about the same percent-
age of unemployed in most of the Colonies as in the Mother Coun-
try. It may also not be aware that the United States is not a Mecca 
for the unemployed and the moneyless.  

"In addition to agriculture, which has been so much neglected 
of late years in Great Britain for reasons which must be obvious to 
most thinking people, there is the question of afforestation. A 
Royal Commission has shown that there are in Great Britain some 
twenty million acres of absolutely wasted land capable of being 
put under timber. Not less than one hundred thousand adults, rep-
resenting a population of (say) half a million people, would find 
profitable and healthy employment in this industry.  

"The State forests of Germany bring in an average of about 
eighteen million pounds to the national exchequer; Great Britain 
imports timber to the value of over forty million pounds, a great 
proportion of which could and should be grown on home land."  

It was but a nine days' wonder. General Booth's scheme was, as Jo-
seph had foreshadowed, already doomed owing to the great diver-
gence of Australian opinion as to its merits. The Press loudly ac-
claimed "Mr. Fels' generosity", articles were written about his "pub-
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lic spirit", the usual notices were contributed on the possibilities of 
afforestation; in prospect, indeed, the money was spent over and over 
again. One comment on the plan, that of the (London) Star, is worth 
preserving because it shows so real an appreciation of Joseph's ob-
ject. Its editor commented on the plan as follows (issue of October 
18, 1905):  

"Mr. Joseph Fels comes forward with a practical proposal for the 
restoration of the manless land to the landless man. If the Gov-
ernment will grant a sum of £300,000, he will make one of twenty 
to guarantee the settling of fifteen hundred families in this country. 
If nineteen others cannot be found to join him, he is prepared to 
act alone to the extent of his proportion. We need not say that we 
heartily welcome Mr. Fels' patriotic offer. We hope he will get his 
nineteen partners in double quick time. Surely there are nineteen 
men who are willing to save England from the fate of Ireland, to 
stop the torrent of emigration which is draining her life blood. We 
have often been called 'Little Englanders' because we refuse to 
treat these islands as a mere parish and because we hold that the 
health of the outer empire depends upon our heart beats. That is 
why we supported Mr. Jesse Collings in his opposition to General 
Booth's scheme for deporting five thousand stalwart Englishmen 
to Australia. We are convinced that there is plenty of land at home 
for the strong man, if only the barriers between him and the land 
are levelled. During the last fifty years, as Mr. Fels points out, the 
number of persons employed upon the land has decreased by a 
million and a quarter. … There is no doubt that the scientific far-
mer, employing modern methods, can hold his own against the 
world. But he must be delivered from the fetters which our obso-
lete land laws have riveted upon his enterprise. It is time to call 
our great landlords to give an account of their stewardship. There 
can be no radical reform without compulsion. The State must re-
cover the land for the people. "It is, of course, more picturesque to 
ship our bone and sinew off to Canada, Australia, and New 
Zealand. But it is a fact not generally known that the percentage of 
unemployed in most of the Colonies is as high as it is here. The 
state of South Africa at this moment is deplorable. Thousands 'of 
white men are walking in gloomy despair about the streets of Cape 
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Town and Johannesburg. We hear a great deal about the successful 
emigrants, but of the dismal failures we hear less. There ate plenty 
of young men who curse the day when they left England. Yet, take 
it all in all, we do not believe there is a finer country in the world 
for the honest, steady, and strenuous man than this England of 
ours. We ought to rediscover its unknown rural charms, and to re-
populate its desolate acres. The cult of the country, which the bi-
cycle and the motor have revived, ought to make the task of man-
ning the land an easy one. … If some part of the millions which 
our imperialists waste on barren war were spent on afforestation 
and land nationalisation, England would be happier and stronger. 
What did we get for the two hundred and fifty million pounds 
squandered in the South African War? We provided work under 
degrading conditions for forty-five thousand Chinamen. We estab-
lished an oligarchy of landlords. Why not, in future, spend our 
millions at home for the benefit of our own people?"  

Joseph heartily welcomed so spirited an appeal. He urged every-
where the justification of an immediate experiment. No country, he 
wrote, could be truly prosperous where the "submerged" population 
formed a large percentage of the people. The endurance and the vi-
tality of England must, sooner or later, be seriously threatened if 
there were allowed to grow up a permanently unemployed class. If 
competition were allowed so to operate that the worker thrown out of 
employment found it impossible to recover the means of livelihood, 
any real sentiment of patriotism became impossible.  

Such was his plea. But beyond the demands of the Press that atten-
tion be devoted to his plan, nothing was done. So far as can be dis-
covered, no seconder of his offer appeared. The rich classes were 
clearly apathetic. Of Government action of any kind we are ignorant. 
It is possible that the plan, like that of General Booth, was referred to 
the ministerial committee on agricultural settlements in the Colonies; 
perhaps in the last months of Mr. Balfour's Administration no time 
could be spared from the all-important task of saving his Ministry 
from the destruction to which it appeared doomed. Certainly Mr. 
Walter Long failed to give this experiment the thoughtful consider-
ation he had devoted to the farm labour colonies. Joseph, not unnatu-
rally, was keenly disappointed. The need was clear, conditions were 
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urgent. Continental experiment and analogy justified high hopes for 
the success of a well executed plan of home colonisation. The exist-
ence of a real land hunger had been many times demonstrated; that 
industrial workers could be made into useful agriculturists Joseph 
himself had shown. If landlords cared nothing for his plan, some-
thing was seriously wrong with the landlords. Here, as in all other 
endeavours, he came face to face with the same intolerable barrier to 
progress.  

Mention has already been made of Joseph's work in connection 
with the cultivation of vacant lots in Philadelphia. In 1904 he con-
ceived the idea of starting a society in London with the same object. 
He went about seeking the co-operation of men and women whose 
help seemed likely to be of service, and by the end of the year an 
association, with a committee to which such men as Mr. Percy 
Alden, Professor Patrick Geddes, Mr. George Lansbury and Mr. 
Israel Zangwill gave their assistance, was formed. Mr. Fels himself 
acted as secretary of the enterprise. The society had objects more or 
less similar to those of its American parent. The temporary loan of 
unused land was to be obtained from every possible source. This land 
was to be prepared during the winter for cultivation, thus providing, 
in some degree at any rate, a source of constructive work for the 
unemployed. The land so prepared was to be let either free, or at a 
nominal rent to approved applicants, the preference being given to 
those with families. Tools and seeds were to be provided either free 
or at cost price, and practical instruction was to be given wherever 
necessary. A beginning had already been made when the society was 
organised with land lent by the Bromley Gas Light and Coke Com-
pany in West Ham. This was a dreary-looking tract situated in the 
most desolate region of East London. It had once been a fertile mar-
ket garden, famous for the production of celery. It was now covered 
with twitch which flourished and killed every other plant. In a few 
months twenty-five acres of this desert were transformed into flour-
ishing vegetable gardens. The heavy labour of preparing their allot-
ments fell mostly upon the applicants themselves and provided a 
serious test of their interest and perseverance. The result of the first 
season's working was a financial return of about forty pounds per 
acre, which meant that the holders of even a few rods had gone far 
toward the maintenance of themselves and families. The success of 
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this first effort strengthened the Society in approaching public auth-
orities and private owners. The London County Council placed at its 
disposal several pieces of unused land and the work was extended to 
many districts.  

Within six months after the formation of the London Vacant Land 
Cultivation Society, it had given birth to similar societies in Edin-
burgh, Belfast, Middlesbrough and Dublin. Wherever an invitation to 
explain the scheme was forthcoming, Joseph threw other work aside 
to go. By the end of the first year the London Society had two hun-
dred and fifty men at work on its plots, and had many more applica-
tions for land. Ninety per cent of the men were successful in their 
experiment, and the average yield per acre exceeded forty pounds 
sterling. Nothing handicapped the Society except the lack of land.  

During the eight years which followed the formation of the Lon-
don Vacant Land Cultivation Society every effort was made on the 
lines laid down by Joseph. On the surface there did not appear to 
have been the success he had hoped for, since the highest number of 
allotments secured by the Society only represented 400, occupying 
about 40 acres of land, in various parts of the Metropolis.  

Then came the war, and as a result food shortage. This brought 
home in a very effective way the object-lesson which Joseph had, in 
this bit of social service, constantly sought to inculcate-i.e., the crime 
of per-mitting land to remain idle. The nation's needs awak-ened the 
Government to the necessity for action, and drastic measures were 
taken to increase the supply of homegrown foodstuffs. The Council 
of the Vacant Land Cultivation Society seized the opportunity and 
joyously placed its organisation at the disposal of the authorities. The 
Government, through the machinery provided by the Defence of the 
Realm Act, gave powers to the Board of Agriculture enabling that 
department to compulsorily take over all unused land, and through 
the various local authorities to arrange for its cultivation.  

Within six months the Vacant Land Cultivation Society had organ-
ised and manned no fewer than 5,500 allotments in the London area 
alone. As this work and the needs of the allotment holders increased, 
it was felt that an organisation on a wider and more democratic basis 
than the Vacant Land Cultivation Society was required, and as a 
result a conference of allotment holders was held in London, and an 
organisation, which eventually adopted the title of the National 
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Union of Allotment Holders, was brought into being. Within a few 
months, in this great national emergency, no fewer than 1,500,000 
allotments were organised. Even after the war this valuable contribu-
tion to the national welfare continued to flourish. The National 
Union has amalgamated with another organisation. This united body 
has now, after the initial effort of Joseph, 27 years ago, a member-
ship of nearly 150,000.  

One feature of this movement, which is a matter of gratification to 
me, and one which would have given Joseph the greatest pleasure, is 
that it has not only demonstrated the great benefits which the cultiva-
tion of land held out of use would bring at a time of national crisis, 
but it has created a new and keen interest in the solving of the land 
question. It has shown the evils of private monopoly in the national 
resources of the country, among town dwellers in general, and the 
working classes in particular, a fact which must in the future bring a 
strong volume of public opinion to bear upon the land question with 
the most satisfactory results. When the average British elector under-
stands this problem and goes to the ballot-box determined to solve it, 
a great step will have been taken towards realising the ideal condi-
tions of life for which Joseph laboured so devoutly.  

When it is remembered that the annual income of the V.L.C. Soci-
ety did not average more than three hundred and fifty pounds, the 
measure of its success will be in some degree realised. The Society 
remained in existence until 1928. Then I withdrew my support. Eng-
land was hindering rather than helping. As no one came forward to 
take my place the work could not continue.  
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CHAPTER X  
The Methods of Monopoly  
As HAS BEEN SEEN, it was clear to Joseph that there was no ne-
cessary conflict between legitimate capital—that is, capital destined 
for actual use in the provision of equipment—and the labour neces-
sary to make use of it. It was equally clear that profits could be de-
rived from illegitimate capital, simply because some mode of con-
straint was brought to bear upon the choice of workers which forced 
them to lower their margin and sell their labour cheaply. His concern 
was to discover the origin of this constraint, and he found it in the 
conditions which make agriculture unattractive and unprofitable, 
conditions associated with the private ownership of land used for the 
exploitation of rental values. His further consideration of the ques-
tion led him to an understanding of monopoly in general and how it 
always operates to keep labour in servitude. The same forces that 
exploit labour exploit the consumer of commodities in so far as this 
is possible. The consumer's only protection lies in the perfectly free 
play of all the activities of production and exchange, which is known 
as competition. It is difficult to see how the economic world could 
keep itself going among a people with even a semblance of freedom 
without that determination of values which commodities find on the 
market under competitive conditions. There is no other way in which 
anyone of the indefinitely divided and specialised functions of pro-
duction can automatically find its place.  

But there are elements in every business which strive to make a 
commodity pay more than its actual value, to intervene in what may 
be considered the natural economic process and so restrain it as to 
take an undue share of profits either from consumer or worker. An 
extreme example may be found in that type of South American en-
terprise which secures peons by the trickery of loans, keeps them 
bound by debt, pays them what it pleases, and compels them to pur-
chase all supplies at its own store and at its own price. This is inter-
ference in the normal adjustment of values, both of labour and of 
supplies. A ring of coal dealers, acting in conjunction with produc-
ers, who held the claims of labour in abeyance by threats of Gov-
ernment intervention to avoid disturbance in war time, was able to 
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force consumers to pay for a necessary commodity something more 
than double its value. The operations of a shipping ring is another 
example. Any large aggregation of capital, dealing in any com-
modity, can throttle small competitors and collect the losses involved 
through subsequent enhanced prices to consumers. These common-
places illustrate the fact that the capitalist is always endeavouring to 
overreach and levy a tax for the use of commodities. Such factors are 
difficult to trace and more difficult to deal with, but they exist 
everywhere and prove that under existing conditions competition 
permits the most ruthless exploitation.  

Joseph held that the function of the State was one of intervention 
in the economic process, not, however, in the old manner of being 
itself a monopolist.  

The days are past, except in backward countries, when the privi-
lege of exclusive dealing in any commodity is sold by king or gov-
ernment. There is diminishing tolerance for the derivation of revenue 
from the direct monopoly of any article of continuous necessity. 
Obviously a tax upon salt could secure whatever income a State 
might require. The article merely goes upon the market and collects 
from the consumer its own value plus the tax. Any article so treated, 
whether matches or tobacco in France, spirits in Russia, or tea or 
tobacco in England, comes within the same category. Excise or tariff 
duties involve no difference in principle; the liquor traffic in Great 
Britain is, as a matter of fact, a form of Government monopoly. The 
tendency is away from crude and primitive forms of interference in 
the economic process and more in the direction of restraint upon the 
more obviously predatory elements in the business world. To redress 
economic grievances and maintain the balance fair seems to be in-
creasingly a function of the State. It is obvious, however, that regula-
tion is a mode of interference which differs in principle from inter-
vention, or playing a direct part in the business world. Possibly regu-
lation could be carried far enough to prevent exploitation in some 
kinds of industry, but its machinery would have to be elaborated to 
an extensive degree, and there would still remain many modes of 
evasion; and it is not always certain that inspection is efficient. The 
British railways provide a good example. The conditions of labour 
may be perfectly defined and well enforced, tariffs may be adjusted 
with great precision, there may even be control over the issue of 
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capital and the collection of dividends, but the railway remains in 
principle a business for exploitation and not for service. Again, the 
most careful and thoroughgoing inspection of the coal industry can 
hardly alter the fact that neither labour nor the consuming public has 
more than a small portion of the benefit from this national posses-
sion. In America, experience proves that the Inter-State Commerce 
Commission, even after great efforts, can have only a slight and 
momentary effect upon the gi-gantic interests that it endeavours to 
hold within bounds.  

It needs to be recognised, therefore, that while regulation and in-
spection are probably always necessary as a mode of State interfer-
ence, they differ essentially and in principle from direct participation 
in the economic process. The opinion is always growing, however, 
that the State should be able in the last analysis to play a decisive 
part in the conduct of business, and that this part should somehow be 
associated with the derivation of the national income. If some guid-
ing principle could be discovered which would place in Government 
hands the special territory in which the most extensive forms of ex-
ploitation are practised, and from which others are derived, the State 
would at once be in a position to apply a large income to national 
purposes and at the same time hold the economic balance.  

Only slight examination of existing facts is needed to show that in 
productive industry neither capital expended on equipment nor la-
bour hired for operation receives an undue share of returns. It is, 
therefore, to the other factor in production—namely, natural re-
sources—that attention must be given. When the combined effort of 
capital and labour brings to the surface a ton of coal, one of the first 
charges upon it is a royalty to the landowner. The accident that a man 
possesses a plot of land beneath which Nature has placed a carbonif-
erous deposit, enables him, with-out the expenditure of capital or 
applying the labour of his hands, or exercising an effort of any kind, 
to levy a tax for his private emolument upon the consuming public. It 
shows great consideration on his part to allow the nation to make any 
use of these natural and national resources, and the people, pos-sibly 
out of gratitude, as nothing else can explain this curious fact, reward 
him with a fortune which he does nothing to earn. One has only to 
mention oil, coal, steel, and copper, together with the railways which 
transport them, to account for nearly all the great fortunes made in 
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America. Probably the capital actually expended in boring and 
pumping machinery is never overpaid; it is certain that the workers 
who carry on the work never receive their due. How, then, can oil 
produce fortunes? The answer is perfectly simple. It is by securing 
control of the oil supply and levying a tax upon the consumer for 
being permitted to use it. This tax is merged in the price of oil, but 
the consumer does not realise it; indeed, does not give it a thought. A 
London worker who, with his family, occupies a single room, pays 
for the privilege of be-ing somewhere above a few square feet of 
ground a tax to some individual who exerts himself no more than to 
check his receipts, and usually even this is deputed to someone else. 
One is taxed if one walks or sits or sleeps upon the earth's surface, 
and even for the privilege of being buried. The rule for for-
tune-making is, then, a simple one. It is to corner some portion of 
Nature and charge the world an admission fee.  

So far, in commercial evolution there has appeared only one mode 
of protection for the purchasing public. The housewife's reply, "It is 
cheaper across the way, I will buy it there," contains the whole phi-
losophy of competitive prices and the fixing of values. It is therefore 
of prime importance for any would-be monopolist to drive his oppo-
nents from the field, so that the purchaser may have no alternative 
but to buy his commodity, if it is an object of necessity, at his, the 
monopolist's, own prices. If a competitor cannot be driven out he 
may perhaps be absorbed and the spoils shared. As capital aggre-
gates, it becomes easier to make life impossible for the smaller op-
ponents. For this purpose it is useful to control the means of com-
munication. The great monopolistic trusts of America invariably 
dominate the important railway lines. The practical effect is simple 
enough. If you are a great colliery owner in any district, and a small 
opponent begins to work a coalfield that he happens to possess, you 
have only to see that he is given no railway trucks to transport his 
produce; you may then purchase the mine at your own price.  

There is much talk in these days about the morality of business. It 
is held to be a reprehensible thing to strangle a small competitor or to 
exploit the public in a ruthless manner; is this attitude altogether 
sensible? Business is business, and men do what the conditions per-
mit them to do. There are not many who would refuse the preroga-
tives of president of the Standard Oil Company or of a London 
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ground landlord. If the business of highway robbery had not been 
excluded by a very efficient set of conditions and if it had depended 
upon merely moral sanctions, it would now be in a flourishing condi-
tion. As circumstances made it more difficult for the highwayman to 
practise his profession, he doubtless developed strong convictions 
regarding the inviolability of the person. It is useful for all monopo-
lists to control the channels of publicity in order to keep before the 
public the eternal principle of the sanctity of private property. The 
fact is that as soon as the world understands the matter and is aware 
of parasitism, it will say little about the immorality of business, but 
promptly rearrange conditions to make it impossible. The monopolist 
is probably in the vast majority of cases like anybody else, no better 
and no worse, and merely takes advantage of a business opportunity 
presented to him, just as anyone else would do. It is foolish to attack 
persons instead of rearranging conditions.  

It is clear, then, that there are factors in the business world which 
tend to emerge and assume a position of advantage with reference to 
others. Even if they are for a time involved in production, they 
gradually withdraw and assume the role of tribute gatherers. Land-
lordism in anyone of its multitudinous forms is merely a monopoly 
of one of the natural sources of wealth; and rent, instead of being a 
reward for labour or for the use of capital, is a type of profits which 
represents no contribution to the world's store of wealth, but is a tax 
levied on production for permission to approach the natural sources, 
paid by both capital and labour unless they can devise some means of 
re-collecting from the consumer. As wealth accumulates through 
production, the tendency is for any large fortune to entrench itself as 
landlord. To collect rent is the best and most secure method the 
world has yet devised for getting something for nothing.  

It is a commonplace that increase of wealth and population carries 
an increase of land values and cor-respondingly high rentals. It is 
also a profitable field for speculation. To hold landed property on the 
out-skirts of a growing town and wait for the ripe fortune to drop into 
one's hands is the most common of spectacles in all new countries. 
This eagerness to col-lect tribute is probably an explanation of those 
recurring waves of business depression which sweep over the world.  

It is well-known that the cost of land in the Argentine has passed 
its productive value, that the profits of working can hardly more than 
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meet the rental charges and operating expenses, and yet people won-
der why there should be depression in the trade with the Argentine. 
The explanation is a simple one. If the landlord collects all that the 
land produces, there is little left with which to buy imports, and 
given a credit system which stands like a pyramid on its apex, it is 
not strange that the countries which depend on the sale of manufac-
tured articles should feel the consequences. There is of course an 
arrest in the increase of land values until capital and labour, by im-
proved processes or by adjusting themselves to a diminished margin, 
can recover the balance. It is difficult for the British mechanic to 
understand that the hard times which throw him out of employment 
and reduce him to privation may result from the grabbing propensi-
ties of landlords in the Argentine or Australia or South Africa. Jo-
seph knew that his reform needed to be as world-wide as commerce 
and credit, and for this reason refused to work within the narrow 
limits of nationality. He was "the American who came interfering in 
the domestic affairs of England."  
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CHAPTER XI  
The Single Tax  
THESE YEARS of social and economic experimentation had 
brought Joseph into accord with the political teaching and the phi-
losophy associated with the name of Henry George. Now it seemed 
to him the social truth for which he had been so long seeking. It pro-
vided, he conceived, not merely a means for the mitigation of the ills 
of poverty, but a method by which poverty itself could be finally 
wiped out. It is characteristic of the man that once the vision was 
clear, he did not hesitate to throw his whole energy into the propaga-
tion of this doctrine.  

The teaching which centres around the name of Henry George has 
come to occupy a prominent place in contemporary economic dis-
cussion. At the very height of its power and influence, the London 
Times thought it necessary to devote two pages of space to a con-
sideration of Progress and Poverty by the then unknown Californian. 
It was not a book lightly to be dismissed. Its doctrines were not suffi-
ciently answered by the mere reply that it did not meet with the ac-
ceptance of orthodox 'economists.  

It has been characteristic of orthodox economists to brand as im-
possible every new doctrine that has not yet won its way into the 
ordinary thought of men.  

The theory could command considerable antiquity if that assists to 
its adequate appreciation. It was urged at the birth of scientific eco-
nomics. Quesnay and Turgot had firm hold of its central idea; the 
latter indeed had so far understood its significance that its application 
was the central point of his policy when Minister of Finance to Louis 
XVI. If the attention of thinkers was drawn away from the direction 
the Physiocrats attempted to give to economic study, that was due to 
no fault of their teaching. It was because the application of science to 
industry changed the whole orientation of European thought.  

Wealth, the Physiocrats taught, is based upon the land. Man is 
economically as well as by nature a child of the earth. If land is the 
basis of wealth, and if all men have need of wealth that they may 
live, it is clearly unjust that land should become the possession of a 
few; as the vast majority must thereby be deprived of access to the 
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means of living. "The ownership of land," wrote Henry George, "is 
the great fundamental fact which ultimately determines the social, 
the political, the economic, and, consequently, the intellectual and 
moral condition of a people." And it must be so. For land is the habi-
tation of man, the storehouse upon which he must draw for all he 
needs.  

In the course of history men have, for the most part, been deprived 
of their natural inheritance. Yet, in order that they may live and in-
crease, they have been compelled to add to the value of that inherit-
ance, to augment the fortunes that a few enjoy. It is im-possible to 
trace the steps in that process, for it is the record of the whole of 
mankind. But it is historically undeniable that as men have been in 
greater numbers divorced from the soil, as they have been forced into 
the towns to swell the industrial class, there have arisen the crucial 
economic problems that confront modern democracy. The value of 
land, Ricardo taught long ago, is fixed by that least productive soil 
which social circumstances, call into productive use. The difference 
between its productivity and that which gives the highest yield is 
called, simply, rent. But who created this difference? It is not due to 
the foresight of any individual. It is due to position, the pressure of 
population, the possibility of supplying with greater ease the needs of 
that population. It is, in short, due to the existence of the community. 
In proportion as land has been concentrated in the hands of a few, 
those few have been able to profit by the genius and industry of the 
community. Society suffers from its own improvement. By one of 
the grimmest ironies to which history bears witness, those to whom a 
purely fortuitous event has given possession of the soil become le-
gally and economically entitled to tax the community in proportion 
to its progress.  

For Henry George, the central social problem consisted in the re-
moval of this anomaly. He understood what Joseph later expressed in 
a single emphatic phrase, "No man should have the power to take 
wealth he has not produced or earned." The value of land is mainly 
increased by communal effort. "Land," Joseph wrote to a friend, "has 
a value apart from the value of things produced by labour; as popula-
tion and industry increase, the value of land increases. That increase 
is community made value. I believe it belongs to the community just 
as the wealth produced by you belongs to you. Therefore I believe 
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that the fundamental evil is the iniquitous system under which men 
are permitted to put into their pockets, confiscate, in fact, the com-
munity-made values of land. It is pro-posed to take for the com-
munity that which is so obviously its own. What economically it 
creates, that it has morally the right to enjoy. If this view were put on 
no ground other than that of common sense it would of a certainty be 
obvious enough. It is in fact socially axiomatic. We can proceed no 
further in our social development unless account be taken of its es-
sential rightness."  

If society creates these values it has a clear right to their posses-
sion. And, as Joseph was never tired of insisting, it is a little late in 
the day to bring against this new declaration of right the sneer that 
such rights are unhistoric. "We urge," he once told an objector, "that 
the right is the offspring of an obvious social need." How, then, is 
that right to be enforced? The answer given by the Single Taxers has, 
at any rate, the merit—and administratively this is of vast importance 
of simplicity. It is proposed to tax the value of land, irrespective of 
any improvements that may be effected thereon, and to tax nothing 
else.  

Income as a result of personal exertions is economically justified 
in claiming exemption. Imports and exports should be exempt be-
cause they are ultimately the product of labour. It is difficult to exag-
gerate the social changes which would result from this reform. It is in 
fact what Henry George called a true reform because it makes other 
reforms possible. The taxation of land values will in the first place 
raise revenue. Even here it has an advantage over other systems. It is 
open and it is certain-two advantages not lightly to be minimised. It 
will have about it none of the complex mystery which is associated 
with taxation at the present time. That, however, is comparatively a 
minor advantage. Its effect on industry must necessarily be of a far-
reaching character. The tax in the first place will be borne by the 
landowner; economists from Ricardo to Marshall have united in the 
declaration that a tax on economic rent cannot be shifted either to 
tenant or to consumer. It will thus force into use land that is at pres-
ent, either for purposes of speculation or of selfish enjoyment, held 
out of use; for the tax will be greater than the land owner can bear 
unless he attempts improvements to meet it. He will have to use his 
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land, or permit someone else to use it, simply because it will be too 
costly a proceeding for him to do otherwise.  

What would happen in an urban community as a result of this re-
form was, to Joseph's thinking, one of its inevitable consequences. 
The more land is forced into utilisation the cheaper must rents be-
come; because the quantity of buildings is greater, supply is in-
creased relatively to demand. That is itself an important change in 
modern urban conditions. A serious blow may thus be struck at the 
prohibitive rents of great industrial centres. Not only is the landlord 
economically compelled to improve his urban property, but to im-
prove it he must give work that is socially useful and thus increase 
employment.  

If more land is forced into cultivation clearly the price of raw ma-
terials must be reduced. This from a business point of view was an 
argument to which Joseph attached great importance. In his own 
industry he found grave difficulties resulting from the posses-sion by 
a very few of all the available sources of supply. It was not that those 
sources were scanty and approaching exhaustion; supplies were 
de-liberately restricted in order to enhance profits on a small output. 
He urged constantly that half the evils of the increased cost of living 
in recent years were due to this one tremendous fact, the "cornering," 
as he put it, "by a few of the natural resources of which all men have 
need." He saw that if the full extent of those resources was brought 
into use the price of raw materials would be reduced with a clear 
effect upon the cost of living.  

That result would improve greatly the condition of the working 
class. If there is an increased demand for labour there must be an 
increase in wages; not even the opponents of the Single Tax deny the 
applicability to modern conditions of the law of supply and demand. 
Here was what appeared to him to be the essential merit of Henry 
George's doctrine. By calling into use to their fullest extent the natu-
ral resources of the State, an attack would be made at the very root of 
the social problem. The cost of living would be cheapened, the 
possibilities of the community utilised, and new opportunities op-
ened for labour. A reform such as this appeared to him to be the first 
satisfactory method he had encountered of dealing with the problem 
of poverty.  
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It was to him, moreover, a natural reform. It would remove restric-
tions. It would make unnecessary those taxes on commerce which, as 
Henry George pointed out, prevent the free play of exchange. It 
would stimulate industry by opening out new opportunities for the 
efficient use of capital. It would make far easier the collection of 
revenue by substituting a simple method of taxation, which would 
require compara-tively little administration, for a number of complex 
and usually conflicting methods which require a heavy staff of opera-
tors. It would lessen to a remark-able degree and even destroy the 
opportunities by which monopoly and special privilege have attained 
the present high position in the State. It would ensure equality, inas-
much as it assumes that a man should pay for what he possesses in 
the way of economic privilege that the State can confer-the use of the 
land. It thus conforms to Adam Smith's canon of taxation that men 
should contribute to the State "in proportion to the revenue which 
they respectively enjoy under the protection of the State." Mirabeau's 
father was wont to say that the discovery of the principle of land 
taxation was of an importance equal to that of the invention of writ-
ing.  

Important as were these economic considerations, it was for rea-
sons of an ethical kind that Joseph embraced the Single Tax doctrine 
with so whole-hearted an enthusiasm. For him, it made possible the 
approach of a new social morality. It gave each man the opportunity 
to be himself. It opened out for the first time the well springs of his 
own nature. It made possible an era of justice. This was for him es-
sentially its greatest recommendation. For he had long been seriously 
oppressed by the perception that justice was impossible in a social 
order unjust in its very foundations. A real freedom could come only 
when the community had acquired the material basis of freedom; and 
he realised that until that liberty was attained every plea for social 
fraternity was the veriest hypocrisy. "Brotherhood," he said often 
enough, "is only possible among equals." If a condition of life ob-
tains in which the vast majority is dependent upon a small minority 
for its daily bread, that economic subjection will result in political 
enslavement. It was, as he saw, slavery in everything but name. It 
was the negation of democracy. It destroyed equality of opportunity. 
It created unjust distinctions of class. The economic falsehood per-
meated even the church. Men of religion came to preach that mo-
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rality was the acceptance of this untruth. It vitiated the system of 
education. Political economists constructed a code which attempted 
to weld ever more firmly the work-ers' chains. That is why he stig-
matised the land monopoly as a "God-denying crime." He could see 
no end to its ramifications. It seemed to penetrate into every nook 
and cranny of the State. The divorce of men from the soil had been 
the main source of poverty, material and spiritual. They had lost their 
birthright, and it seemed to him that of all tasks by far the noblest 
was to restore their inheritance to them.  

Many who met Joseph after he had become interested in Single 
Tax were inclined to complain that he thought of nothing else. In a 
sense this was true, and he gloried in the complaint. He told how, for 
the first time, he had a social faith which was compelling and ad-
equate. He had tired of the continual tinkering at socialists. He had 
wearied of the endless procession of unavailing reforms. Expedients 
of every kind he had tried. Investigations of every kind had had his 
sympathy and support. Yet, as he saw, decades of zealous inquiry 
had not resulted in the recognition of the need for something beyond 
the stage of mitiga-tion. The cry for social reform, for better housing, 
higher wages, shorter hours-all these were so many soporifics to 
make men willing to endure an order wrong and rotten, in its founda-
tion. "The cure for poverty," he once said, "is its prevention." He 
hated from the very depths of his being the smug complacency of 
charitable endeavour. What he wanted was more than a formula of 
benevolent regret. That was the secret of the devotion he paid to this 
faith.  

It is worth while emphasising how empirical was Joseph's faith. It 
came to him after long and careful inquiry, after manifold experi-
ments. He had tried charitable work. He had supported almost every 
Socialist and Labour movement. He had attempted colonising enter-
prise. Increasingly he had come to see how clearly the dearth of 
available land lay at the root of socialists. He saw, too, that the land 
monopoly was a hydra-headed monster; to cut off any save the cent-
ral head was but to strengthen and revivify it. It came to him slowly, 
but with the deep conviction that is born of intimate experience, that 
the cardinal principle in any declaration of social faith must be the 
destruction of the land monopoly. Everything else seemed to him but 
the establishment of fine super-structures upon a worthless basis of 
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sand, and, as he once whimsically said, "Even for that rent had to be 
paid." He did not put forward the Single Tax as a panacea. He had 
too much knowledge of the complexity of social life to be thus unin-
telligent. What he did insistently emphasise was the truth that the 
time for tinkering at our ills had gone by, that it was vital to set about 
the building of a new social structure.  

With Joseph, to realise was to act. Once the vision had been 
clearly seen, he set to work to attempt its fulfilment. He made inqui-
ries in every direction to know what work was being done for the 
Single Tax, who were doing it, how it was being done. He proffered 
whatever services he could render, time, money, organisation, 
thought, with an eager gladness that put new courage into the hearts 
of all with whom he came in contact. Unlike the majority of any 
movement, he contributed not only enthusiasm but also, what was 
even more important, suggestive ideas. He was so essentially a man 
of action that in him thought, almost at the birth, crystallised into 
practice. The thing was urgent, it should be done. There was some-
thing infectious in the optimism by which he became possessed. He 
was, as he conceived, working directly at the main root of social ill. 
He had been given a key that opened the gate to anew and splendid 
world.  

It is not without significance that to Henry George, no less than to 
Joseph Fels, did the inspiration of this work bring content and opti-
mism. Those who knew him found in him a new purposiveness direct 
and impressive. The reason is simple. They had both been puzzled by 
the confusion of the modern social order. They had both, until com-
paratively well on in years, wandered almost blindly ahead, search-
ing, experimenting, hoping, and yet ever failing to find a real clue to 
that vast labyrinth. The watchwords of a campaign were theirs. They 
knew that over the gateway of the world of their dream liberty and 
justice must be written. They knew there was work for them to do; 
and then there came knowledge of the way. "Liberty," wrote Henry 
George, "came to a race of slaves crouching under Egyptian whips 
and led them forth from the House of Bondage. She hardened them 
in the desert and made them a race of conquerors. The free spirit of 
the Mosaic law took their thinkers up to the heights where they be-
held the unity of God, and inspired in their poets strains that yet 
phrase the highest exaltations of thought." It was the desire to re-
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cover the spirit of liberty that took possession of Henry George and, 
in no less degree, of Joseph Fels. He would help men, in that fine 
phrase of Mirns, to share no less in the gain than in the toil of living. 
The optimism which characterised both George and himself was 
born of a certainty that his mission was true. To him the axioms of 
the Single Tax not merely represented the sum of his whole in-
dustrial experience, but were the truest description of the economic 
realities that lie at the bottom of social appearance. Had it been ob-
jected to him that these axioms were too simple for the facts they 
attempted to describe, Joseph would have replied that truth is, in its 
nature, a simple thing; it is, he once said, the "rediscovery of the 
obvious." He believed that social complexity was simply the child of 
social ill. It was the product of centuries of accumulated error. Once 
we returned to the working of what he called natural law, once we 
restored to man what was his by right, it would be found that social 
life would proceed simply, because it would proceed justly. To him, 
the application of Henry George's doctrine meant the restoration of 
man's natural right. If men are to possess happiness they must have 
access to the means of life.  

Joseph had always a deep interest in the opposition to the Single 
Tax, and his correspondence, no less than his speeches, is full of 
comments on its nature. To the argument which has latterly found 
favour with the most academic and distinguished of his antagonists, 
that the Single Tax means the abolition of a system of protection to 
home industries, he would have replied that there was nothing he so 
ardently desired. It was not only, as he judged, that a protected in-
dustry was a parasitic industry, and thus an industry never standing 
on its own feet by virtue of its native strength, but what to his cos-
mopolitan temper was far more serious, a protective system was 
supremely hostile to international fellowship. He pointed out, again 
and again, that a nation's trade was the expression of a nation's mind, 
that the more closely nations enjoy commercial intercourse, the more 
do they come to understand each other. Free Trade, as Cobden—
whom he was proud to acclaim as a supporter of the Single Tax—
saw, was thus a means of spreading friendship. By breaking down 
isolation, it broke down misunderstanding, than which there was no 
more fertile cause of war.  
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Perhaps the argument which most puzzled him was the somewhat 
curious plea that the Single Tax was dangerous because, while the 
object of the budget is to balance expenditure and revenue, it may 
produce a surplus. The fear of this surplus he could never under-
stand, because he knew how immense were the communal needs to 
which it could be appropriated. As he once replied to a questioner, on 
education alone he would be willing and prepared to spend tenfold 
the present appropriation. "We have not yet begun to exploit the na-
tion's abilities," he said .to a friend, "and we can sink plenty of 
money in finding them out." Indeed, it was his eager anxiety to put 
the plans he cherished into action which made him desirous of in-
creasing the income of the State.  

He was often told that the Single Tax was fallacious because it 
over-simplified the problem of assessment. People were fond of 
quoting to him cases where property had been rated either too high or 
too low as evidence that a true valuation was impossible. But to him 
this was to neglect the whole point at issue. The advocate of the Sin-
gle Tax takes as the basis of his estimate the selling value of any 
piece of land, which is sufficiently easy to ascertain.  

There is a last group of objections with which Joseph was fre-
quently confronted. He was sometimes accused of sowing class hat-
red, because he proposed to tax only the landowning class of the 
community. It was once urged to him that the payment of taxation 
confers a sense of social responsibility which the Single Tax would 
destroy. It gives a certain stake in the community which promotes 
good government. It was, again, represented to him that the evils 
borne by the peasantry of France under the ancient regime were 
largely brought home to them by the unjust burden of taxation they 
were compelled to bear. Inequitable taxation roused America to revo-
lution. The history of English liberty is a history of a struggle to con-
trol the revenue. So that, in this view, taxation ought, almost of ne-
cessity, to be unfairly imposed to arouse a people to a keener sense 
of its wrongs. It is curious to find Joseph denounced as a promoter of 
hatred. Perhaps more than any other man who took part in the stress 
and heat of the great social conflict of his time did he have an abid-
ing sense of the ultimate unity of which men are capable. If he cried 
out against the landowners it was because they retarded its realisa-
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tion. It was because they prevented the promotion of economic fra-
ternity that he was assured of their danger to the State.  

To the argument that to abolish taxation is to destroy a sense of 
social responsibility, he made answer that the spirit taxation breeds is 
not the spirit that makes a State endure; for him it was tainted with 
compulsion and was therefore a barrier in the way of freedom. Un-
just taxation, he once said, did not cause the American Revolution, 
but the repression those taxes symbolised. No one can understand the 
basic motives of his life who does not realise how much of his in-
tense faith came from this hatred of bondage. The prophecy of eter-
nal poverty was to him a doctrine of eternal damnation. He had to 
fight against it, because, as he said again and again, there was no 
other fight worthwhile.  

In every man and woman he saw a possible crusader. He made no 
apology for urging their assistance; he could not understand a lack of 
enthusiasm for his ideal. If anything in the world aroused in him a 
sense of bitter antagonism-and it was rarely he could be so aroused-it 
was the sight of satisfied men and women. "So keen am I in the opin-
ion that we are doing great things these days," he wrote to a friend 
shortly before his death, "that, at the risk of making myself a nui-
sance, I am approaching every man who I believe has money, and 
whom I know to have a heart."  

It has been pointed out how deeply his business experience con-
firmed him in his belief. Often he ex-pressed his amazement that the 
government of cities and nations should be carried on with so little 
regard for business principles. "Election to a public office," he wrote, 
"seems to denude a man of all his business acumen and cause him to 
forget all the sound methods which are essential to success in the 
commercial world." It troubled him to see a system of taxation which 
had simply grown up by accident, in which there was neither method 
nor principle. He believed that this confusion lay at the root of public 
indifference to social questions. Men did not study the problems of 
communal life, simply because an artificial complexity made them 
seem dull by depriving them of their real vitality. "If a business man 
is asked," he said, "what principle is adopted in raising the revenue 
of his city, he will either be quite nonplussed, or else he will blurt out 
that ancient shibboleth, ability to pay. Imagine him trying to carry on 
his business on these lines, and yet that is the method we are told to 



 81 

adopt in taxation." This fact made him eager to preach the doctrine to 
business men. He believed that with them it would make the greatest 
progress because it was, as he urged, in accordance "with sound and 
honest business principles." It should make a practical and immedi-
ate appeal to manufacturer and worker alike. As he once express edit, 
"it is the key that opens the door of their common interests."  

This, then, was the economic system Joseph believed in, assuredly 
no dismal science. He tried to see simply and truly—the path that lay 
ahead. He knew that his belief ran directly counter to accepted tradi-
tion. He knew that it cut at the root of convention and prejudice. It 
might be that realisation would lie far beyond his time, but his cou-
rage never wavered, because what he had he knew to be the truth. 
Man must be restored to the soil. This moved him above all else.  
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CHAPTER XII  
The Contest with the Leisured Class  
THE OBJECTIVE of most of Joseph's later activities was to bring 
about a thorough discussion of the taxation of land values on the 
platform, in the Press, and in Parliament. In Britain a particularly 
favourable opportunity for action had arrived. A new Government 
had come into office in 1906, with a majority greater than that pos-
sessed by any previous Ministry. Its head, Sir Henry Campbell-
Bannerman, had been for many years sympathetically disposed to-
wards the movement. In the House of Commons itself the group of 
land-taxers was, numerically at any rate, more powerful than it had 
ever been before. Joseph soon won his way into their confidence. He 
had no personal axe to grind, no party affiliations to embarrass. He 
simply wanted to help in any way in which practical service could be 
rendered. He travelled much, speaking continually; he wrote to the 
Press, interviewed Members of Parliament, and entertained at home 
in that social fashion which makes half the legislation of Great Brit-
ain. His city office became a kind of campaigning centre where in-
variably enthusiasts were to be found. Among those who came to 
office and home was David Lubin. When first he came his plan for 
an International Institute of Agriculture had not yet found accept-
ance. He was then on his way to put it before potentate of this or that 
country. It is now twenty-five years since that good man Victor Em-
manuel In responded to this other good man in thought and by act: 
and there was then founded in Italy David Lubin's International Insti-
tute of Agriculture. Joseph Fels and David Lubin were of course 
appreciative of each other. As they met then so to this day their work 
intermingles. The na-ture of their efforts was such that they are for 
all time: they partake of eternal verity.  

At the end of 1908, when the unemployed agitation was at its 
height, the "Right to Work" National Council called a united confer-
ence, composed of representatives of Municipal and Local Authori-
ties, Labour, Socialist, and other progressive bodies. It was held in 
the Guildhall, London, and the proceedings were opened by the Lord 
Mayor. The Chairmen of the Conference were the Rev. Prebendary 
Russell Wakefield—now Bishop of Birmingham—John H. Lile, 
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Esq., J.P., V.C., and J. Keir Hardie, M.P. Among those who repre-
sented the United Committee for the Taxation of Land Values was 
Joseph. As is usual at such Congresses, the resolutions proposed 
were varied and numerous, ranging from a demand for the Gov-
ernment to recognise its responsibility to provide work for every 
unemployed citizen, to the limitation of the hours of labour, the pro-
vision of meals and clothing for necessitous children, a grant of 
£1,000,000 to assist the Distress Committees and other agencies 
engaged in Relief Works, &c.  

At the date fixed for the Conference, Joseph had arranged to leave 
London for the United States, but he determined to be present in 
order to press the reform, which in his judgment was of more practi-
cal value than any of the resolutions on the agenda. His, perhaps, was 
one of the shortest speeches to which the Conference listened, but it 
made up for its brevity by its directness.  

"My interest, I am frank to say," he declared, "is the socialisation 
of the public means of support. To me nothing has so much value in 
all the resolutions on the agenda, whether they he called practical or 
remedial, as that which asks that drastic legislation for taxing land 
values should be put into operation." (Hear, hear.) "You may be in-
terested to know that, within a bus or tram ride of the Bank of Eng-
land, there are 10,000 acres of land lying idle. That is enough land if 
cultivated under intelligent superintendence to support 8,000 fami-
lies. The Vacant Land Cultivation Society has in London 250 fami-
lies now being partially supported on the 40 or 50 acres we have 
been able to get. What we have been able to do with that 40 or 50 
acres of land has so astonished me that I beg this Conference to insist 
upon the Government putting into effect the taxation of land values. 
This would produce millions of pounds sterling. There is a large 
amount of land that can be used by somebody. The landlords are not 
using it, but the unemployed people, of whom there are vast numbers 
and on whose behalf we are assembled here to-day, could make use 
of it. The task before this Conference is to find a solution for the 
problem of unemployment. There is only one solution, the provision 
of profitable work. Relief work is useless; it is simply making holes 
and filling them up again. The most profitable labour is labour that is 
reproductive, than which none is more important and valuable than 
the cultivation of land. There is, as I have said, plenty of land, but the 
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trouble is that the people cannot get the use of it. How can the obsta-
cles be removed? The surest way of forcing the land of this country 
into cultivation is by taxing it. It will not then pay the holders to keep 
it idle for speculative purposes, or as mere sporting grounds for the 
pleasures of the rich. I am a landlord myself, and yet I want my land 
to be taxed, as it should be, up to 20 s. in the £, because I know what 
the effect will be. I am willing to start with 1 s. in the £. (Hear, hear.) 
One shilling will produce millions. (Applause.) I am convinced that 
before you can get any permanent cure for the unemployed problem 
you must tax land values.  

"I, of course, support the demand for drastic legislation for taxing 
land values, but we all know that simply passing resolutions counts 
for very little in the estimation of the average politician. This very 
question has formed the basis for academic discussion for years. 
What I want is to see it done. And there is an easy way of doing it, as 
indicated by my amendment, which I move as an addition to the 
resolution as follows:—  

"And that the Chancellor of the Exchequer be requested to put the 
taxation of Land Values in the next Budget."  

The resolution, as amended, was carried with cheers, and Joseph 
hurried off to Liverpool, en route for New York, happy in the know-
ledge that a practical proposal had been made. It was one that re-
ceived Government recognition sooner, perhaps, than many of those 
present believed to be possible.  

The chapter of political history which led up to and culminated in 
the Budget of 1909 is sufficiently well known. It represented the 
fruition of the new Liberalism. It had been many years since the tax-
ation of land values had received, in the famous Newcastle pro-
gramme, the official recognition of the Liberal Party. Every Liberal 
leader of importance during the long period of opposition had given 
at least lip service, and some of them, like Sir Henry Camp-
bell-Bannerman, seemed ready to meet its claims in full. The party, 
however, continued to be dominated by the old guard with its Whig 
tendencies and Gladstonian descent. It circled about the time-
honoured policies of Free Trade, Disestablishment, and Home Rule. 
Measures of social reform were incidental and tentative. Liberalism 
had to find itself after coming into, power. Gradually, however, the 
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new elements began to emerge and take first place. The problems of 
dense population and the intensifying industrial struggle could not be 
solved by the Gladstonian formulae. The discontent of labour, now 
vocal in the House of Commons, was ever more ominous.  

The day had arrived for live issues handled by live men. Mr. 
Lloyd George placed himself at the head of the Liberal democracy 
and led an attack upon the very stronghold of privilege. What the 
Budget actually proposed was little enough, but the principle which 
it involved would without doubt achieve a social revolution. A land 
tax was to be introduced which differentiated, for the purposes of 
assessment, between the site value and the improvement value of 
land. A new valuation was made necessary which would give the 
people the first understanding they had had since 1690 of what the 
land was worth and its possibilities as a source of revenue.  

But the most important result of the Budget was that the eyes of 
the elector were opened to the meaning of the Single Tax. Joseph 
began to make preparations for a campaign of unprecedented magni-
tude; the measure was not Single Tax; it was far from what he de-
sired. But it was the thin end of the wedge. It marked the beginning 
of a statutory recognition of the land tax principle; and as such was 
given the strongest support of the United Committee and all believers 
in the Single Tax.  

An amazing outburst of opposition was provoked by the measure. 
The House of Lords, as guardian of privilege and representative of 
the leisured class, decided to stake its very existence as a legislative 
power on this struggle. If there had ever been doubt as to the import-
ance of a land tax, the determined resistance of the Lords showed it 
to be the conviction of privilege that the enactment of this principle 
into law pointed the way to its doom. "Anyone would have thought," 
Joseph once exclaimed, "that Mr. Lloyd George proposed to consign 
the members of the House of Lords to the workhouse."  

The opposition was well organised. The whole power and tradition 
of privilege were invoked to secure the defeat of the measure. It was 
not without success that the Unionist Party endeavoured to shift the 
burden of conflict from the tax problem to the constitutional question 
of whether the House of Lords had the right to reject a Money Bill. 
Leagues were formed to protest against the Budget. From the begin-
ning to the end of the fight Joseph gave practical expression of his 
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sympathy. He has even been accused of being the chief provider of 
munitions for the campaign. Although the Land Taxation proposals 
in the Budget merely touched the fringe of the question, and were 
utterly inadequate from his point of view, he felt that they marked an 
era in constructive legislation. He liberally supported the great dem-
onstration in London, which did as much to revive the determination 
of the Liberal Ministry as it did to over-awe the opponents of the 
measure.  

He was convinced that nothing was so important as to awaken the 
people to an understanding of the possibilities which that measure 
contained. There have been few elections in British political history 
the issue of which has been more significant, and upon which the 
attention of the whole world was more clearly focussed, than that of 
1910. It returned the Liberals to power with a mandate not only to 
pass the land clauses of the Finance Bill, but to end once for all the 
veto power of the House of Lords.  

Joseph saw that the whole system derives from and centres in that 
apex of the social order, the not in-considerable group who own the 
land and therefore the people. He felt no animus against the persons 
concerned, it was the system he was against. The rent roll for them is 
an inexorable determinant of their existence. Often a lad leaves Ox-
ford with an imagination stimulated by the world he faces and resent-
ful that life can never have for him the flavour of a great adventure, 
that his hands can never know the joy of making and shaping things. 
The social scheme determined his course from the day he was born, 
and not many years are needed to settle him in acquiescence and 
maintenance of the system. The class is of course, being constantly 
increased by the possessors of newly-made fortunes. Their admission 
to the ranks of "Society" is for some time resented, but the economic 
factor on which the whole scheme rests is all-determining, and no 
rich man can be for long excluded in spite of the vulgarity which his 
wealth derives from recent contact with the toil-stained.  

It is refreshing to know at least one rich man who played the role 
badly. Joseph was never able to see that the humanity beneath a 
greasy engineer's suit was essentially different from his own. He 
could never bring himself to believe that it did not matter whether 
poor children were fed or not. He knew that if the struggling masses 
had their due there would be no great fortunes to expend on car-
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riages, flunkeys, great houses, expensive dress, and charitable sub-
scriptions. Directness of vision and honesty of principle made impos-
sible for him participation in the great masquerade. Behind the array 
of conventional pretence he recognised the sordid form of the world's 
greatest injustice. A leisured class rides upon the backs of the poor. 
The community which displays great luxury displays a correspond-
ing degree of privation; the counterpart of the palace is the hovel. To 
enable any individual to flaunt his wealth, numbers are doomed to 
grinding toil. Confronted with this situation, the course of an honest 
man is simple. One accepts the situation or one does not. Joseph did 
not.  
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CHAPTER XIII  
Personal Propaganda  
THE GREAT VALUE of the 1910 Budget for Joseph was that its 
principle when fully applied would give opportunity to those desiring 
work, and would force the idle class to do some useful work. It 
would mark, as he said, "the greatest national industrial revival that 
the world has ever witnessed." For the very unequal distribution of 
labour comes about through the monopolisation by a few of the re-
sources that, rightly used, would be communal. "The tax," he told an 
audience in Portland, Oregon, U.S.A., "will be taken off industry and 
thrift and labour, all of which will be stimulated. Monopoly will be 
taxed out of existence, for all monopoly is founded on land. Com-
peti-tion will be free … the leisured classes are against the land tax 
reform because it will destroy their monopoly in land." He explained 
how the trusts of the United States would be affected by such a 
meas-ure. "There is the oil trust. If it had to pay taxes on its great oil 
and gas fields at their real value, and not just as wastelands, how 
long would it hold them out of the market, unproductive? It would 
produce all the oil it could sell, and kerosene would be cheap to the 
poor man and gasoline to the automobile owner. The trust would 
have to sell the lands it was unable to use, and there would no longer 
be a monopoly in oil."  

That the working out of the Budget was a failure Joseph would 
have been the first to admit. The reason of that failure seemed to him 
sufficiently simple. When the administration of its principles came to 
be applied, there was a lack of courage for which he had scarcely 
been prepared. "He is not really a land-tax man," he wrote of Mr. 
Lloyd George three years later, when in 1913 he abandoned the Land 
Tax clause in the amending Revenue Bill. By so doing, Mr. Lloyd 
George had, in his view, failed at the critical moment to apply con-
sistently the principles in which he had previously declared his be-
lief. As also when he so framed the details of the Budget as to make 
possible endless delay and litigation. Joseph himself would have no 
agreement with a policy which made valuation dependent upon the 
decision of a court. The assessment, he contended, should be made 
once and for all by Government experts without what he called "the 
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fanatical appeal to a court prejudiced beforehand" against the princi-
ple the Budget was intended to establish. It was to him a disappoint-
ment that so fair a promise should have issued in some meagre ful-
filment.  

Whatever disappointment he felt was lost in the activities which 
made more and more demands on his time. Any chronological record 
of his movements after 1909 becomes practically impossible. 
Roughly, it is true to say that half the year was spent by him in Great 
Britain and half in America. But there were two long Continental 
visits when he braved the difficulties of language and tried to stimu-
late the organisation of the Single Tax movement in Denmark, 
France, Sweden, Norway, Germany, Italy, and Spain. He sailed for 
the United States late in 1909 on the eve of the general election in 
Great Britain, and there spoke in many places in explanation of the 
British Budget. He toured through most of the Middle West of the 
United States. In the winter (1910) he was speaking throughout the 
Southern States. In 1911-12 he toured through Canada and the Far 
West. His time was filled with tireless activity. He wrote countless 
letters, considered schemes of propaganda, visited anyone from 
whom there was the hope of assistance. He did not hesitate to expose 
himself to rebuff if he felt that eventually he might be able to effect 
some good. He even approached Mr. Carnegie twice in a single year, 
trying, of course vainly, to convince that unsparing philanthropist 
that his right hand was endeavouring to re-erect what his left hand 
had destroyed. He attended congresses, meetings, lectures, debates. 
He sought out the prominent men of any town he visited and at-
tempted their conversion. 

To Mr. Carnegie Joseph wrote, in December 1910, shortly after 
Mr. Carnegie had made his gift of ten million dollars to the Interna-
tional Peace Foundation:  

"You have given ten million dollars to an international peace 
fund. The object is worthy. The donor's intentions are good. But a 
worthy object and a good intention cannot alone make a gift a real 
benefaction. Donations, no matter how large, to suppress evils, no 
matter how great, can accomplish nothing unless they should be 
used to remove the fundamental cause of the evils. 

"Aggressive warfare is always the result of what appears to be 
an economic necessity. The last great war, that between Russia 
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and Japan, will serve as an illustration. These two nations fought 
over the possession of Korea. Russia wanted Korea because she 
felt the need of a seaport accessible all the year round, that she 
might be able to export and import merchandise freely without be-
ing bothered with any tariff restrictions other than those of her 
own making. Japan felt that her independence would be threat-
ened—that is, she realised that her refusal to trade freely with the 
rest of the world would create a temptation for other nations suffi-
ciently strong to deprive her of independence.  

"If conditions of absolute international free trade had prevailed, 
Russia would no more have felt the lack of an accessible seaport 
than does the State of Ohio. If Japan maintained no custom 
houses, the Power that would try to rob her of her independence 
would have nothing to gain and very much to lose. Henry George 
made this clear in his Protection or Free Trade. 

"'What,' he wrote, 'are the real substantial advantages of this 
Union of ours? Are they not summed up in the absolute freedom 
of trade which it secures, and the community of interests that 
grows out of this freedom? If our States were fighting each other 
with hostile tariffs and a citizen could not cross a State boundary 
line without having his baggage searched, or a book printed in 
New York could not be sent across the river to Jersey City until 
duty was paid, how long would our Union last, or what would it be 
worth? The true benefits of our Union, the true basis of the inter-
State peace it secures, is that it has prevented the establishment of 
State tariffs, and given us free trade over the better part of a conti-
nent.'  

"The 'need of foreign markets' which is so frequently used as an 
argument to justify wars of criminal aggression is a 'need' that 
would not be felt if the aggressing nation enforced justice at home. 
Our own war in the Philippines would not have received popular 
endorsement but for the false hopes of 'new foreign markets' held 
out to commercial interests. This bait was held out and was swal-
lowed, in spite of the fact that potential new markets exist here at 
home.  

"The unemployed and partially employed population and the 
underpaid workers form a potential market far greater than any 
war of conquest could secure. To secure this new market, labour 
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need but be given access to the natural resources now withheld by 
private monopolists. The vacant and the partially used city lots, 
and the valuable mining and agricultural lands held out of use for 
speculation, are causing poverty, unemployment, and low wages. 
The result is under-consumption of manufactured products, which 
manufacturers and merchants are bamboozled into believing can 
be relieved by forcing the people of weaker nations to purchase.  

"Then, again, the interests which dragged the United States into 
the disgraceful Philippine adventure would not and could not have 
succeeded in doing so, had not the existence of land monopoly at 
home made it evident that the same institution would surely be 
continued by our Government in the Philippines.  

"Will the Carnegie Fund be used to any extent in abolishing 
land monopoly, thus checking any possible repetition of successful 
appeals to commercial cupidity in support of land-grabbing 
schemes abroad? Hardly.  

"A gift of ten millions to secure relief from malaria in a 
swampy district which could not be used to secure the draining of 
the swamps or the destruction of the mosquitoes would be just as 
effective as your peace donation."  

It goes without saying that Mr. Fels' advice was disregarded; we 
cannot even find that his letter received a reply. Perhaps, as he sug-
gested, he had made a proposal too radical even for a retired million-
aire. But it was not only with the powerful that his enormous corres-
pondence in these years concerned itself.  

Some further correspondence in connection with a request for fi-
nancial assistance is worthy of record. It shows that Joseph never lost 
an opportunity to enforce fundamental principles, or to make it clear 
that he had no desire to pose as a philanthropist. It also demonstrates 
how broad-based was his own religious belief."— 

Theological School.  
"Mr. Joseph Fels, Philadelphiq, Pa.  

"Dear Sir,—Having read much of you and your many acts of 
charity and philanthropy, I write to ask for a donation from you for 
our institution.  

"It may seem strange that I ask this of one who is not of our faith, 
yet I have read in some of your speeches that you make no distinc-
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tion of race, creed, or colour, and that you regard all men as your 
brothers; that you believe in the Brotherhood of Man and the Father-
hood of God. Thus you are teaching what our institution teaches, and 
our school is doing as best it can with limited means the work you 
are trying to do.  

"We are sadly in need of money. Many young men who wish to 
enter our school and prepare themselves to teach the Gospel of Christ 
are without means to pay their board and buy books, and our means 
are so limited that we cannot help them. These young men, trained in 
our school to preach the Gospel, would, many of them, be fitted to 
carry the Word to the heathen of foreign lands, and thus be instru-
mental in dispelling the darkness that reigns among millions of our 
brethren in other lands.  

"Can you not help us? What would be a very little to you would be 
a great deal to us, and might be the means of saving many souls.  

"Yours respectfully, — — — ,  
"Dean."  

To this request Joseph replied:  

"Rev.— 
"Dean --Theological School.  
"Dear Sir, "Replying to your communication, I am at a loss to 

know where you have read of my 'acts of charity and philanthropy.' I 
am not a philanthropist and give nothing to charity.  

"When you say I am not of your 'faith' I suppose you mean of your 
creed. Let me state my faith and we can see wherein we differ.  

"I believe in the Fatherhood of God, and therefore in the Brother-
hood of Man. By 'Man' I mean all men. So far I suppose we agree?  

"I believe that the Creator freely gave the earth to all of His chil-
dren that all may have equal rights to its use. Do you agree to that?  

"I believe that the injunction 'in the sweat of thy brow shalt thou 
eat bread' necessarily implied 'Thou shalt not eat bread in the sweat 
of thy brother's brow.' Do you agree?  

"I believe that all are violating the Divine law who live in idleness 
on wealth produced by others, since they eat bread in the sweat of 
their brothers' brows. Do you agree to that?  
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"I believe that no man shall have power to take wealth he has not 
produced or earned unless freely given to him by the producer. Do 
you agree?  

"I believe that Brotherhood requires giving an equivalent for every 
service received from a brother. Do you agree?  

"I believe it is blasphemous to assert or insinuate that God has 
condemned some of His children to hopeless poverty and to the 
crimes, want, and misery resulting there from, and has at the same 
time awarded to others lives of ease and luxury without labour. Do 
you agree?  

"I believe that involuntary poverty and involuntary idleness are 
unnatural and are due to the denial by some of the rights of others to 
use freely the gifts of God to all. Do you agree?  

"Since labour products are needed to sustain life and since labour 
must be applied to land in order to produce, I believe that every child 
comes into life with Divine permission to use land without the con-
sent of any other child of God. Do you agree?  

"Where men congregate in organised society, land has a value 
apart from the value of things produced by labour; as population and 
industry increase, the value of land increases, but the value of labour 
products does not. That increase in land value is community-made 
value. Inasmuch as your power to labour is a gift of God all the 
wealth produced by your labour is yours, and no man nor collection 
of men has a right to take any of it from you. Do you agree to that?  

"I believe the community-made value of land belongs to the com-
munity just as the wealth produced by you belongs to you. Do you 
agree to that?  

"Therefore I believe that the fundamental evil is the iniquitous sys-
tem under which men are permitted to put in their pockets—
confiscate, in fact-the community-made values of land, while organ-
ised society confiscates for public purposes a part of the wealth cre-
ated by individuals. Do you agree to that?  

"Using a concrete illustration: I own in the city of Philadelphia 
l1½ acres of land, for which I paid $32,500 a few years ago. On ac-
count of increase of population and industry in Philadelphia that land 
is now worth about $125,000. I have expended no labour or money 
on it. So I have done nothing to cause that increase of $92,500 in a 
few years. My fellow-citizens in Philadelphia created it, and I believe 



 94 

it therefore belongs to them, not to me. I believe that the man-made 
law which gives to me and other landlords values we have not cre-
ated is a violation of Divine law. I believe that Justice demands that 
these community-made values be taken by the community for com-
mon purposes instead of taxing enterprise and industry. Do you 
agree?  

"I am using all the money I have as best I know how to abolish the 
Hell of civilisation, which is want and fear of want. I am using it to 
bring in the will of our Father, to establish the Brotherhood of man 
by giving each of my brothers an equal opportunity to have and use 
the gifts of our Father. Am I misusing that money? If so, why and 
how?  

"If my teaching is wrong and contrary to true religion I want to 
know it. I take it that if you are not teaching religion in its fulness 
you wish to know it. Am I correct?  

"What I teach may be criticised as mixing politics with religion, 
but can I be successfully attacked on that ground? Politics, in its true 
meaning, is the science of government. Is government a thing en-
tirely apart from religion or from righteousness? Is not just gov-
ernment founded upon right doing?  

"If my religion is true, if it accords' with the basic principles of 
morality taught by Jesus, how is it possible for your school to teach 
Christianity when it ignores the science of government? Or is your 
school so different from other theological schools that it does teach 
the fundamental moral principles upon which men associate them-
selves in organised government?  

"Do you question the relation between taxation and righteousness? 
Let us see. If government is a natural growth, then surely God's natu-
ral law provides food and sustenance for government as that food is 
needed; for where in nature do we find a creature coming into the 
world without timely provision of natural food for it? It is in our 
system of taxation that we find the most emphatic denial of the 
Fatherhood of God and the Brotherhood of Man, because, first, in 
order to meet our common needs, we take from individuals what 
does not belong to us in common; second, we permit individuals to 
take for themselves what does belong to us in common; and thus, 
third, under the pretext of taxation for public purposes, we have es-
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tablished a system that permits some men to tax other men for pri-
vate profit.  

"Does not that violate the natural, the Divine law? Does it not 
surely beget wolfish greed on the one hand and gaunt poverty on the 
other? Does it not surely breed millionaires on one end of the social 
scale and tramps on the other end? Has it not brought into civilisation 
a hell of which the savage can have no conception? Could any better 
system be devised for convincing men that God is the father of a few 
and the stepfather of the many? Is not that destructive of the senti-
ment of Brotherhood? With such a condition, how is it possible for 
men in masses to obey the new commandment 'that ye love one an-
other'? What could more surely thrust men apart, what could more 
surely divide them into warring classes?  

"You say that you need money to train young men and fit them 'to 
carry the Word to the heathen of foreign lands, and thus be instru-
mental in dispelling the darkness that reigns among millions of our 
brethren in other lands.' That is a noble purpose. But what message 
would your school give to these young men to take to the benighted 
brethren that would stand a fire of questions from an intelligent hea-
then? Suppose, for example, your school sends to some pagan coun-
try an intelligent young man who delivers his message; and suppose 
an intelligent man in the audience asks these questions: "You come 
from America, where your religion has been taught for about 400 
years, where every small village has one of your churches, and the 
great cities have scores upon scores. Do all the people attend these 
churches? Do your countrymen generally practise what you preach to 
us? Does even a considerable minority practise it? Are your laws 
consistent with or contrary to the religion you preach to us? Are your 
cities clean morally in proportion to the number of churches they 
contain? Do your courts administer justice impartially between man 
and man, between rich and poor? Is it as easy for a poor man as for a 
rich one to get his rights in your courts? "You have great and power-
ful millionaires. How did they get their money? Have they more 
influence than the poor in your churches and in your Congress, your 
legislatures and courts? Do they, in dealing with their employees, 
observe the moral law that the labourer is worthy of his hire? Do 
they treat their hired labourers as brothers? Do they put children to 
work who ought to be at play or at school?  
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"Do your churches protest when the militia is called out during a 
strike, or do they forget at such times what Jesus said about the use 
of the sword?  

"After four centuries of teaching and preaching of your religion in 
your country, has crime disappeared or diminished, have you less use 
for gaols and fewer and fewer of your people driven into 
mad-houses, and have suicides decreased? Is there a larger propor-
tion of crime among Jews and infidels than among those who profess 
the Christian religion?  

"What answers would your missionary return to these questions? 
How would you answer them?  

"I do not attack Christianity. The foregoing questions are not in-
tended as criticism of the great moral code underlying Christianity, 
but as criticism of the men who preach but do not practise that code. 
You may accuse me of 'unbelief,' but that is no answer. If you have 
any criticism to make of me or any accusation to bring against me, 
answer the questions first. Give me straight answers, and I will give 
straight answers to any questions you may put to me. My contention 
is that the code of morals taught by Jesus is a code of justice, of right 
living and right doing; that the simple code of morals taught to the 
fishermen of Galilee by the Carpenter of Nazareth is all-embracing 
and all-sufficient for our social life.  

"I shall be glad to contribute to your theological school or to any 
other that gets down to the bedrock of that social and moral code, 
accepts it in its fulness, and trains its students to teach and preach it 
regardless of the raiment, the bank accounts, the social standing or 
political position of the persons in the pews.  

"Very truly yours, (Signed) "[osepb Fels."  

He received every day scores of letters offering suggestions, criticis-
ing, cursing, requesting information. The first he considered always 
with courteous attention. To the criticisms he replied for the most 
part in an amusingly optimistic vein. Those who cursed were amply 
repaid in their own coin; Joseph never hesitated to tell any man in 
full—and plain terms exactly what he thought of him. To those who 
asked for information he always replied in elaborate detail, and a 
separate packet of literature, with a copy of Progress and Poverty, 
would, as a rule, accompany his reply. His ideas and views were 
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embodied in many short articles and letters to the Press. It was his 
habit never to let any occasion pass when the theory of the Single 
Tax could be driven home. A Housing Bill was proposed; he would 
urge that the present assessment on improvements simply penalised 
the tenant. A park was presented to some neighbourhood; he would 
point out the benefit it conferred on the landlords of the locality. One 
grows almost bewildered at the multifarious and incessant activities 
he undertook. He arranged, at one time, that every elector in Great 
Britain should receive a bundle of Single Tax literature. He attended 
practically every Trade Union Congress from 1909 to distribute leaf-
lets to the members. He gave evidence before the Land Committee of 
the Labour Party. He went to Radical Congresses of every kind in the 
hope that they might be turned to good use. If a friend started a jour-
nal of any description, he clamoured to be allowed to explain his 
cause therein. It mattered nothing that the purpose of the paper was 
different from, even, on occasion, antipathetic to the Single Tax. If 
the purpose was different, then his article would introduce a little 
variety; and if it was antipathetic, the editor could point out his errors 
in a leader.  

Two characteristic incidents showing how he endeavoured to turn 
every opportunity to account may be given. In 1910 Mr. Fels per-
suaded Tom L. Johnson, the famous Mayor of Cleveland, and a close 
friend, to pay a visit to him in England. While there, Johnson noticed 
that a Free Trade Congress of all nations was to be held in Antwerp, 
and Joseph at once decided to make use of the occasion for propa-
ganda purposes. To secure credentials from the American Free Trade 
League was the matter only of a cable. And a band of thirty stalwarts 
was soon on its way, eager to declare their enthusiasm for a Free 
Trade that went far beyond the ideals of most of its professed adher-
ents at Antwerp. At first the Congress was adamant to his insistence 
that the Single Tax was merely the logical development of Free 
Trade ideas; it could not hear him. Then procedural objections were 
urged. No place had been set for him in the programme—were he to 
speak, all arrangements would be upset. The myriad official difficul-
ties were coldly set before him. But Joseph was not thus easily 
daunted. A tribute was to be paid to Richard Cobden—Cobden, who, 
two generations ago, seeing the land-hunger of England, declared his 
belief in Free Trade in land, called for land valuation, and for a land 
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tax that would bring to the revenue of that day £20,000,000. Joseph 
saw his opportunity. No more enthusiastic appreciation of Cobden 
was paid than his, but it combined also, and skilfully, a eulogy of 
Henry George as the man who had logically carried out Cobden's 
conclusions. And no member left the Congress without ample litera-
ture upon the subject. "It was the best piece of work I have yet done," 
he wrote to a friend, "we came near to stampeding the Convention. I 
feel pretty sure that Henry George was never so near coming into his 
own as now—in any country. It is the struggle of the century, and the 
most inspiring struggle, too."  

His other exploit was suggested by the Antwerp adventure. An 
International Conference on Unemployment was held in Paris in 
September, 1910, and he, with a large box of literature, freely distri-
buted later, was in attendance. The Conference was divided into 
three sections—on the statistics of unemployment, on labour ex-
change and on unemployment insurance. As he sat listening he found 
speaker after speaker talking on statistics. Presently he could stand it 
no longer and, jumping on a conspicuous seat, exclaimed loudly: 
"Mr. Chairman, to hell with statistics!" It caused not a little stir but 
was followed by much cheering, which showed that the audience 
was in sympathy with Joe's vehement protest, and ready to listen to 
what he had to say. He spoke at length on the three themes. In the 
first, he urged that the time had passed when they need bother about 
the actual extent of unemployment. The age tended to choke itself in 
a series of "spluttering investigations" which resulted in nothing save 
satisfaction to the investigators. They knew that there was serious 
unemployment that was sufficient to make them anxious to get 
ahead. He objected to Labour Exchanges and to Unemployment In-
surance because they were beginning the problem at the wrong end; 
they assumed the inevitability of unemployment and then attempted 
its minimisation. He was not content with that. He assumed that it 
could be prevented by the adoption of the Single Tax. Then the Con-
ference heard some bitter home-truths about satisfaction with pallia-
tives. He ended by appealing for converts to his crusade. He wrote of 
this Conference to a friend: "Of course you will know what I had to 
say on these things. I take it we cannot do better, wherever possible 
than by attending all such conferences and showing those assembled 
the utter futility of palliative measures, and the absolute necessity of 
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attacking unemployment at its base. I do not think I ever before felt 
more bitter against a set of well-dressed, well-fed people who did not 
know what they were talking about, and I imparted as much bitter-
ness to what I said as I knew how."  

He accomplished something more on this journey than mere skir-
mishing. To another he wrote: "The most interesting incident of my 
Paris trip was that I had to inaugurate the first Single Tax League in 
France. The fact that the Physiocrats before the Great Revolution 
enunciated what practically became the Henry George philosophy 
made it peculiarly interesting." Then followed a characteristic 
thought: "Whenever you have an odd ten minutes to spare, write 
Georges Darien, the secretary of the new League, an encouraging 
letter; perhaps Eggleston or some other of the chaps will do it too." It 
was this initiation of comradeship in the movement which was not 
the least valuable of Joseph's gifts to it.  

It was to this friend, Mr. U'Ren, of Oregon, that he wrote a letter 
that deserves reproduction in full, because nothing shows more 
clearly the trend of his political thought at this time. It makes clear, 
too, how intensely he felt upon this subject:  

"You were very good," he said, "to write me so fully and freely on 
your opinion of my contentions as to the open agitation of our 
question in all its baldness. No one I can recall could have done it 
better, or been more patient about it. Thank you from the very bot-
tom of my heart. You're one who, seeing the justice of things in its 
right relations, gives his friend of his plenty, and opens his own 
reservoir of knowledge freely for his friend's guidance. I value 
what you write to me, and it will serve me well in the work to 
which I have consecrated my life—I say consecrated, for so I con-
sider devotion to the high and noble cause in which we find our-
selves engaged. Happily, one lives in an atmosphere which is not 
poisoned by fear of the stake or the guillotine these days, though 
intolerance and ignorance and slavishness to opinion still find 
lodgement in the breasts of millions of people. One often thinks 
these are equally bad, considering the high state of civilisation to 
which we are supposed to have attained.  

"Your letter gives one to think. I'll keep it by me for a time—
then I'll make duplicates and submit them to a number of our col-
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leagues. Perhaps, by and by, others will come up to the point of 
seeing the vision you outline; it is an alluring dream for the pres-
ent. But who shall say that dreams which hold the germ of sub-
stantiality, as this one does, are impossible of materialisation, even 
in the short span of our own lives? In considering this thing, I have 
taken on anew lease of life, and hope, and assurance. And so, 
though I have set myself to seeing human freedom as an estab-
lished fact, in one or more lands, during the next twenty years, I 
am much inclined to wipe out the time limit, and to declare boldly, 
'I'll see human freedom.'  

"The suggestion you outline for Pennsylvania is most alluring—
Pennsylvania, my own State. It is a thing well worth the doing—
no, the trying to do, even though one may not see it done. Perhaps 
(who knows?) I may find other men who will also see the vision to 
help with their purses. There are more and more devoted souls, 
who are glad to give them-selves, coming to the front daily, 
hourly. There are few men given to view this great work going on 
in so many countries as I am. It all makes me very humble and 
very thankful. I'm sure you understand."  
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CHAPTER XIV  
Educational Experiments and Suffrage  
IN ALL HIS ACTIVITIES toward betterment, Joseph proceeded 
upon the principle that a necessary condition to mental and moral 
improvement is the re-arrangement of the physical conditions of life. 
As the old Physiocrats maintained that culture is historically derived 
in its various forms from types of physical environment, and that 
civilisation is a consequence of geographical conditions, so there are 
those of us who believe that the making of the individual man or 
woman is conditioned, not so much by the artificial environment of 
class-room and text-books, as by the environment of physical things 
and conditions found in early childhood. It is through dealing with 
conditions of real importance and interacting with a world whose 
significance is vital that any learning worth while must be derived. It 
is attitude toward God and His Law determines all, and the more, far 
more, when it is conscious attitude with conscientious enactment, in 
the seeking to be evermore in His image.  

At various times Joseph endeavoured to secure a larger measure of 
instruction and practice ill gardening for the children, believing as he 
did in the unlimited possibilities of the soil in making men and 
women. As in most other cases during that period, he was before his 
time. The authorities were quite willing to be given financial assist-
ance, to be applied as they thought best. They would give no grant 
and almost no facilities for gardening, believing that nature study 
was quite sufficient. Nature study at that time, as indeed at present, 
consisted in the Council Schools of little more than producing before 
children a few flowers, twigs, leaves and tadpoles, with possibly a 
dove, rabbit or guinea-pig kept in confinement in the classroom. 
While the silent pressure of industrialism makes itself felt even in 
the, infants' class, and especially in the growing provision for manual 
and technical training, those occupations which deal more directly 
with nature, which are vital in the conservation of national life and of 
overwhelming importance as the basis for individual development, 
have found, and still find, in British schools only sporadic and feeble 
support. Short-sighted education authorities are eager to serve their 
masters by producing in increasing quantity a proletariat of mechani-



 102 

cal skill without knowledge of, or interest in, the one occupation 
which could save it from the wretched conditions that prevail in the 
modern industrial labour market, and, at the same time, make life 
more worth the living.  

Apart from what was done for the teaching of gardening in con-
nection with the Vacant Lands Cultivation Society, Joseph's endeav-
ours toward altering the machinery of education resulted in disap-
pointment. At Mayland3, however, where he was free to organise a 
school without Official interference, as there was of course no grant 
from the education authority, he succeeded in producing an institu-
tion which might, had circumstances continued favourable, have 
become a model school of great influence. He called to his assistance 
the experience and judgment of Miss Maria Findlay, a veteran leader 
in the cause of educational reform, and, with the enthusiastic support 
of his teachers, arranged for the children of the colony a curriculum 
which had few equals and no superiors. It was concerned to a large 
extent with the every-day occupations seen about them, gardening, 
carpentry and the care of animals; and even the more formal materi-
als of instruction were never permitted to pass out of touch with re-
ality.  

Having built and equipped such a school, having provided admir-
able teachers and an unsurpassed curriculum, he invited the Educa-
tion Committee of the Essex County Council to take over and in-
corporate it in their system, and to give assurance that its excellences 
would be maintained. There was no place for it in their system.  

More effective as to ultimate results was his co-operation with 
Miss Margaret McMillan, in her efforts to improve the physical con-
ditions of childhood. This original and energetic reformer, devoted to 
the cause of poor children, feeling always the futility of instructing 
minds housed in bodies underfed, unclean and often diseased, has 
given her life, with its rare wisdom and ability, to arousing the na-
tion's interest in its children. She has worked with teachers, with 
public authorities, with politicians, on the platform, at conferences, 
everywhere that opportunity presented itself, with unsurpassed zeal, 
and in the end with astonishing success. Joseph met her as she was 

                                                        
3 A full account of this enterprise is to be found in "School Life." (George Phil-

lips and Son, 1914.) 
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leaving Bradford, after achieving for that city the proud distinction of 
incorporating into the local educational system provision for the 
hygienic needs of children. In conversation at the farewell gathering 
arranged in connection with her departure, he discovered that here 
was a personality with views and ideals of unlimited importance for 
the well-being of the future generations, very much in harmony with 
his own most intimate convictions, and worthy of every degree of 
support.  

He offered at once to give financial support to Miss McMiIlan, 
who had drawn up a scheme of hygienic centres of larger scope than 
Bradford had been able to allow her. Miss McMillan came to London 
and soon afterwards at our home in Bickley the offer was renewed, 
made definite, and attached to a scheme with which Miss McMillan 
intended to approach the Education Authority. This was in May, 
1904. In November of the same year they went together to interview 
the Education Committee of the London County Council, and made 
an offer of £5,000 to assist in carrying out a plan of health centres. 
The Committee was, and especially its officers, of course, conserva-
tive, and treated the innovation with the usual degree of suspicion. 
As very often happened when Joseph was present, the interview be-
came somewhat stormy,—he usually succeeded in expressing his 
opinion of men and things. The central idea in the plan was the estab-
lishment and equipment of centres in the various districts of London 
for the hygienic inspection and treatment of school children. These 
centres would, of course, necessitate the installation of baths. The 
Committee was willing to accept the money without the plan. Asked 
what they could do with £5,000, they agreed that they might be able 
to establish two centres. Miss McMillan knew that with this money 
she could establish a much larger number. Joseph told her that he 
could see little prospect of success in dealing with the authorities, 
and that it would be better for her to do her work alone, with his sup-
port.  

During all this time Miss McMillan was working for medical in-
spection in the schools, feeling that the whole movement toward the 
physical betterment of children would have to be of a piece. She 
prepared a precis, and secured the supporting signatures of the most 
enlightened medical men of London, such as Sir Victor Horsley, Sir 
Lauder Brunton, Mr. Forbes Winslow and Sir J. Crichton Browne. 
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She secured also the support of the then president of the National 
Union of Teachers. Armed with this document she went to the House 
of Commons and interviewed her friend, Mr. Jowett, M.P. for West 
Bradford. Her plan contained three provisions—compulsory inspec-
tion, an annual report, and a supervisory board at Whitehall. Neither 
from Mr. Jowett, nor afterwards from Mr. Birrell, M.P., President of 
the Board of Education, was much encouragement received. Not 
daunted, however, she again interviewed Mr. Jowett together with 
Mr. Illingworth—Mr. Birrell's secretary—gave them further details, 
and also an estimate of the cost. Thereupon, Mr. Birrell received a 
deputation, introduced by Mr. Keir Hardie, M.P., and supported by 
several eminent medical men. Satisfactory results soon followed. 
Medical inspection was embodied in the Education Bill of 1906, and 
on July 16th, the clauses referring to it were carried in the House of 
Commons. The Bill was dropped in December, but the clauses pro-
viding for medical inspection were inserted in its successor and car-
ried in the Education Act of 1907.  

Miss McMillan carried on a ceaseless propaganda in favour of 
Treatment centres during these five years. In 1908 Bradford Clinic 
was opened. Later in the same year Miss McMillan obtained permis-
sion from the London County Council to use a single small room in 
Bow, and, supported by Joseph, established the first school clinic. 
The education authority, however, being still distrustful and unsym-
pathetic, sent few patients: the result of which gave them the oppor-
tunity to assert that the treatment was too costly. It amounted to 7s. 
6d. per child. In the meantime the London County Council entered 
into an arrangement with certain hospitals to treat the school children 
sent to them, at the rate of 5s. per child. And on this ground it was 
decided not to continue with Miss McMillan's scheme. Confident 
that her efforts were on right lines, Miss McMillan decided to drop 
all connection with the school authorities and proceeded with her 
own plans. As will be seen later, she demonstrated that her plans 
were sound. She went to Deptford and organised a private clinic, 
attended by two physicians, a dentist and a nurse. Not having to de-
pend upon the County Council to send patients, the clinic was at 
once filled. From then, to the present, children have continued to 
pour in, and the treatment per child has been found to amount to 2s. 
6d., half the hospital rate.  
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This aroused the much-belated interest of the London Education 
Committee, and in 1911 it agreed to assist with a grant for dental 
treatment. This was followed in 1912 by an additional grant for eye 
and ear treatment. Miss McMillan has published seven reports, 
showing methods, results and cost. Through these, the Deptford ex-
periment has become known throughout the world, and the school 
clinic will soon be everywhere an established part of the educational 
machinery. Holding firmly to her original idea of hygienic as well as 
medical treatment, Miss McMillan has widened the scope of her 
clinic to include remedial drill, and open-air camps for boys and 
girls. In 1911 she opened a baby clinic, and in 1913 a baby camp.  

The camp school may yet play a great part in solving the question 
of natural education for all. Certainly a generation of camp educated 
children would have the land hunger, and also some knowledge of 
how to use land in town and country. There are seventy children 
under seven years old living the open-air life on the ground Joseph 
secured for use before leaving England for the last time. This, the 
first open-air nursery is, also, perhaps the largest in the country.  

In this way Joseph placed his resources at the service of originality 
and devotion. While increasingly absorbed in other reforms, his in-
terest in the Deptford experiment continued to the end. Just before 
leaving England on his last journey, while on a visit to the clinic, he 
happened to see some vacant land close by.  

He wrote to the County Council and secured the use of it to Miss 
McMillan.  

*** 

It is needless to describe the ways in which Joseph gave encourage-
ment and assistance to the cause of woman's suffrage. To him it 
meant attainment of freedom, freedom and equal opportunity, and 
right relation between the sexes.  
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CHAPTER XV  
Later. Activities  
CLOSELY CONNECTED with his zeal for education was the deep 
interest he took in boys' and girls' clubs. Here, too, he felt was cre-
ative work, the turning of leisure to good purpose. Of the various 
ways in which he gave expression to his interest there is no space to 
speak; but one story I am able, through the Hon. Lily Montagu, to 
reproduce.  

"Mr. Joseph Fels first influenced the life of the West Central Girls' 
Club when he appeared in the character of a fairy godfather at our 
Anniversary Celebration in 1910. On this occasion he was present 
when Miss Montagu made an appeal for building an adequate 
home for the many girls and women who came to London to learn 
English, or are orphaned and seek a home rather than the ordinary 
lodging house. Slips were handed to all the large audience who 
filled the New Theatre, but only one slip was filled in with any 
substantial promise. Miss Montagu and all her friends read this 
slip over and over again before they understood that £1,000 had 
been offered, and then a little later Mr. Fels himself was able to 
make the meaning of the promise clear. He was not interested in 
mere working machines, he wanted human beings. He was very 
glad for Jewish working girls to have a home, but insisted that 
some sort of garden should be provided. It was therefore through 
Mr. Fels that the roof-garden was made at the Emily Harris Home, 
and on summer afternoons and hot evenings girls of all nationali-
ties are reaping the advantage of his great thoughtfulness.  

"After Mr. Fels had once become interested in the Club and 
Home, he remained in touch with the workers and members. On 
several occasions he invited parties of girls to visit his home and 
gave them delightful afternoons. His visitors always felt at home 
at Bickley and they always considered that their host was the 
youngest of the party.  

"It was Mr. Fels' pleasure to invite men and women of know-
ledge and culture who would interest the girls and enlarge their 
outlook on life, and he himself did not lose any opportunity of giv-
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ing them some understanding of the great land problem. So long 
as the West Central Club and the Emily Harris Home exist, the 
name of Joseph Fels will be remembered not as that of a mere 
benefactor, but as that of a real and understanding friend."  

In other and more important ways did he manifest an interest in the 
affairs of his race. The treatment of the Jews in Russia was a matter 
of intense and recurring concern, and he took a large part in efforts to 
alleviate their condition. This work brought him into association with 
Mr. Zangwill, in whom he found that combination of dreamer and 
worker which always made to him an irresistible appeal. Joseph was 
from the first interested in the Jewish Territorial movement, with 
hopes for his economic plans.  

He was aware that a mere aggregation of families does not consti-
tute a community, as it does not imply the presence of cohesive for-
ces which are, in the main, of natural origin and slow growth. If, 
however, these factors are implicit he conceived it possible to stimu-
late development, and thus give that adjustment of thought and ac-
tivity that would unify a group into a community. There must be 
present, he always believed, some common participation in an ethi-
cal, spiritual, or intellectual interest. The great difficulty in economi-
cally initiated colonies was to bring people together for extra eco-
nomic purposes.  

This side of community life can never be forced. It can only be 
made easy of exercise in its incipient stages if some disposition is 
already present. If it continued permanently absent, he was aware 
that, however prosperous the members of the group might be, it was 
still merely an aggregation and not a community. The following tells 
the advantages of what he had in mind.  

"Suppose a few hundred people obtain access to a fertile, uninhab-
ited island and set out to colonise it. They recognise that all the sites 
or selections cannot possess equal advantages, that some will be 
wooded, some not, some high, some low, near water or otherwise, 
some near centres of trade, some far out, some large, some small, and 
so on. They inspect and make a plan of the grounds, and each family 
or adult person makes a selection with the full understanding that 
while the whole island belongs to all, the various locations must ne-
cessarily vary in desirability or become more valuable with the in-
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crease of people. So the colonists equalise their holdings something 
like this:  

"The least desirable or perhaps the smallest lot or site in use will 
be taken as a basis to compute all the others by. Recognising that the 
occupant of the least advantageous site has left all the better or big-
ger locations for the others, or has had it left to him by others, while 
the whole is as much his as theirs, it is agreed that he shall occupy 
his holding free. All the others, having better locations, agree now to 
pay annually into the collective funds sums equal to the advantage, 
expressed in money, their sites have over the poorest site in use. This 
collective fund would represent all the various advantages in excess 
of the poorest lot in use.  

"Now that these various inequalities are taken off, paid into the 
public fund, the colonists all stand practically alike in their holdings. 
They have paid all the excess values into the treasury. When this 
fund is straightway used for public purposes, roads, schools, fire 
protection, town hall, library, etc., in which all share alike, they have 
worked out triumphantly the problem of equal rights to the use of the 
island. As years go on and increase of population and trade increase 
the value of all their holdings, their public fund, grows larger just in 
proportion as they need more improvements. So their land values 
being sufficient for their expenses, no other taxes are thought of. 
Whatever private means the colonists brought with them or earned 
by labour afterward are neither listed nor rated. Everyone has the 
worth of what he was assessed for the use of his location. This as-
sessment is what he pays all the other co-owners for exclusive use of 
his apportionment."  

Shortly after he made Mr. Zangwill's acquaintance. Joseph became 
a member of the council of the "ITO", and thenceforward took an 
active interest in its plans. He was a frequent attendant at its council 
meetings, and, as Mr. Zangwill gives testimony, of much aid by rea-
son of the shrewd practicability of his judgments. As plan after plan 
was considered, and had to be placed on one side, Joseph began to 
undertake some investigations on his own account. When he visited 
Diaz in 1907, one of his proposals was for a Jewish settlement in 
Mexico. He had inquiries made about South America. A letter of 
inquiry he wrote about the latter possibility is not without its interest.  
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"I may not before have mentioned to you that, being a Jew, I am 
greatly interested in the future of my people; and for several years 
I have been co-operating with such men as Israel Zangwill … His 
organisation has been on the look-out for a country in which the 
oppressed Jews of Russia and other lands might be invited to set-
tle, where a measure at least of autonomy might be had. Within 
the last month an expedition has been dispatched to investigate the 
Angola district on the West Coast of Africa …  

"My interest in this matter is very great, of course, and grows as 
I see the constant cruelties which are inflicted upon my people, de-
fenceless as they are under the Russian Government. Whether or 
not autonomy could be gained by settlement in one or other of the 
South American countries is a matter about which I should like to 
consult with you. I believe, for instance, that Paraguay has only 
700,000 population. That is a country about as large as Great Brit-
ain, and I believe a settlement of people could well be carried on 
in that country. Of course, I have in mind the right kind of land-
lords, and my interest is not unmixed with my obsession about the 
Single Tax."  

It is interesting to note that he grew the more interested in the 
movement as its possibilities verged more and more towards the 
historic birthplace of the Jews in Palestine. It is certain that he had 
been gripped by the vision of a Jewish people with a cultural centre 
of its own. To him the Jews were essentially a race of missionaries, 
born to preach, by book and by example, the gospel in which he him-
self believed.  

When this vision came to him he realised that the emotional 
quality of the race could not be readily employed in any land that 
only answered the great Jewish need by reason of its economic ad-
vantage. The issue between "any land" and that land was to settle 
itself as one of the by no means minor problems of the Great War 
when Joseph passed away. But he had looked ahead and foresaw the 
cause of events. And it is now particularly interesting to note in one 
of his letters the expression of an anxiety that Justice Louis D. 
Brandeis should assume the leadership of the American movement. 
Certainly my own increasing association with Palestine would have 
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met with his hearty approval—would have been, indeed, the realisa-
tion of his own desire.  

The Jews have always manifested a compound of spiritual 
idealism with practical morality, and therefore it can safely be as-
serted that despite every pull contrariwise, given a free hand, they 
will attempt, and eventually achieve, social justice in the new Zion. 
Therefore to them the end sought must be that the State must in its 
constitution set out from a basis of economic justice, that is to say, its 
economic philosophy would be the philosophy of Henry George. 
There appeared to Joseph something almost of a poetic justice in the 
Jews thus giving to the world the example of freedom, as in an 
earlier day they had given birth to religion. He worked steadily to 
promote the end in view. Friends were written to, the audiences at his 
meetings almost invariably learned something of his thought, and 
Jewish Single Taxers would inevitably receive whatever he could 
procure of the literature on the subject. One of the last conversations 
he had was an expression of his high hopes in this regard.  

For it is clear that his previous attitude was due to insufficient 
data. When Turkey joined the Central Powers I made inquiries as to 
Palestine that led to ever increasing interest in, and relation to, that 
Holy Land. When, in 1921, I went there myself I found my true place 
respecting it, and the inspiration I got from it was, and is, deep and 
abiding. For from it shall come forth the Law, as has ever been the 
case. From it will again come one to bring God's Light to mankind. It 
feeds and fosters the spirit of such a one. It is the Holy Land because 
of the succession there of holy ones, of those who love and obey God 
and, walking humbly with Him, are inspired to speak from Him. I 
found colonists, not a few, who had come there fifty years ago, 
drawn by fervent devotion to this Holy Land, unmoved by any ex-
traneous incentive. By this deep devotion they had withstood hard-
ships of every worst kind. Their one helper was that man of noble 
vision—Baron Edmond Rothschild. It was from these I felt would 
spring the redeeming spirituality and to these I devoted myself per-
sistently. From among these Joseph would have found what he 
sought.  

The Jews were not the only persecuted race in whom he felt deep 
interest. For injustice of any kind he had the very deepest abhorrence 
and that feeling, indeed, lay at the bottom of most of his activities. 
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He took, for example, a large part in the famous McQueen case. And 
he got Mr. H. G. Wells to visit the man in Trenton prison and deal 
with the subject in his book "The Future of America."  

It was clear, as Mr. Wells wrote, "There had been a serious mis-
carriage of justice. … No one pretends that. McQueen is in jail on his 
merits, he is in jail as an example and lesson to any who propose to 
come between master and immigrant worker in Paterson."  

Joseph took the case up, and during McQueen's imprisonment he 
made it his care that Mrs. McQueen should not suffer. He obtained 
testimony in England from labour members of Parliament, trade 
union leaders, and business men as to Mr. McQueen's record. Wher-
ever he was informed that McQueen had at any time been employed 
he visited the place to obtain evidence. He searched the English pol-
ice records. He wrote to many men of influence in the matter, mem-
bers of the Court of Pardons and the Governor of New Jersey. He 
offered to give Mr. McQueen employment on his release.  

The Rev. A. W. Wishart, who was mainly instrumental in securing 
Mr. McQueen's pardon, tells how he became interested in the case, 
and wrote a pamphlet about it. He also gives a characteristic picture 
Of Joseph's association with the matter. Mr. Wishart says:  

"About the time of the publication of my pamphlet I received a let-
ter from Mr. Fels saying that he had read of the case in the London 
papers and wanted to know what he could do to help me. As I then 
had invested about $150 or $200 of my own money in the case, 
which I could ill afford, and as I saw other expenses ahead of me, 
I wrote to Mr. Fels that some financial help would be most timely, 
especially if I was to carry on the case any further. He sent me … 
a cheque. Very soon afterwards he wired me he was coming to 
Trenton to see me, which he did. He stayed at my house all night, 
and we visited several judges of the Board of Pardons, who were 
also on the Court of Errors and Appeals Bench. Mr. Fels also went 
with me to Paterson. It was a bitterly cold day, and we tramped all 
day long, visiting business men, everywhere meeting with rebuffs 
and sometimes almost with insults, because it was believed by the 
Paterson men that McQueen was a dangerous criminal, and that 
we might be in better business than in trying to secure his release 
from the penitentiary. Mr. Fels sent my brief on the case to innu-
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merable people, and wrote very many letters which tended to in-
terest influential men in the case. Little by little friends sprang up 
on many sides. After two years of such battling we succeeded in 
convincing the Board of Pardons that McQueen should be re-
leased."  

Another incident may be mentioned, as showing how passionately 
Joseph desired to see justice done to all men, regardless of their sta-
tus or condition. He came in contact with a man of gipsy blood, a 
prisoner who had spent many years of his life in jail. Kindly treat-
ment soon won his confidence, and little by little he told him his 
story. Joseph persuaded him to write it down. From the torn little bits 
of dirty paper, from an ill-written, ill-spelt and utterly disconnected 
narrative there was ultimately pieced together a condemnation of the 
conditions in a certain State penitentiary such as no words can de-
scribe. Horrified at the disclosures, Joseph had a fair copy of the 
man's narrative made and sent it to the Governor of the State con-
cerned. He received no reply. He wrote and urged that such a revela-
tion suggested at least the need for an inquiry. To this response was 
made that the Governor could take no steps in the matter. Joseph was 
furious at this rebuff. It was, as he said, at least worthwhile to have 
the indictment investigated; it might happen to be true, and the Gov-
ernor would have the satisfaction of knowing that he had remedied 
an injustice. To this request, also, he received a curt refusal. He could 
stand it no longer. He wrote to the Governor, demanding an immedi-
ate inquiry, at which a representative, nominated by himself, should 
be present; otherwise he threatened to publish the statement and the 
correspondence in every journal in the United States. Within a month 
the inquiry had been held to his satisfaction.  

The Single Tax was, after all, the main object he had in view, and 
to that he endeavoured to subordinate everything else. He watched 
with the deepest concern the progress of the Fels Commission which 
was established in America in 1909. Once it was clear that the 
method was successful, he began to make similar plans for most of 
the countries in which he interested himself. To Canada he gave a 
dollar for every dollar raised by the Single Taxers in that country; to 
Norway, Sweden and Denmark, a krone for every krone raised by the 
Scandinavians. Similarly with Australia, New Zealand and Germany. 
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Where the movement, as in France, Spain, China, seemed not suffi-
ciently advanced to make this method advisable, he gave a direct 
subvention to the local or national groups concerned. In England, for 
the most part, his contributions were made directly through the 
United Committee. He realised that the hereditary political associa-
tions of the great landowners had made the English struggle unique 
and that the movement would probably be successful only by the 
steady permeation of the Liberal and Labour members of Parliament. 
Toward the close of his life, he began to be convinced of the need for 
the erection of some central body to unite in a single organisation the 
varied activities in Europe. Had he lived it is probable that he would 
have created a European Commission of this kind; this idea was car-
ried into effect. The Joseph Fels Commission (which found it neces-
sary to dissolve in its old form and reorganise) became an Interna-
tional body, with a central office in New York; but it was a small 
group of individuals rather than an organisation.  

It must not be imagined that Joseph regarded his function in the 
movement as solely that of a creator of its endowments. He was, on 
the contrary, very active in the repression of any such view. The 
number of requests for his support must have been relatively enor-
mous, but he constantly refused his assistance until he was given 
evidence of local activity. It seemed to him that his duty was rather 
to stimulate the Single Taxers themselves to action than to allow 
them to consider that any funds they deemed necessary would be at 
once forthcoming. If he had made any general criticism of the 
movement, he would have urged that many of its adherents had not 
shown themselves sufficiently capable of disinterested self-sacrifice. 
A movement, he said again and again, never advances very far until 
it can point to its martyrs. It was for that reason that he limited his 
subscriptions to the same amount that any country, State, or district 
would itself raise. He was a stimulus to local exertion, a kind of gad-
fly who stung others into activity. The friend who said that his 
"speeches made you feel how little you had done" exactly expressed 
what those speeches set out to achieve.  

That the Joseph Fels Commission was able to overcome the apa-
thy it found in the Single Tax movement, there can be no doubt. Both 
he and his coadjutors continually made it evident that they had no 
sort of sympathy for passive espressions of adherence. "The greatest 
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thing," he once said, "is to give yourself; next, to give your money." 
He himself fulfilled both these behests in spirit as well as in letter.  

He was cosmopolitan in his spirit and all his doings. His sympathy 
was so big he took the world in his arms.  

He visited France and Germany, and established definite working 
connections in both countries. It is of some special interest that in 
Germany he should have won the aid and friendship of William 
Schrameier, who as governor of Kiau-Chau had been successful in 
raising the entire revenue of that colony by means of the Single Tax. 
In England Joseph was, at this period, mainly concerned in fighting 
the Insurance Act, to which he was very bitterly opposed. It seemed 
to him that the Act marked the initiation of a dangerously pater-
nalistic spirit in legislation. It penalised the trade unions, by putting 
the benefits they could offer against those to be offered by the great 
insurance companies.  

From every part of the world came invitation after invitation to 
take over the propaganda of the movement. In the summer of 1912, 
he paid a long visit to Norway, Sweden, Denmark, and in the winter 
to Canada. Everywhere he was speaking once, twice, sometimes 
three times daily, in theatres, churches, synagogues, clubs. He was 
drafting briefs of evidence for the Single Tax to lay before municipal 
commissions on Taxation.  

About this time he was greatly cheered to learn that the Single Tax 
movement was making good progress in Spain, and when further 
invitations reached him to visit that country in order to encourage 
and help those of our friends who were at work there, he at once 
decided, in spite of the heavy strain which his tour of the United 
States had put upon his strength, to return to Europe.  

On his arrival in England arrangements were made to attend a 
Spanish Land Values Conference in April, 1913, and early in that 
month we sailed from Southampton to Gibraltar, accompanied by Dr. 
Felix Vitale of Montevideo, Mr. and Mrs. Metcalfe of the Irish Land 
Values League, and other friends,  

A vigorous campaign in the Spanish press paved the way for a 
successful conference. The Ministry of Public Instruction was asked 
to contribute to the cause of the Ronda International Conference "for 
its proper splendour and efficiency", and the principal theatre "Espi-
nel" was generously loaned for the whole term of the Conference, 
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enabling musical and other attractions to be arranged for during the 
period.  

An incident on our journey from Gibraltar to Ronda is worth re-
cording. On the arrival of the train at Arriate, the centre of a some-
what scattered farming area, we found an influential group of the 
residents awaiting us. They had for two days received every up train 
in order that they might demonstrate their appreciation of the visit 
and show their sym-pathy and trust in the teaching of Henry George, 
and accord a welcome to those who came to forward the truth he had 
proclaimed. After some touching speeches of personal regard we left 
amid cheers and cries of "Viva Fels, Viva el Impuesto Unico!"  

At Ronda a perfectly arranged reception awaited our party. A 
crowd of fully one thousand persons were present at the station, in-
cluding representatives of the local trade unions with their handsome 
trade banners, and the town band of some thirty-six performers. 
When our train came to a halt, we were speculating as to what public 
event was being celebrated; but all doubt was cleared away when the 
band blazoned forth the Land Song. Then we knew that the demon-
stration had been arranged for our benefit. We were received by the 
Alcande, or mayor of the city, Senor Ramon del Prado y Camara, 
who bade us welcome, and escorted by the procession with the band 
and banners, we proceeded to the Rena Victoria Hotel, which was 
our home during our stay.  

The next day we gathered in the Teatro de Espinel under the 
presidency of Dr. Vitale, and for the three days of the Conference 
this fine building was fairly well occupied with an enthusiastic audi-
ence. The platform was filled with foreign and visiting Spanish dele-
gates. The subjects of discussion were: (1) Means to unite the efforts 
of the Single Tax movement throughout the world; and (2) Means to 
unite the Spanish movement with the Single Tax movement in South 
America.  

It is hardly possible to record the delegates who attended. Madrid 
papers gave them as from Georgist Societies in 26 Spanish prov-
inces, or more than half. Three municipal delegates from Santander, 
on the Biscay coast, must be mentioned; also the President of the 
Regional Council of Malaga, Mr. F. Marin; several leading lawyers, 
notably Mr. Blas Infante, of Seville, one of the selected orators. 
Among the educationists perhaps the most interesting figure was Mr. 



 116 

Ildefonso Yanez, of Ceuta, Spanish Morocco, who has written brilli-
antly on the Single Tax, and even dedicated to the Conference his 
latest drama "Villaurora."  

Mr. Fels on rising to make his speech of greeting was received 
with a prolonged storm of cheers as "Petriarca venerado del Geor-
gismo mundial."  

After three delightful days of conference and friendly intercourse 
and pleasure, which was intensified by the cordiality with which we 
were received, we returned to England, feeling much encouraged 
with the prospects of the movement as regards its international as-
pect. As an evidence that the seed sown in 1913 has borne good fruit, 
I need only say that, by a Royal decree published in March of 1919 
the Municipalities of Spain were authorised to tax the increase of 
value of the land under their jurisdiction. The tax ranges from 5 to 25 
per cent. according to the value of the property and is levied upon the 
amount by which the sale price of the land exceeds the cost price.  

*** 

A letter characteristic of Joseph deserves to be quoted in full. The 
then Governor of Alabama had written for his views on taxation, and 
had expressed his own opinion in these terms: "Under the laws as 
they now exist in Alabama, nearly all personal property escapes tax-
ation. I am inclined to believe that the remedy is an income tax." To 
Joseph, of course, this was the rankest heresy, and he replied as fol-
lows:  

"It was good to get your cordial and kindly letter of the 24th inst., 
and I am glad to hear directly from you of your familiarity with the 
economic philosophy of Henry George. I am glad to note it is your 
intention to appoint a voluntary commission for the purpose of revis-
ing your revenue system, it being your intention to consider carefully 
the question of personal property taxation.  

"You tell me that under your present laws nearly all personal 
property escapes taxation. Why tax any personal property?  

"Now, my dear Governor, those things we want to get rid of, we 
tax. If the City Council of Montgomery should want to get rid of 
dogs, they would put a tax on dogs so heavy that the dogs would 
disappear without much ceremony. In building houses, we should get 
rid of windows if a tax were laid on windows, as is now the case in 
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Belgium, I believe, and was, until sixty years ago, in England. There 
are still to be seen in England hundreds of cottages with but one 
window—a relic of that foolish taxation.  

"So I am rather grieved that you should incline towards an income 
tax as any help whatever. If we should tax personal property of any 
kind, we make it more difficult for people to accumulate personal 
property, and the bigger the tax we put on a house, whether a dwell-
ing, a factory, or a bank building, the fewer of them will be put up, 
and the less money will be invested in them, simply because of this 
taxation.  

"On the other hand, if we should untax industry and business, by 
placing no tax at all on produce of labour, including buildings, we 
shall give the greatest impetus to industry. A question then arises, of 
course, as to where we shall get an income for state, county, and city 
purposes. My answer to this is that we should find out the site-value 
of every piece of land in Alabama, based upon the market or fair 
price as between a willing buyer and a willing seller, and then place a 
tax upon this assessed land value. Of course, the thing might not be 
done all at once, but it could be done with the greatest benefit to all 
those who are willing to work. It would ultimately destroy the specu-
lator in land values, who is simply a parasite upon society."  

*** 
The early winter of 1913Joseph spent in England. We left England 

on December 3rd, accompanied by Mr. and Mrs. Lansbury and by 
Alma Gluck. Little was done in America until midway in January, 
when the fourth Conference of the Fels Commission was held in 
Washington. Real advances had been made in Texas and Colorado, 
and—even more significant—in Pennsylvania and New York.  

The Conference had much business to transact, but Joseph took 
very little part in its discussions. So quiet and subdued was he that 
some delegates were actually unaware of his presence, until he was 
pointed out to them. His attitude was remarkably composed. There 
was about him a sense of repose, very rare in him, and this seemed 
dimly to be reflected over the Conference. When he did speak, it was 
of his eagerness to live to carry on his work; yet he urged that his 
hopes were now secure, and that he was certain of the confirmation 
of his efforts. He told his friends that the great thing was an insis-
tence on the spirit of society. "You are to look on its institutions as 
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an expression of its soul," he asserted, "you are to make that soul 
manifest in all you think, and feel, and do." Once there came a flash 
of the old fighting spirit when Samuel Gompers, the president of the 
American Federation of Labour, spoke of the strength of the pro-
tected in-terests in America. "At this juncture," says the official re-
port, "Mr. Fels presented Mr. Gompers with a leather-bound copy of 
Progress and Poverty, the book costing 48 cents in England and 70 
cents in the United States, an object lesson in Free Trade." But, for 
the rest, his friends noticed and wondered at that strange calm.  

He returned to Philadelphia at the close of the Conference. He was 
very occupied with business affairs, and grew more and more tired 
and depressed. But there seemed no premonition of serious illness.  

By the tenth of February, 1914, when the business affairs that had 
caused him anxiety were finally completed, he was evidently far 
from well. He suffered much from fever, and it was very difficult, as 
always, to persuade him to keep his mind from business matters. By 
the nineteenth, it was obvious that he was in serious danger from 
pneumonia. He fought splendidly against the enervation caused by 
the fever and talked much of his plans and hopes. On the twenty-first 
he seemed much better. But as the night progressed it was obvious 
that his strength was nearly exhausted. As I look back at the parting 
it is impressed upon me that, eager as he was to press forward the 
work, he had come to feel that maybe his going might prove more 
helpful to the cause he had so deeply at heart; that perhaps his death 
would be a gift of life to the movement. Then he could face it fear-
lessly and gladly. Just as the first gleam of the sun heralded the day, 
he passed. It seemed right and splendid that he should go thus, front-
ing the dawn, as he had seen spiritual dawn in that for which he was 
struggling. It was well that he went when he did, for less than six 
months after came the great darkening, the World War. His passing 
could still be heralded the world over, renewing consciousness of the 
ardent desire with which he had served his fellowmen. There was 
still place for the expression of their appreciation of how he gave all 
in this service. And he was spared the agony of seeing his fellowmen 
at each other's throats, killing each other for what, in God's Provi-
dence, they had no need. The wanton greed that had brought about 
this terrible outburst would have broken his heart. It was just what he 
had tried so hard to abate, to do away with altogether: to redeem 
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them from perverse cravings and restore them to a life governed by 
simple, natural needs; to restore them, through contact with the soil, 
by opening up Mother Earth to all God's children; to provide that the 
land could no longer be cornered by the selfish few and withheld, 
with all its riches and its power for good, from the many; to insure 
freedom for all mankind and the opening up of opportunity for self-
development, in place of the slavery and arrest of growth to which 
both those who have and those who have not are subject under exist-
ing conditions, with sordid privation on the one hand and sordid ex-
cess on the other. Joseph felt keen realisation of the fact that both 
were in sore need of that restoration which can come only through 
right relation to nature, and its way to the Creator, to God, the One, 
Father of all.  
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